ALSTON&BIRD LLP

601 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W. North Building, 10th Floor Washington, DC 20004-2601

> 202-756-3300 Fax: 202-756-3333 www.alston.com

Julia Moore

Direct Dial: 202-756-3407 E-mail: julia.m

E-mail: julia.moore@alston.com

February 10, 2006

The Honorable Magalie Roman Salas Secretary Federal Energy Regulatory Commission 888 First Street, NE Washington, DC 20426

RE: Small Generator Interconnection Procedures of the California Independent System Operator Corporation Docket Nos. RM02-12-000 and ER06-___-000

Dear Secretary Salas:

Pursuant to the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission's ("Commission" or "FERC") Order No. 2006,¹ Section 205 of the Federal Power Act ("FPA"), 16 U.S.C. § 824d (2003), Section 35.13 of the Commission's Rules of Practice and Procedure, 18 C.F.R. § 35.13 (2005), and the Commission's November 4, 2005 Notice of Extension of Time, the California Independent System Operator Corporation ("CAISO") hereby submits six copies of its Standard Small Generator Interconnection Procedures ("SGIP") for Commission approval and inclusion in the ISO Tariff.² Concurrently with this filing, the CAISO is jointly³ filing with the

One Atlantic Center 1201 West Peachtree Street Atlanta, GA 30309-3424 404-881-7000 Fax: 404-881-7777 Bank of America Plaza 101 South Tryon Street, Suite 4000 Charlotte, NC 28280-4000 704-444-1000 Fax: 704-444-1111 90 Park Avenue New York, NY 10016 212-210-9400 Fax: 212-210-9444 3201 Beechleaf Court, Suite 600 Raleigh, NC 27604-1062 919-862-2200 Fax: 919-862-2260

¹ Standardization of Small Generator Interconnection Agreements and Procedures, Order No. 2006, 70 FR 34100 (Jun. 13, 2005), FERC Stats. & Regs., Regulations Preambles, Vol. III, ¶ 31,180, at 31,406-31,551 (2005); order on reh'g, Order No. 2006-A, 70 FR 71760 (Nov. 30, 2005), FERC Stats. & Regs., ¶ 31,196.

² Capitalized terms that are not otherwise defined are defined in the Master Definitions Supplement, Appendix A to the ISO Tariff.

³ The PTOs are joining in all but one component of the SGIA compliance filing. The PTOs do not join in the portion of the compliance filing relating to the continued exemption of wind generation from the power factor requirements found in Article 1.8.1 of the SGIA.

affected Participating Transmission Owners ("PTOs")⁴ the Standard Small Generator Interconnection Agreement ("SGIA"). The CAISO is tendering two copies of this filing to be time and date stamped and returned to our courier.

I. BACKGROUND

Continuing the process begun in Order No. 2003⁵ with regard to large generator interconnection, the Commission issued a Notice of Proposed Rulemaking ("NOPR") regarding Standardization of Small Generator Interconnection Agreements and Procedures in the instant docket on July 24, 2003. Comments were submitted to the Commission in response to the NOPR from a wide range of generation and transmission companies, including PG&E, SCE, and the CAISO. The Commission responded to the comments received and set out *pro forma* documents for small generator interconnection in its Final Rule, Order No. 2006, issued on May 12, 2005.

Order No. 2006 requires all public utilities to adopt standard rules for interconnecting new sources of electricity no larger than 20 megawatts ("MW"). Order No. 2006 both addresses comments received on the NOPR and sets out a *pro forma* SGIA and SGIP, requiring all public utilities subject to it to modify their open access transmission tariffs ("OATTs") to include the SGIP and the SGIA. Order No. 2006 directed non-independent providers of transmission service to make a compliance filing of an SGIA and SGIP within 60 days of the date of publication of Order No. 2006 in the Federal Register, and directed regional transmission organizations ("RTOs") and independent system operators ("ISOs") to make their respective compliance filings within 150 days from such publication.⁶ In addressing the issue of variations from the standardized *pro forma* interconnection procedures and agreement set forth in Order No. 2006, the

⁶ Order No. 2006 at P 548.

⁴ The PTOs that have been active in the SGIP/SGIA process have been the FERCjurisdictional PTOs: Pacific Gas and Electric Company ("PG&E"), Southern California Edison Company, and San Diego Gas & Electric Company. PG&E has indicated that its support of the centralized study function both here and in the CAISO's November 1, 2005 Large Generator Interconnection Agreement ("LGIA")/Large Generator Interconnection Procedures ("LGIP") compliance filing is contingent upon FERC's approval of the PG&E's November 1, 2005 Offer of Settlement filed in Docket No. ER04-445.

⁵ Standardization of Generator Interconnection Agreements and Procedures, Order No. 2003, 68 FR 49845 (Aug. 19, 2003), FERC Stats. & Regs. ¶ 31,146 (2003), order on reh'g, Order No. 2003–A, 69 FR 15932 (Mar. 26, 2004), FERC Stats. & Regs. ¶ 31,160 (2004), order on reh'g, Order No. 2003–B, 70 FR 265 (Jan. 4, 2005), FERC Stats. & Regs. ¶ 31,171 (2004), order on reh'g, Order No. 2003–C, 70 FR 37661 (June 30, 2005), FERC Stats. & Regs. ¶ 31,190 (2005).

Commission indicated that "non-independent Transmission Providers" would be permitted to propose deviations from the FERC *pro forma* SGIP and SGIA only if the deviations were in response to established regional reliability standards or were "consistent with or superior to" the *pro forma* provisions.⁷ In contrast, the Commission stated that it would allow RTOs and ISOs to submit SGIP and SGIA terms and conditions that meet an "independent entity variation" standard that is more flexible than the "consistent with or superior to" and regional difference standards.⁸ The Commission further directed the RTO or ISO to explain the basis for each variation from the *pro formas*.⁹

Several entities filed requests for rehearing or clarification of Order No. 2006, resulting in the issuance of Order No. 2006-A on November 22, 2005.

Several entities also filed for extensions of the Commission's original timeframe for compliance filings of the SGIA and SGIP, including the CAISO. The CAISO submitted its request for an extension on October 5, 2005. The request was granted by the Commission in a Notice of Extension of Time issued on November 4, 2005, which established February 10, 2006 as the revised compliance date.

Stakeholder Process

The proposed independent entity variations in the SGIP being filed today are the result of a stakeholder process undertaken in this matter by the CAISO in response to FERC Order Nos. 2006 and 2006-A.¹⁰ As a first step, the CAISO consulted with the California Public Utilities Commission, the California Energy Commission, and PTOs in August 2005, and then worked with the PTOs in November and December of 2005 to develop an initial proposal. This initial proposal was posted on the CAISO website for stakeholder review on December 23, 2005. The CAISO issued a market notice informing stakeholders of the availability of the draft SGIA, SGIP, and associated tariff language and the schedule of stakeholder meetings on December 21, 2005. The first stakeholder meeting was held on January 4, 2006. At that meeting, the CAISO briefed stakeholders on the proposed draft SGIA, SGIP, and associated tariff language, answered questions, took oral comments from stakeholders, and indicated that

⁸ Order No. 2006 at P 549; c.f. Order No. 2003 at P 827.

⁹ Order No. 2006 at P 549.

¹⁰ Indeed, the CAISO requested an extension of time to make these filings in order that a sufficient stakeholder process could take place. *See* October 5, 2005 Request for Extension of Time of the California Independent System Operator in Docket No. RM02-12.

⁷ Order No. 2006 at P 546.

written stakeholder comments regarding the proposal would be due on January 10, 2006. No such written comments were received.

On January 17, 2006, the CAISO posted revised drafts of the SGIA, SGIP, and associated tariff language that incorporated further refinements to the proposed SGIA, SGIP, and associated tariff language and oral stakeholder comments. A second stakeholder meeting was held on January 23, 2006 and a second opportunity for stakeholders to provide written comments was provided, with a due date of a January 27, 2006. Written stakeholder comments were received from PG&E, and CAISO staff suggested additional revisions, as well.

On January 25 and February 6 and 8, 2006, conference calls among the CAISO and PTOs were held to finalize the proposed SGIA, SGIP, and associated tariff language. It is the SGIP thus finalized which comprises today's SGIP filing.

II. CONTENTS OF FILING

This filing comprises:

This Transmittal Letter, which includes justifications for changes

Attachment A	SGIP Tariff Sheets Blacklined Against FERC Pro Forma SGIP
Attachment B	SGIP Tariff Sheets Blacklined Against the ISO Tariff
Attachment C	SGIP Tariff Sheets (Clean)
Attachment D	ISO Tariff Section 5.7 and Master Definitions Supplement Blacklined Against the ISO Tariff
Attachment E	ISO Tariff Section 5.7 and Master Definitions Supplement Tariff Sheets (Clean)

III. COMMUNICATIONS

Correspondence and other communications regarding this filing should be directed to:

Grant Rosenblum* Regulatory Counsel California Independent System Operator Corporation 151 Blue Ravine Road Folsom, CA 95630 Tel: (916) 351-2207 Fax: (916) 351-2350 grosenblum@caison.com

Thomas French* Manager, Transmission Assets California Independent System Operator Corporation 151 Blue Ravine Road Folsom, CA 95630 Tel: (916) 351-2144 <u>tfrench@caiso.com</u> Kenneth G. Jaffe Julia Moore Michael Kunselman Alston & Bird LLP 601 Pennsylvania Ave., NW North Building, 10th Floor Washington, DC 20004 Tel: (202) 756-3300 Fax: (202) 756-3333 kenneth.jaffe@alston.com julia.moore@alston.com michael.kunselman@alston.com

* Individual designated for service. As Mr. Rosenblum and Mr. French work in different buildings some distance apart, the CAISO requests that documents be served on each.

IV. DESCRIPTION OF THE FILING

A. Structure of the Filing

As described above, the instant filing is submitted in compliance with Order Nos. 2006 and 2006-A. Included with the instant filing are the CAISO's SGIP and the revisions to ISO Tariff Section 5.7 and the ISO Tariff Master Definitions Supplement needed to accommodate the addition of the SGIP.

B. Modifications to the FERC *Pro Forma* SGIP

1. Standard for Review

While the revised SGIP is a *pro forma* document, the Commission, in Order Nos. 2006 and 2006-A provided that independent entities could propose

modifications from the FERC *pro forma* SGIP under three possible standards: (1) a "regional differences" standard, under which non-independent entities could propose modifications in response to "established regional reliability requirements"; (2) the "consistent with or superior to" standard, which permitted entities to propose changes that are consistent with or superior to the terms of the FERC *pro forma* SGIP; and (3) the "independent entity variations" standard, which permitted ISOs and RTOs greater flexibility in tailoring the SGIP to meet regional needs.

The ISO has endeavored to retain the language of the FERC *pro forma* SGIP adopted in Order Nos. 2006 and 2006-A to the extent possible. Certain modifications, however, were necessary to incorporate appropriate and justifiable independent entity variations, as permitted under Order No. 2006.¹¹ As the Commission has previously found that the CAISO is an independent entity,¹² this filing should be evaluated under the independent entity standard. Specific key changes from the FERC *pro forma* SGIP language, and the justification for such variations, are described below.

2. Centralized Interconnection Study Process

In its order regarding the CAISO's Large Generator Interconnection Procedures ("LGIP") compliance filing,¹³ the Commission directed the CAISO to submit a compliance filing that included a centralized interconnection study process. The CAISO made this filing on November 1, 2005. The Commission has not yet issued its order on this filing.

Given the Commission's desire for a centralized interconnection study process for the LGIP, the CAISO determined that the SGIP filing should include a centralized interconnection study process, modified from the LGIP process in such a way as to work within the unique attributes of the FERC *pro forma* SGIP. This SGIP filing proposes to use a centralized process for Small Generating Facilities that propose to interconnect to facilities under the operational control of the ISO. Under the centralized process:

> The CAISO will be the single point of contact for the Interconnection Customer.

¹² California Independent System Operator Corporation, 112 FERC ¶ 61,010 (2005) at P 36 ("For the above reasons, we find that the current Board is able to administer CAISO's transmission facilities in an impartial, non-parochial, and non-discriminatory manner. Thus, we conclude that the current Board is independent, consistent with Order No. 888").

¹³ California Independent System Operator Corporation, 112 FERC ¶ 61,009 (2005).

¹¹ Order No. 2006 at P 549.

- The CAISO will be the central point of coordination to involve any Affected Systems.
- Interconnection Requests will be included in one queue that is maintained by the CAISO for all proposed generator interconnections to facilities under the Operational Control of the CAISO (Small and Large Generating Facilities).
- The CAISO will collect and disburse monies received from Interconnection Customers.
- The CAISO will execute the interconnection study agreements and subcontract to the PTOs the interconnection studies associated with the Small Generating Facility, with the CAISO providing direction, oversight and coordination of the study work, and must approve the study results and final study report. This structure will ensure an independent entity point of view for the Interconnection Customer. The CAISO will review and comment on the study plan and base cases, and review and approve the SGIP interconnection study results and the final study report. Some time has been added to the study process timelines for coordination between the CAISO and PTOs.

The rationale for this approach is that, for the CAISO, few generation projects qualify for the SGIP (only about 7% of the current projects in the CAISO interconnection queue qualify as Small Generating Facilities). The timelines to perform the SGIP studies in the FERC pro forma SGIP are much shorter than those in the LGIP, and will require an expedited administrative process. If seams issues are anticipated upon the CAISO's review of the Interconnection Customer's requested Point of Interconnection in the Interconnection Request, then the CAISO would coordinate with any Affected System operator or affected Participating TO, including inviting any Affected System operator or affected Participating TO to the Scoping Meeting. The PTOs would then perform the interconnection studies, under the direction and oversight of the CAISO, and with CAISO review and final approval of the study results and the final study report. Based on the CAISO's experience to date for projects of this size, seams issues are expected to be minimal or non-existent. This proposal strikes an appropriate balance given the nature and size of the interconnection Generating Facilities, the remoteness of seams issues, and the reduced timelines provided in the FERC pro forma SGIP.

A comparison of the proposed SGIP process and the "as-filed" November 1, 2005 LGIP centralized interconnection study process is provided below.

Process	Study Plan	Base Case	Study Results	Final Study Report
LGIP	X	Х	Х	X
SGIP	+	†	Х	Х

Key:

X = CAISO reviews and approves.

† = CAISO reviews and provides comments.

3. Specific Changes to FERC *Pro Forma* Language and Justifications

The changes made to the FERC *pro forma* SGIP language are of three general types: 1) changes made to conform particular provisions of the SGIP more closely to the provisions of the CAISO's LGIP that has already been filed with and accepted by the Commission, 2) categorical changes that apply throughout the SGIP, and 3) other changes that apply only to certain provisions of the SGIP.

• Changes made to conform the SGIP to the LGIP

The CAISO's LGIP has already been filed with the Commission, and the vast majority of its provisions have already been accepted by the Commission and are being implemented by the CAISO and the PTOs. The sole exception is that the Commission has not yet issued its order on the November 1, 2005 filing of minor revisions to the LGIP to implement the Commission-ordered centralized interconnection study process.

This SGIP filing contains numerous changes that were made to the FERC *pro forma* SGIP language to conform particular provisions of this SGIP to similar provisions of the currently-effective LGIP – particularly where revisions proposed by the CAISO to the FERC *pro forma* LGIP were accepted by the Commission. The CAISO believes that it is important for the SGIP and LGIP to be as consistent as possible with one another where they address similar subjects; therefore, the CAISO requests that the Commission approve these changes. In the paragraphs below we identify FERC *pro forma* SGIP provisions that have been changed to make them more consistent and/or compatible with currently effective LGIP provisions.

Categorical Changes that Apply throughout the SGIP

As was done in the CAISO's previously filed LGIP, the CAISO has revised the use of the term "Transmission Provider" in the FERC *pro forma* SGIP to reflect that the Participating Transmission Owner (the PTO) and the Transmission Provider (the CAISO) are separate entities, each with particular roles in the provision of Interconnection Service. The term "Transmission Provider" is too generic for the CAISO model, and thus the change of names is used to differentiate specifically the Party which will be responsible for the various activities or areas covered by the SGIP and that will be notified accordingly. There are now instances in the SGIP where a particular provision is applicable only to one of the Parties, and in other instances a particular provision is applicable to both Parties. These type of changes are made, as needed, throughout the SGIP and attachments.

Changes that Apply Only to Certain Provisions of the SGIP

Insertion of New Section 1 regarding Objectives, Definitions and Interpretation

The provisions of Section 1 have been added to provide context for the incorporation of the SGIP into the ISO Tariff and for consistency with other ISO Protocols and the LGIP. The provisions of Section 1.2.1 direct readers to the Master Definitions Supplement, Appendix A of the ISO Tariff, as the source of definitions of most defined terms in the SGIP. The terms "Party or Parties" and "Study Process" have been moved to Section 1.2.2 from the Glossary of Terms set forth in Attachment 1 to the FERC *pro forma* SGIP because these terms might lead to confusion if given wider reference in the ISO Tariff. The disposition of the Glossary of Terms is discussed further in the description of changes to SGIP Attachment 1 below. An additional term "Governmental Authority" has also been added to Section 1.2.2 based on its use in the SGIP. The definition has been copied from the definition of the same term in Section 1.2.2 of the LGIP. The provisions of Section 1.2.3 provide greater clarity in the interpretation of the SGIP.

Changes to Former Section 1 regarding Application

An introductory provision has been added to Section 2 to provide additional context for the interpretation of the provisions of the SGIP. A crossreference to the provisions of Section 5.7 of the ISO Tariff has been added to ensure the reader is aware of related provisions of the ISO Tariff and their application to the determination of what interconnection process applies to a particular circumstance.

Former Section 1.1 (revised to Section 2.1.1) has been modified to delete references to the "Fast Track Process" and the "10 kW Inverter Process" to reflect that these processes are applicable by their terms only to interconnections to the Distribution System. As the SGIP applies only to interconnections to the ISO Controlled Grid transmission system, these provisions of the FERC *pro forma* SGIP do not apply to the CAISO's SGIP.

Section 1.1.2 of the FERC *pro forma* SGIP has been deleted because this matter is covered by added Section 1.2.

Changes to Former Section 1.6 (revised to Section 2.6) regarding Queue Position

The CAISO provides for the assignment of a Queue Position to be based on the date and time of receipt of a complete or valid Interconnection Request. The text of the FERC *pro forma* SGIP allows for requests to be granted a Queue Position regardless of completeness or regardless of when the Interconnection Customer provides the necessary information to provide for a complete Interconnection Request. Without such additional language, the CAISO believes there is opportunity for an Interconnection Customer knowingly to submit an incomplete Interconnection Request, or supporting data, in order to secure a Queue Position – which could disadvantage other Interconnection Customers with more fully-developed development plans.

Addition of New Section 2.8 regarding Deliverability Assessment

The CAISO has inserted the addition of Section 2.8 – Request for Deliverability Assessment – to provide direction to Interconnection Customers seeking evaluation of their interconnection as a "Network Resource" (as used in the FERC *pro forma* SGIP) to be processed under the Large Generator Interconnection Procedures (LGIP). As these requests are for interconnections to the ISO Controlled Grid, are greater in complexity, and therefore require a higher standard of technical assessment, the Interconnection Request must be processed under the LGIP and the Interconnection Customer must execute the LGIA. This is consistent with Order No. 2006 at PP 139 and 140.

Deletion of Former Section 2 regarding the Fast Track Process (and Associated Attachments 3, 4 and 5)

As the ISO Controlled Grid is strictly a transmission voltage level, bulk energy delivery system, the components of the FERC *pro forma* SGIP Section 2. - Fast Track Process, along with its associated references to Attachments 3 – Certification Codes, Attachment 4 – Certification of Small Generator Equipment Packages, and Attachment 5- 10 kW Inverter Process, with its screening of Interconnection Requests to the Transmission Provider's "distribution" system

referenced in Section 2.2.1.1, are not applicable to the CAISO and its provision under the ISO Tariff for operating the ISO Controlled Grid. The applicable Participating Transmission Owner will process Interconnection Requests to its Distribution System, as described in the FERC *pro forma* SGIP Section 2, according to their applicable interconnection procedures. Accordingly, the referenced footnotes within the deleted Section 2, and Attachments 3, 4 and 5 of the FERC *pro forma* SGIP are deleted from the CAISO's SGIP filing.

Section 3. - Study Process, Subsection 3.1, Changes regarding Applicability under Study Process

Revisions to Section 3.1 – Applicability are made to clarify to the Interconnection Customer proposing to interconnect its Small Generating Facility to the ISO Controlled Grid that the study process as described in Section 3 -Study Process will be followed as the sole applicable study process.

<u>Section 3.1 – Applicability, Subsection 3.1.1 Inserted regarding</u> <u>Centralized Interconnection Study Process</u>

A new subsection within Section 3.1, Applicability, has been inserted to describe the proposed centralized interconnection study process for Small Generating Facilities that desire to interconnect to facilities under the Operational Control of the CAISO.¹⁴ The CAISO and the PTOs intend to modify the Roles and Responsibilities Agreement that was submitted to the Commission in its LGIP filing on November 1, 2005 to include the study work that would be performed by the PTOs under the SGIP. This effort would occur after the Commission issues its order on the November 1, 2005 LGIP filing and the associated Roles and Responsibilities Agreement.

<u>Changes to Timelines in Section 3.2 for Scoping Meeting (Applicable Sections: 3.2.2 and 3.2.3)</u>

In consideration of the CAISO's centralized study process, whereby the CAISO interacts collaboratively with the PTOs in the execution of this SGIP, the CAISO revised the timeline associated with the tendering of interconnection study agreements. Following the Scoping Meeting the CAISO has added 10 Business Days to allow for the coordination and development of the scope and study plan of the applicable interconnection study agreement utilizing information gathered at the Scoping Meeting. This provides the time necessary for Scoping Meeting minutes to be drafted and issued, for the Interconnection Customer to provide feedback and establish an alternative Point of Interconnection, and for

¹⁴ The proposed centralized interconnection study process is described in detail earlier in this transmittal letter.

the CAISO and PTO to generate the scope and study plan attachments to the interconnection study agreement.

<u>Changes to Sections 3.3 - Feasibility Study; 3.4 – System Impact Study;</u> and 3.5 – Facilities Study to Address Financial Impact on Local Furnishing Bonds (Applicable Sections: 3.3.1, 3.3.4, 3.3.5, 3.4.1, 3.4.2, 3.4.3, 3.4.5)

The CAISO is proposing related changes to the SGIP and the interconnection study agreements to provide that the centralized study process will take account of financial impacts of an Interconnection Request beyond construction costs, such as the impact that such a request would have on Local Furnishing Bonds. These tax-exempt bonds have been utilized by SDG&E to finance its transmission system. Specifically, the ISO proposes to amend Sections 3.3, 3.4, and 3.5 of the SGIP to provide that the feasibility study, system impact study, and facilities study will assess the financial impacts, if any, on Local Furnishing Bonds. The ISO is also proposing conforming changes to the Feasibility Study Agreement, the System Impact Study Agreement, and the Facilities Study Agreement. These changes are appropriate and should be adopted, because they establish a clear process that will be used to identify through studies as soon as possible the financial impacts, if any, on Local Furnishing Bonds that an Interconnection Request may have as well as the means and costs of addressing such impact. These changes are consistent with changes that the CAISO submitted on November 1, 2005 to the Commission with respect to the LGIP in Docket No. ER04-445-013 and are further required to implement, e.g., Section 2.1.3 of the ISO Tariff.

Section 3.4 – System Impact Study, Subsection 3.4.1, 3.4.5, and 3.5.7 – Addition of Text

For clarification and to establish improved administrative control over the process, a period of 20 Business Days is provided for tendering an interconnection agreement. Similar to the execution of the LGIA, the SGIA will be a three-party agreement whereby the CAISO and PTO will collaborate on the final executable version of the SGIA to be tendered to the Interconnection Customer if there are special provisions, attachments, or revisions from the *pro forma*.

Section 3.5 – Facilities Study, Subsection 3.5.7

This subsection is revised to provide a level of administrative management and control of the process immediately following the completion of the facilities study, and to limit the ability of an Interconnection Customer delaying the process for an indefinite amount of time. Options are provided to facilitate the Interconnection Customer's decision making.

Section 3.5 – Facilities Study, Subsection 3.5.4 and 3.5.9

Section 3.5.4 is being deleted to clarify that the scope of the facilities study does not include the actual design of facilities. Design, procurement and construction of facilities are covered under the SGIA.

To provide for the advanced engineering, procurement, and construction of facilities, however, section 3.5.9 is added to the *pro forma*. This language is similar to Section 9 of the LGIP, which was accepted by the Commission. An Interconnection Customer may request an Engineering and Procurement Agreement in order to allow for such design and procurement to begin and costs to be paid for prior to the execution of an SGIA. This change allows the design and engineering as well as procurement to occur prior to the execution of an SGIA, as the language of the FERC *pro forma* SGIP intends, without changing any of the timelines of the SGIP process.

Inclusion of Re-Study Provisions in Interconnection Studies (Applicable Sections: 3.3.6, 3.4.10 and 3.5.8)

As the Small Generating Facility will be interconnecting to the ISO Controlled Grid, there may be significant impact to an Interconnection Customer's request and associated interconnection studies, and thereby, cost responsibility changes, due to revisions and/or withdrawals of higher queued projects in the CAISO interconnection queue. The CAISO, with the basis of reasoning set forth below, has inserted Sections 3.3.6, 3.4.10, and 3.5.8 describing the procedure for initiating a re-study of an applicable interconnection study agreement.

Small Generating Facility Interconnection Requests are placed in the same queue with higher queued projects administered under the LGIP process. Changes in the CAISO interconnection queue, therefore, will have direct and significant impact on the Queue Position of a lowered gueued Small Generating Facility's interconnection study results. The CAISO recognizes one of the intents of the Small Generator Interconnection Procedures is to expedite interconnections of Small Generating Facilities, however, re-study provisions in the context of the LGIP are just as applicable to Small Generating Facilities being studied sequentially in the relative hierarchy of the CAISO interconnection queue due to changing system conditions. Under Section 3 – Study Process and the associated interconnection study agreements, there is a reasonable likelihood that significant changes in system conditions will occur during the time of study of a Small Generating Facility. The CAISO believes that a re-study provision is needed and is appropriate given the realities of the application and development process and that such a provision should be granted under the independent entity variation standard.

Addition of text to Section 4.2 – Disputes

New language was added at the beginning of Section 4.2 to clarify that disputes arising out of or in connection with the SGIP involving the CAISO will be settled in accordance with the provisions of the ISO ADR Procedures, which are set forth in Article 13 of the ISO Tariff. This is consistent with the treatment of all other disputes involving the CAISO under the ISO Tariff and is consistent with the similar change accepted by the Commission in the LGIP. Disputes arising out of or in connection with the SGIP that do not involve the CAISO are handled according to the provisions adapted from the FERC *pro forma* SGIP.

Also, changes have been made to Sections 4.2.1 and 4.2.6 to clarify that the provisions apply to the SGIP and not to an agreement.

Changes to Section 4.3 on Metering

This section has been revised and clarified with regard to the CAISO's specifications for metering to reflect the fact that the CAISO maintains a specific revenue-metering requirement for generators connecting to the ISO Controlled Grid and conveying wholesale energy. The SGIP addresses CAISO metering requirements only. This does not preclude or eliminate the need or requirement for other metering that may be required by the applicable PTO.

Insertion of Section 4.11 regarding Interconnection Handbooks

Using similar justification as applied to the insertion of Interconnection Handbook requirements to the LGIP, the CAISO includes the requirement of Interconnection Customers to meet the requirements of the applicable PTOs' technical design standards as established and published in their respective Interconnection Handbooks.

Deletion of Glossary of Terms

The Glossary of Terms has been deleted because all of the listed terms are moved to or defined in other places or are not used in the SGIP proposed by the ISO. All but eight of the terms in the Glossary are already defined in the Master Definitions Supplement, Appendix A of the ISO Tariff, primarily as a result of their addition in conjunction with the prior addition of the LGIP to the ISO Tariff. A description of the changes necessary to adapt the definitions of these terms to account for their applicability to Small Generating Facilities is set forth below in the discussion of the changes to the Master Definitions Supplement. With regard to the remaining eight terms, they have been addressed as follows.

The term "10 kW Inverter Process" has been deleted because it is not used in the SGIP, as discussed above.

The term "Fast Track Process" has been deleted because it is not used in the SGIP, as discussed above.

The term "Party or Parties" has been moved to Section 1.2 of the SGIP to be consistent with the structure of other ISO Protocols and the LGIP.

The term "Study Process" has been moved to Section 1.2 of the SGIP to be consistent with the structure of other ISO Protocols and the LGIP.

The term "Transmission Owner" has been deleted because it is not used in the SGIP, due to the use of the term "Participating TO" to be consistent with other references in the ISO Tariff.

The term "Transmission Provider" has been deleted because it is not used in the SGIP, due to the use of the terms "ISO" and "Participating TO" to be consistent with other references in the ISO Tariff.

The term "Transmission System" has been deleted because it is not used in the SGIP, due to the use of the term "ISO Controlled Grid" to be consistent with other references in the ISO Tariff.

The term "Upgrades" has been moved to the Master Definitions Supplement, as it may be useful for reference elsewhere in the ISO Tariff.

Changes to Attachment 2 regarding the Interconnection Request Form

Attachment 2 of the SGIP, the Interconnection Request Form, is revised to reflect the following:

1.) Revision of "Transmission Provider" to "ISO."

- 2.) Addition of text "...and evidence of Site Control pursuant to Section 2.5 of this SGIP.", is added to the statement to clarify what constitutes a complete Interconnection Request; that it is not just the information therein listed and appropriate deposits.
- 3.) Addition of Request for Deliverability Assessment selection. This is added to provide further clarity and instruction to an Interconnection Customer seeking to be a "Network Resource" and requiring a Deliverability Assessment, thereby needing to be processed under the LGIP, per FERC Order 2006, para. 139 and 140.
- 4.) Deletion of the term "Processing Fee" to further specify the use of a Deposit to accompany the Interconnection Request. The Deposit will be applied to study costs and will not exceed \$1,000.

> 5.) Deletion of text associated with the Fast Track Process and its nonrefundable processing fee of \$500, as the Fast Track process is not applicable to the CAISO and further that Section 2 Fast Track Process was deleted.

Deletion of Attachments 4 and 5 regarding Certification and Application

See the discussion above under the subsection titled, "Deletion of Former Section 2 regarding the Fast Track Process and Associated Attachments 3 and 4" for a discussion of the justification for this change.

 Changes to Interconnection Study Agreements, Attachments 6, 7 and 8

The rationales for the changes made to the FERC *pro forma* Feasibility, System Impact and Facilities Study Agreements fall into 13 categories.

The first category of changes is the substitution of California Independent System Operator (ISO) or Participating Transmission Owner (Participating TO) for Transmission Provider throughout the agreements as needed. In the California ISO model, the ISO operates the transmission system that the Participating Transmission Owners turned over to the ISO; nonetheless, however, the Participating TO still owns and maintains the transmission facilities and performs the physical switching necessary on the transmission system. Each entity thus fulfills a specific role within this model. Because the term "Transmission Provider" is too generic for the California ISO model, the change of names is used to clarify specifically who will be responsible for the various activities or areas covered by the agreement. This change was made as needed to all three agreements and attachments.

The second category of changes is the substitution of ISO Controlled Grid for Transmission Provider's Transmission System or just "system" as appropriate throughout the agreements. The transmission facilities that have been turned over to the ISO for operation by the Participating Transmission Owners is defined in the ISO Tariff as the ISO Controlled Grid. This change clarifies that it is studies for the interconnection of Small Generating Facilities that will be connecting to the ISO Controlled Grid and not to the transmission systems of a more generic entity Transmission Provider. This change was made to all three agreements.

The third category of changes is the insertion of language to recognize that more than one entity may perform the study or studies. The ISO has responsibility for the studies needed to interconnect Small Generating Facilities to the ISO Controlled Grid; however the ISO intends to subcontract the studies work to the applicable Participating TO. The inserted language therefore

provides the flexibility to allow the CAISO to either perform such studies itself or have the Participating Transmission Owner perform the studies. This change was made to all three study agreements.

The fourth category of changes is a clarification to the *pro forma* language that outline that the terms used in the agreement either stand on their own within the agreement(s) or are defined terms as specified in the Master Definition Supplement, Appendix A of the ISO Tariff. This change was made to address stakeholder concerns about where to go to reference certain capitalized terms in the various agreements. This change was made to all three agreements.

The fifth category of changes is the substitution of ISO Tariff for Open Access Transmission Tariff. This change clarifies that it is the ISO Tariff and the SGIP rather than an Open Access Tariff that will determine how the studies for the connection of Small Generating Facilities will be performed. This change was made to all three agreements.

The sixth category of changes is the capitalization of the term "Scoping Meeting". This change clarifies that it is now a defined term within the SGIP. This change was made to all three agreements and attachments as needed.

The seventh category of changes made to the *pro forma* text is language, as appropriate in each study agreement, adds to the list of items included in the analysis phase of the respective study an identification of financial impacts, if any, that the Small Generating Facility interconnection will have on Local Furnishing Bonds. This change was made to all three agreements according to specific location of such analysis language. These changes are consistent with the LGIP filed by the ISO on November 1, 2005 in Docket No. ER04-445-013 and are further required to implement, *e.g.*, Section 2.1.3 of the ISO Tariff.

The eighth category of changes made to the *pro forma* language is to remove the optional nature of any deposit required for the study work. Specifically the word "shall" was substituted for "may." This change was made to recognize that there are always costs associated with such study efforts and to reduce any confusion on the part of the Interconnection Customer as to whether or not they are responsible for such costs. This change was made to all three agreements according to the specific location of such language.

The ninth category of changes is the addition of 10 Business Days for ISO review and approval of the interconnection studies. This change was discussed with the Participating Transmission Owners and all agree that more time is required to accommodate the coordination between the various entities and to provide for ISO review and approval of the interconnection studies. This change was made to all three study agreements, as follows: Feasibility (Section 10.0); System Impact (Section 9.0); and Facilities Study Agreement (Sections 7.0 and

8.0). This includes a change made to Section 8.0 of the Facilities Study Agreement to be consistent with Section 7.0 and to address the difference in Business Days needed for the completion and transmittal of the facilities study report when Upgrades are required for the Small Generating Facility interconnection. Should Upgrades not be necessary, less time is needed (40 Business Days) than when Upgrades are required (55 Business Days).

The tenth category of changes is the capitalization of the term "Calendar Day". This change clarifies that it is a defined term in the Master Definitions Supplement of the ISO Tariff. This change was made to all three agreements.

The eleventh category of changes is the capitalization of the term "Distribution Study" in the System Impact Study Agreement. This change clarifies that it is a defined term in the Master Definitions Supplement of the ISO Tariff. Additionally, there was a change made to language specifying the combined amounts of the deposits required to remove the word "the", clarifying that this deposit will cover the Distribution Study and one half the system impact study. These changes were only needed within the System Impact Study Agreement.

The twelfth category of changes is the insertion of boilerplate language similar to that contained in the Interconnection Study agreements associated with the CAISO's LGIP. The only exceptions to the *pro forma* language were minor adjustments to reference the agreement itself where necessary, the correct sections of the SGIP, and a change to the type of attachments to the agreement(s). This change was made to all three agreements.

The last category of change was a change to the signatory to the agreements from the *pro forma* "Transmission Provider" to "California Independent System Operator Corporation". This change was made to all three agreements.

Insertion of Attachments 9 regarding Procedures for Wind Facilities

A new Attachment 9 was added to the SGIP to include the interconnection requirements for wind generating plants. The CAISO has included in this filing the requirements for wind generating plants dictated by Order Nos. 661 and 661-A with regard to the LGIP, and which are found in the proposed *pro forma* LGIP that was filed by the ISO on January 18, 2006 in Docket No. ER06-517. These requirements were therefore included in the SGIP, not only because it is likely that some Small Generating Facilities covered by the SGIP may be wind generators and will need such clarity, but also because it is consistent with the *pro forma* LGIP approach. The CAISO is aware that Order Nos. 2006 and 2006-A did not provide for complete consistency between the large and small generator requirements in this regard, but note that the Commission did

acknowledge that reliability concerns may lead to similar results.¹⁵ The CAISO believes that this parallel approach is appropriate for reliability reasons and should be permitted under the independent entity variation standard.

Changes to ISO Tariff Section 5.7

Changes have been made to ISO Tariff Section 5.7 to account for the addition of the SGIP and *pro* forma SGIA to the ISO Tariff, as Section 5.7 is the primary reference in the ISO Tariff to the Generating Facility interconnection process. References to the SGIP or relevant provisions thereof have been added to Sections 5.7.1, 5.7.1.1, 5.7.1.2.1, 5.7.1.2.2, and 5.7.3 where there are currently references only to the elements of the Large Generating Facility interconnection process. In addition, the provisions of Section 5.7.1.1 have been expanded to incorporate language from Section 4.10 of the SGIP that helps clarify the determination of the applicability of the relevant interconnection process.

Changes to ISO Tariff Master Definitions Supplement

Changes have been made to a number of definitions in the Master Definitions Supplement, Appendix A of the ISO Tariff, to account for the addition of the SGIP and *pro* forma SGIA to the ISO Tariff.

The term "Deliverability Assessment" has been revised to make it potentially applicable to any Generating Facility to account for the fact that the CAISO's proposed SGIP provides a Small Generating Facility the opportunity to request a Deliverability Assessment.

The term "Interconnection Handbook" has been revised to add a reference to the SGIP to account for the applicability of the PTOs' Interconnection Handbooks to interconnections of Small Generating Facilities.

The term "Interconnection Request" has been revised to add a reference to the appropriate attachment to the SGIP to account for the addition of Small Generating Facilities as eligible to submit an Interconnection Request.

¹⁵ See, e.g., Order No. 2006-A at P 38 ("The provisions of SGIA article 1.8.1 notwithstanding, the SGIP still requires the Interconnection Customer to mitigate any adverse safety and reliability effects its Small Generating Facility may have on the Transmission Provider's Transmission System. The Small Generating Facility (whether wind-powered or not) must still pass either the SGIP's Study Process or technical screens before interconnecting. If additional facilities are needed to safely interconnect the Small Generating Facility with the Transmission Provider's electric system, whether due to safety or reliability (including reactive power) reasons, the Transmission Provider shall identify them and assign costs as specified in SGIA articles 4 and 5.")

The term "Material Modification" has been revised to make it more consistent with the definition of this term in the Glossary of the FERC *pro forma* SGIP.

The term "Network Upgrades" has been revised to make it applicable to any Generating Facility to account for the eligibility of Small Generating Facilities to seek an interconnection that would require the construction of Network Upgrades, and an additional sentence clarifying that Network Upgrades do not include Distribution Upgrades has been incorporated to make this definition more consistent with the definition of this term in the Glossary of the FERC *pro forma* SGIP.

The term "Point of Interconnection" has been revised to add a reference to the appropriate attachment to the SGIA to account for the addition of Small Generating Facilities as covered by these interconnection provisions.

The term "Upgrades" has been added from the Glossary of the FERC *pro forma* SGIP, as this term was not previously incorporated into the Master Definitions Supplement.

V. EFFECTIVE DATE

The CAISO respectfully requests that the Commission make the effective date for this filing the date on which the Commission acts on the CAISO's SGIP, consistent with Order No. 2006 P 545.

VI. SERVICE

The CAISO has served copies of this transmittal letter, and all attachments, on the California Public Utilities Commission, the California Energy Commission, the California Electricity Oversight Board, all parties with effective Scheduling Coordinator Agreements under the ISO Tariff, and all parties on the Official Service List in Docket No. RM02-12. In addition, the CAISO is posting this transmittal letter and all attachments on the ISO Home Page.

VII. CONCLUSION

For the reasons set forth above, the CAISO respectfully requests that the Commission accept its *pro forma* SGIP for incorporation into the ISO Tariff.

Respectfully submitted,

Charles F. Robinson General Counsel Anthony J. Ivancovich Associate General Counsel Grant Rosenblum Regulatory Counsel The California Independent System Operator Corporation 151 Blue Ravine Road Folsom, CA 95630 Kenneth G. Jaffe Julia Moore Michael Kunselman Alston & Bird LLP 601 Pennsylvania Ave., NW North Building, 10th Floor Washington, DC 20004 Tel: (202) 756-3300 Fax: (202) 756-3333

Counsel for the California Independent System Operator Corporation

Dated: February 10, 2006

ATTACHMENT A

Appendix E to the Small Generator Interconnection Final Rule

SMALL GENERATOR INTERCONNECTION PROCEDURES (SGIP)

(For Generating Facilities No Larger Than 20 MW)

SECTION 1. OBJECTIVES, DEFINITIONS, AND INTERPRETATION.

1.1 Objectives.

The objective of this SGIP is to implement FERC's Order No. 2006 setting forth the requirements for Small Generating Facility interconnections to the ISO Controlled Grid.

1.2 Definitions.

1.2.1 Master Definitions Supplement.

Unless the context otherwise requires, any word or expression defined in the Master Definitions Supplement to the ISO Tariff shall have the same meaning where used in this SGIP. A reference to a Section or an Appendix is a reference to a Section or an Appendix of the ISO Tariff. References to SGIP are to this Protocol or to the stated paragraph of this Protocol.

1.2.2 Special Definitions for this SGIP.

In this SGIP, the following words and expressions shall have the meanings set opposite them:

"Governmental Authority" shall mean any federal, state, local or other governmental, regulatory or administrative agency, court, commission, department, board, or other governmental subdivision, legislature, rulemaking board, tribunal, or other governmental authority having jurisdiction over the Parties, their respective facilities, or the respective services they provide, and exercising or entitled to exercise any administrative, executive, police, or taxing authority or power; provided, however, that such term does not include the Interconnection Customer, ISO, or Participating TO, or any affiliate thereof.

"Party" or "Parties" shall mean the ISO, Participating TO(s), Interconnection Customer or the applicable combination of the above.

"Study Process" shall mean the procedure for evaluating an Interconnection Request that includes the Scoping Meeting, feasibility study, system impact study, and facilities study, as set forth in Section 3 of this SGIP.

1.2.3 Rules of Interpretation.

- (a) Unless the context otherwise requires, if the provisions of this SGIP and the ISO Tariff conflict, the ISO Tariff will prevail to the extent of the inconsistency.
- (b) A reference in this SGIP to a given agreement, ISO Protocol or instrument shall be a reference to that agreement or instrument as modified, amended, supplemented or restated through the date as of which such reference is made.
- (c) The captions and headings in this SGIP are inserted solely to facilitate reference and shall have no bearing upon the interpretation of any of the terms and conditions of this SGIP.
- (d) This SGIP shall be effective as of the date specified by FERC.

SECTION 2-1. APPLICATION

The applicability of this SGIP is set forth in Section 5.7 of the ISO Tariff. As specified in more detail in Section 5.7 of the ISO Tariff, these procedures are applicable to each new Generating Facility with a Generating Facility Capacity of 20 MW or less, or the expansion of an existing Generating Facility with a resultant Generating Facility Capacity of 20 MW or less, that seeks to interconnect to the ISO Controlled Grid. Any proposed interconnection of a new Generating Facility to a Participating TO's Distribution System will be processed, as applicable, pursuant to the applicable Participating TO's Wholesale Distribution Access Tariff or CPUC Rule 21, or other Local Regulatory Authority requirements of the Participating TO. For any proposed interconnection of a new Generating Facility with a Generating Facility Capacity of 20 MW or less wherein the Interconnection Customer desires the ISO to perform a Deliverability Assessment, the Interconnection Procedures in lieu of these Small Generator Interconnection Procedures, as specified in Section 2.8 of this SGIP.

42.1 Applicability

- 42.1.1 A request to interconnect a certified Small Generating Facility (See Attachments 3 and 4 for description of certification criteria) no larger than 2 MW shall be evaluated under the section 2 Fast Track Process. A request to interconnect a certified inverter-based Small Generating Facility no larger than 10 kW shall be evaluated under the Attachment 5 10 kW Inverter Process. A request to interconnect a Small Generating Facility larger than 2 MW but no larger than 20 MW or a Small Generating Facility that does not pass the Fast Track Process or the 10 kW Inverter Process, to the ISO Controlled Grid shall be evaluated under the section 3 Study Process set forth in Section 3 of this SGIP.
- 1.1.2 Capitalized terms used herein shall have the meanings specified in the Glossary of Terms in Attachment 1 or the body of these procedures.
- 42.1.23 Neither these procedures nor the requirements included hereunder apply to Small Generating Facilities interconnected or approved for interconnection prior to 60 Business Days after the effective date of these procedures.
- 42.1.34 Prior to submitting its Interconnection Request (Attachment 2), the Interconnection Customer may ask the Transmission Provider's<u>ISO's</u> interconnection contact employee or office whether the proposed interconnection is subject to these procedures. The Transmission Provider<u>ISO</u> shall respond within 15 Business Days.
- 42.1.45 Infrastructure security of electric system equipment and operations and control hardware and software is essential to ensure day-to-day reliability and operational security. The Federal Energy Regulatory Commission expects all <u>T</u>ransmission <u>Pp</u>roviders, market participants, and Interconnection Customers interconnected with electric systems to comply with the recommendations offered by the President's Critical Infrastructure Protection Board and best practice recommendations from the electric reliability authority. All public utilities are expected to meet basic standards for electric system infrastructure and operational security, including physical, operational, and cyber-security practices.
- 42.1.56 References in these procedures to interconnection agreement are to the Small Generator Interconnection Agreement (SGIA).

12.2 Pre-Application

The Transmission Provider<u>ISO</u> shall designate an employee or office from which information on the application process and on an Affected System can be obtained through informal requests from the Interconnection Customer presenting a proposed project for a specific site. The name, telephone number, and e-mail address of such contact employee or office shall be made available on the Transmission Provider's<u>ISO's</u> Internet web site. Electric system<u>The ISO</u> <u>Controlled Grid</u> information provided to the Interconnection Customer should include relevant system studies, interconnection studies, and other materials useful to an understanding of an interconnection at a particular point on the Transmission Provider's Transmission System<u>ISO</u> <u>Controlled Grid</u>, to the extent such provision does not violate confidentiality provisions of prior agreements or critical infrastructure requirements. The Transmission Provider<u>ISO</u> shall comply with reasonable requests for such information.

42.3 Interconnection Request

The Interconnection Customer shall submit its Interconnection Request to the Transmission ProviderISO, together with the processing fee or deposit specified in the Interconnection Request. The Interconnection Request shall be date- and time-stamped upon receipt. The original dateand time- stamp applied to the Interconnection Request at the time of its original submission shall be accepted as the gualifying date- and time-stamp for the purposes of any timetable in these procedures. The Interconnection Customer shall be notified of receipt by the Transmission ProviderISO within three (3) Business Days of receiving the Interconnection Request. The Transmission ProviderISO shall notify the Interconnection Customer within ten (10) Business Days of the receipt of the Interconnection Request as to whether the Interconnection Request is complete or incomplete. If the Interconnection Request is incomplete, the Transmission ProviderISO shall provide along with thea notice that the Interconnection Request is incomplete, along with a written list detailing all information that must be provided to complete the Interconnection Request. The Interconnection Customer will have ten (10) Business Days after receipt of the notice to submit the listed information or to request an extension of time to provide such information. If the Interconnection Customer does not provide the listed information or a request for an extension of time within the deadline, the Interconnection Request will be deemed withdrawn. An Interconnection Request will be deemed complete upon submission of the listed information to the Transmission ProviderISO.

42.4 Modification of the Interconnection Request

Any modification to machine data or equipment configuration, or to the interconnection site of the Small Generating Facility not agreed to in writing by the <u>Transmission ProviderISO</u> and the Interconnection Customer may be deemed a withdrawal of the Interconnection Request and may require submission of a new Interconnection Request, unless proper notification of each Party by the other and a reasonable time to cure the problems created by the changes are undertaken.

42.5 Site Control

Documentation of site control must be submitted with the Interconnection Request. Site control may be demonstrated through:

- 1.8.2.5.1 Ownership of, a leasehold interest in, or a right to develop a site for the purpose of constructing the Small Generating Facility;
- 1.8.2.5.2 An option to purchase or acquire a leasehold site for such purpose; or
- 1.8.2.5.3 An exclusivity or other business relationship between the Interconnection Customer and the entity having the right to sell, lease, or grant the Interconnection Customer the right to possess or occupy a site for such purpose.

12.6 Queue Position

The Transmission Provider<u>ISO</u> shall assign a Queue Position based upon the date- and timestamp of the Interconnection Request, if such request is deemed complete; otherwise, the Queue Position will be assigned based upon the date a request is deemed complete. The Queue Position of each Interconnection Request will be used to determine the cost responsibility for the Upgrades necessary to accommodate the interconnection. The Transmission Provider<u>ISO</u> shall maintain a single queue per geographic region<u>for the ISO Control Area</u>. At the Transmission Provider's<u>ISO's</u> option, in coordination with the applicable Participating TO, Interconnection Requests may be studied serially or in clusters for the purpose of the system impact study.

42.7 Interconnection Requests Submitted Prior to the Effective Date of the SGIP

Nothing in this SGIP affects an Interconnection Customer's Queue Position assigned before the effective date of this SGIP. The Parties agree to complete work on any interconnection study agreement executed prior the effective date of this SGIP in accordance with the terms and conditions of that interconnection study agreement. Any new studies or other additional work will be completed pursuant to this SGIP.

2.8 Request for Deliverability Assessment

An Interconnection Customer seeking to interconnect to the ISO Controlled Grid that desires to have a Deliverability Assessment performed for the Small Generating Facility shall be required to have its Interconnection Request processed under the Large Generator Interconnection Procedures (LGIP) or ISO Tariff Appendix W, as applicable.

Section 2. Fast Track Process

2.1 Applicability

The Fast Track Process is available to an Interconnection Customer proposing to interconnect its Small Generating Facility with the Transmission Provider's Transmission System if the Small Generating Facility is no larger than 2 MW and if the Interconnection Customer's proposed Small Generating Facility meets the codes, standards, and certification requirements of Attachments 3 and 4 of these procedures, or the Transmission Provider has reviewed the design or tested the proposed Small Generating Facility and is satisfied that it is safe to operate.

2.2 Initial Review

Within 15 Business Days after the Transmission Provider notifies the Interconnection Customer it has received a complete Interconnection Request, the Transmission Provider shall perform an initial review using the screens set forth below, shall notify the Interconnection Customer of the results, and include with the notification copies of the analysis and data underlying the Transmission Provider's determinations under the screens.

- 2.2.1 <u>Screens</u>
 - 2.2.1.1 The proposed Small Generating Facility's Point of Interconnection must be on a portion of the Transmission Provider's Distribution System that is subject to the Tariff.
 - 2.2.1.2 For interconnection of a proposed Small Generating Facility to a radial distribution circuit, the aggregated generation, including the proposed Small Generating Facility, on the circuit shall not exceed 15 % of the line section annual peak load as most recently measured at the substation. A line section is that portion of a Transmission Provider's electric system

connected to a customer bounded by automatic sectionalizing devices or the end of the distribution line.

- 2.2.1.3 For interconnection of a proposed Small Generating Facility to the load side of spot network protectors, the proposed Small Generating Facility must utilize an inverter-based equipment package and, together with the aggregated other inverter-based generation, shall not exceed the smaller of 5 % of a spot network's maximum load or 50 kW⁴.
- 2.2.1.4 The proposed Small Generating Facility, in aggregation with other generation on the distribution circuit, shall not contribute more than 10 % to the distribution circuit's maximum fault current at the point on the high voltage (primary) level nearest the proposed point of change of ownership.
- 2.2.1.5 The proposed Small Generating Facility, in aggregate with other generation on the distribution circuit, shall not cause any distribution protective devices and equipment (including, but not limited to, substation breakers, fuse cutouts, and line reclosers), or Interconnection Customer equipment on the system to exceed 87.5 % of the short circuit interrupting capability; nor shall the interconnection proposed for a circuit that already exceeds 87.5 % of the short circuit interrupting capability.
- 2.2.1.6 Using the table below, determine the type of interconnection to a primary distribution line. This screen includes a review of the type of electrical service provided to the Interconnecting Customer, including line configuration and the transformer connection to limit the potential for creating over-voltages on the Transmission Provider's electric power system due to a loss of ground during the operating time of any anti-islanding function.

Primary Distribution Line Type	Type of Interconnection to Primary Distribution Line	1.1.1.1.1 Result/Criteria
Three-phase, three wire	3-phase or single phase, phase-to- phase	Pass screen
Three-phase, four wire	Effectively-grounded 3 phase or Single-phase, line-to-neutral	Pass screen

- 2.2.1.7 If the proposed Small Generating Facility is to be interconnected on single-phase shared secondary, the aggregate generation capacity on the shared secondary, including the proposed Small Generating Facility, shall not exceed 20 kW.
- 2.2.1.8 If the proposed Small Generating Facility is single-phase and is to be interconnected on a center tap neutral of a 240 volt service, its addition shall not create an imbalance between the two sides of the 240 volt

¹ A spot Network is a type of distribution system found within modern commercial buildings to provide high reliability of service to a single customer. (<u>Standard Handbook for Electrical Engineers</u>, 11th edition, Donald Fink, McGraw Hill Book Company)

service of more than 20 % of the nameplate rating of the service transformer.

- 2.2.1.9 The Small Generating Facility, in aggregate with other generation interconnected to the transmission side of a substation transformer feeding the circuit where the Small Generating Facility proposes to interconnect shall not exceed 10 MW in an area where there are known, or posted, transient stability limitations to generating units located in the general electrical vicinity (e.g., three or four transmission busses from the point of interconnection).
- 2.2.1.10 No construction of facilities by the Transmission Provider on its own system shall be required to accommodate the Small Generating Facility.
- 2.2.2 If the proposed interconnection passes the screens, the Interconnection Request shall be approved and the Transmission Provider will provide the Interconnection Customer an executable interconnection agreement within five Business Days after the determination.
- 2.2.3 If the proposed interconnection fails the screens, but the Transmission Provider determines that the Small Generating Facility may nevertheless be interconnected consistent with safety, reliability, and power quality standards, the Transmission Provider shall provide the Interconnection Customer an executable interconnection agreement within five Business Days after the determination.
- 2.2.4 If the proposed interconnection fails the screens, but the Transmission Provider does not or cannot determine from the initial review that the Small Generating Facility may nevertheless be interconnected consistent with safety, reliability, and power quality standards unless the Interconnection Customer is willing to consider minor modifications or further study, the Transmission Provider shall provide the Interconnection Customer with the opportunity to attend a customer options meeting.

2.3 Customer Options Meeting

If the Transmission Provider determines the Interconnection Request cannot be approved without minor modifications at minimal cost; or a supplemental study or other additional studies or actions; or at significant cost to address safety, reliability, or power quality problems, within the five Business Day period after the determination, the Transmission Provider shall notify the Interconnection Customer and provide copies of all data and analyses underlying its conclusion. Within ten Business Days of the Transmission Provider's determination, the Transmission Provider to review possible Interconnection Customer a customer options meeting with the Transmission Provider to review possible Interconnection Customer facility modifications or the screen analysis and related results, to determine what further steps are needed to permit the Small Generating Facility to be connected safely and reliably. At the time of notification of the Transmission Provider's determination, or at the customer options meeting, the Transmission Provider's hall:

- 2.3.1 Offer to perform facility modifications or minor modifications to the Transmission Provider's electric system(<u>e.g.</u>, changing meters, fuses, relay settings) and provide a nonbinding good faith estimate of the limited cost to make such modifications to the Transmission Provider's electric system; or
- 2.3.2 Offer to perform a supplemental review if the Transmission Provider concludes that the supplemental review might determine that the Small Generating Facility could continue to qualify for interconnection pursuant to the Fast Track Process, and provide a non-binding good faith estimate of the costs of such review; or

2.3.3 Obtain the Interconnection Customer's agreement to continue evaluating the Interconnection Request under the section 3 Study Process.

2.4 Supplemental Review

If the Interconnection Customer agrees to a supplemental review, the Interconnection Customer shall agree in writing within 15 Business Days of the offer, and submit a deposit for the estimated costs. The Interconnection Customer shall be responsible for the Transmission Provider's actual costs for conducting the supplemental review. The Interconnection Customer must pay any review costs that exceed the deposit within 20 Business Days of receipt of the invoice or resolution of any dispute. If the deposit exceeds the invoiced costs, the Transmission Provider will return such excees within 20 Business Days of the invoice without interest.

- 2.4.1 Within ten Business Days following receipt of the deposit for a supplemental review, the Transmission Provider will determine if the Small Generating Facility can be interconnected safely and reliably.
 - 2.4.1.1 If so, the Transmission Provider shall forward an executable an interconnection agreement to the Interconnection Customer within five Business Days.
 - 2.4.1.2 If so, and Interconnection Customer facility modifications are required to allow the Small Generating Facility to be interconnected consistent with safety, reliability, and power quality standards under these procedures, the Transmission Provider shall forward an executable interconnection agreement to the Interconnection Customer within five Business Days after confirmation that the Interconnection Customer has agreed to make the necessary changes at the Interconnection Customer's cost.
 - 2.4.1.3 If so, and minor modifications to the Transmission Provider's electric system are required to allow the Small Generating Facility to be interconnected consistent with safety, reliability, and power quality standards under the Fast Track Process, the Transmission Provider shall forward an executable interconnection agreement to the Interconnection Customer within ten Business Days that requires the Interconnection Customer to pay the costs of such system modifications prior to interconnection.
 - 2.4.1.4 If not, the Interconnection Request will continue to be evaluated under the section 3 Study Process.

SECTION 3. STUDY PROCESS

3.1 Applicability

The Study Process shall be used by an Interconnection Customer proposing to interconnect its Small Generating Facility with to the Transmission Provider's Transmission System<u>ISO</u> <u>Controlled Grid</u> if the Small Generating Facility (1) is larger than 2 MW but no larger than 20 MW., (2) is not certified, or (3) is certified but did not pass the Fast Track Process or the 10 kW Inverter Process.

3.1.1 Centralized Study Process

- 3.1.1.1 The ISO will be the single point of contact for Interconnection Customer.
- 3.1.1.2 The ISO will be the central point of coordination to involve any Affected Systems.
- 3.1.1.3 The ISO will collect and disburse monies received from Interconnection Customers.
- 3.1.1.4 The ISO will execute interconnection study agreements. Under the direction and oversight of the ISO, the applicable Participating TO shall perform the required small generator interconnection studies and any additional studies the ISO determines to be reasonably necessary, unless otherwise agreed to by the Interconnection Customer, Participating TO and the ISO. The study results and final study report must be approved by the ISO.

3.2 <u>Scoping Meeting</u>

- 3.2.1 A <u>sS</u>coping <u>mM</u>eeting will be held within ten (10) Business Days after the Interconnection Request is deemed complete, or as otherwise mutually agreed to by the Parties. The <u>Transmission ProviderISO</u>, applicable Participating TO, and the Interconnection Customer will bring to the meeting personnel, including system engineers and other resources as may be reasonably required to accomplish the purpose of the meeting.
- 3.2.2 The purpose of the <u>sS</u>coping <u>mMeeting</u> is to discuss the Interconnection Request and review existing studies relevant to the Interconnection Request. The Parties shall further discuss whether the <u>Transmission ProviderISO</u> should <u>conduct</u>, or <u>caused to be</u> perform<u>ed</u>, a feasibility study or proceed directly to a system impact study, or a facilities study, or an interconnection agreement. If the Parties agree that a feasibility study should be performed, the <u>Transmission ProviderISO</u> shall provide the Interconnection Customer<u>, as soon as possible</u>, but not later than within five fifteen (15) Business Days after the <u>sS</u>coping <u>mMeeting</u>, a feasibility study agreement (Attachment 6) including an outline of the scope of the study and a non-binding good faith estimate of the cost to perform the study.
- 3.2.3 The <u>sS</u>coping <u>mM</u>eeting may be omitted by mutual agreement. In order to remain in consideration for interconnection, an Interconnection Customer who has requested a feasibility study must return the executed feasibility study agreement within <u>fifteen (15)</u> Business Days. If the Parties agree not to perform a feasibility study, the <u>Transmission ProviderISO</u> shall provide the Interconnection Customer, no later than <u>fivefifteen (15)</u> Business Days after the <u>sS</u>coping <u>mM</u>eeting, a system impact study agreement (Attachment 7) including an outline of the scope of the study and a non-binding good faith estimate of the cost to perform the study.

3.3 Feasibility Study

- 3.3.1 The feasibility study shall identify any potential adverse system impacts <u>or financial</u> <u>impacts, if any, on Local Furnishing Bonds</u> that would result from the interconnection of the Small Generating Facility.
- 3.3.2 A deposit of the lesser of 50 percent of the good faith estimated feasibility study costs or earnest money of \$1,000 may will be required from the Interconnection Customer.

- 3.3.3 The scope of, and cost responsibilities for, the feasibility study are described in the attached feasibility study agreement.
- 3.3.4 If the feasibility study shows no potential for adverse system impacts and financial impacts on Local Furnishing Bonds, the Transmission ProviderISO shall send the Interconnection Customer a facilities study agreement, including an outline of the scope of the study and a non-binding good faith estimate of the cost to perform the study. If no additional facilities are required, the Transmission Provider Participating TO shall send the Interconnection Customer an executable interconnection agreement within five twenty (20) Business Days.
- 3.3.5 If the feasibility study shows the potential for adverse system impacts <u>or financial impacts</u> <u>on Local Furnishing Bonds</u>, the review process shall proceed to the appropriate system impact study(s).
- 3.3.6 If re-study of the feasibility study is required due to a higher queued project dropping out of the queue, or a modification of a higher queued project subject to SGIP Section 2.4, or any other effective change in information which necessitates a re-study, the ISO shall notify the Interconnection Customer in writing. Such re-study shall take not longer than thirty (30) Business Days from the date of the notice. Any cost of re-study shall be borne by the Interconnection Customer being re-studied.

3.4 System Impact Study

- 3.4.1 A system impact study shall identify and detail the electric system <u>impacts, including</u> <u>Local Furnishing Bond impacts,</u> that would result if the proposed Small Generating Facility were interconnected without project modifications or electric system modifications, focusing on the adverse system impacts identified in the feasibility study, or to study potential impacts, including but not limited to those identified in the <u>sS</u>coping <u>mM</u>eeting. A system impact study shall evaluate the impact of the proposed interconnection on the reliability of the electric system.
- 3.4.2 If no transmission-ISO Controlled Grid system impact study is required, but potential electric power Distribution System adverse system impacts or Local Furnishing Bond impacts are identified in the sScoping mMeeting or shown in the feasibility study, a dDistribution sSystem impact study must be performed by the applicable Participating TO. The Transmission Providerapplicable Participating TO shall send the Interconnection Customer a dDistribution sSystem impact study report, including an outline of the scope of the study and a non-binding good faith estimate of the cost to perform the study, or following the sScoping mMeeting if no feasibility study is to be performed.
- 3.4.3 In instances where the feasibility study or the <u>dD</u>istribution <u>sD</u>ystem impact study shows potential for <u>transmission systemISO</u> <u>Controlled Grid</u> adverse system impacts <u>or Local</u> <u>Furnishing Bond adverse impacts</u>, within five (5) Business Days following transmittal of the feasibility study report, the <u>Transmission ProviderISO</u> shall send the Interconnection Customer a <u>transmission</u>-system impact study agreement, including an outline of the scope of the study and a non-binding good faith estimate of the cost to perform the study, if such a study is required.
- 3.4.4 If an <u>ISO Controlled Grid</u> transmission system impact study is not required, but electric power Distribution System adverse system impacts are shown by the feasibility study to

be possible and no <u>dD</u>istribution <u>sSystem</u> impact study has been conducted, the <u>Transmission Providerapplicable Participating TO</u> shall send the Interconnection Customer a <u>dD</u>istribution <u>sSystem</u> impact study agreement.

- 3.4.5 If the feasibility study shows no potential for <u>ISO Controlled Grid, Local Furnishing Bond,</u> transmission system or Distribution System adverse system impacts, the Transmission <u>ProviderISO</u> shall send the Interconnection Customer either a facilities study agreement (Attachment 8), including an outline of the scope of the study and a non-binding good faith estimate of the cost to perform the study, or <u>the applicable Participating TO shall</u> <u>send</u> an executable interconnection agreement within twenty (20) Business Days, as applicable.
- 3.4.6 In order to remain under consideration for interconnection, the Interconnection Customer must return executed system impact study agreements, if applicable, within <u>thirty (30)</u> Business Calendar Days.
- 3.4.7 A deposit of the good faith estimated costs for each system impact study <u>may will</u> be required from the Interconnection Customer.
- 3.4.8 The scope of, and cost responsibilities for, a system impact study are described in the attached system impact study agreement.
- 3.4.9 Where transmission systems and Distribution Systems have separate owners, such as is the case with transmission-dependent utilities ("TDUs") whether investor-owned or not the Interconnection Customer may apply to the nearest <u>H</u>ransmission <u>Pp</u>rovider (<u>H</u>ransmission <u>Oo</u>wner, Regional Transmission Operator, or <u>H</u>ndependent <u>Transmission</u> <u>Providersystem operator</u>) providing transmission service to the TDU to request project coordination. Affected Systems shall participate in the study and provide all information necessary to prepare the study.
- 3.4.10 If re-study of the system impact study is required due to a higher queued project dropping out of the queue, or a modification of a higher queued project subject to SGIP Section 2.4, or any other effective change in information which necessitates a re-study, the ISO shall notify Interconnection Customer in writing. Such re-study shall take not longer than forty-five (45) Business Days from the date of the notice. Any cost of re-study shall be borne by the Interconnection Customer being re-studied.

3.5 Facilities Study

- 3.5.1 Once the required system impact study(s) is completed, a system impact study report shall be prepared and transmitted to the Interconnection Customer along with a facilities study agreement within five (5) Business Days, including an outline of the scope of the study and a non-binding good faith estimate of the cost to perform the facilities study. In the case where one or both impact studies are determined to be unnecessary, a notice of the fact shall be transmitted to the Interconnection Customer within the same timeframe.
- 3.5.2 In order to remain under consideration for interconnection, or, as appropriate, in the Transmission Provider<u>ISO</u>'s interconnection queue, the Interconnection Customer must return the executed facilities study agreement or a request for an extension of time within <u>thirty (30)</u> Business Calendar Days.

- 3.5.3 The facilities study shall specify and estimate the cost of the equipment, engineering, procurement and construction work (including overheads) needed to implement the conclusions of the system impact study(s).
- 3.5.4 **[INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]** Design for any required Interconnection Facilities and/or Upgrades shall be performed under the facilities study agreement. The Transmission Provider may contract with consultants to perform activities required under the facilities study agreement. The Interconnection Customer and the Transmission Provider may agree to allow the Interconnection Customer to separately arrange for the design of some of the Interconnection Facilities. In such cases, facilities design will be reviewed and/or modified prior to acceptance by the Transmission Provider, under the provisions of the facilities study agreement. If the Parties agree to separately arrange for design and construction, and provided security and confidentiality requirements can be met, the Transmission Provider shall make sufficient information available to the Interconnection Customer in accordance with confidentiality and critical infrastructure requirements to permit the Interconnection Customer to obtain an independent design and cost estimate for any necessary facilities.
- 3.5.5 A deposit of the good faith estimated costs for the facilities study <u>may will</u> be required from the Interconnection Customer.
- 3.5.6 The scope of, and cost responsibilities for, the facilities study are described in the attached facilities study agreement.
- 3.5.7 Upon-Within 30 Business Days after completion of the facilities study, the Interconnection Customer shall take one of the following actions: (i) and with the agreement of the Interconnection Customeragree to pay for Interconnection Facilities and Upgrades identified in the facilities study and request that the Participating TO tender an executable interconnection agreement, (ii) withdraw its Interconnection Request, or (iii) request that the Participating TO tender an executable interconnection agreement despite its disagreement with the costs therein., If requested, the Transmission Provider Participating TO shall provide the Interconnection Customer an executable interconnection agreement within five twenty (20) Business Days. Upon option (iii) herein, the Interconnection Customer may request that the interconnection agreement be filed unilaterally at FERC.
- 3.5.8 If re-study of the facilities study is required due to a higher queued project dropping out of the queue, or a modification of a higher queued project subject to SGIP Section 2.4, or any other effective change in information which necessitates a re-study, the ISO shall notify the Interconnection Customer in writing. Such re-study shall take not longer than forty-five (45) Business Days from the date of the notice. Any cost of re-study shall be borne by the Interconnection Customer being re-studied.
- 3.5.9 Engineering and Procurement Agreement.

Prior to executing an SGIA, an Interconnection Customer may, in order to advance the implementation of its interconnection, request and the applicable Participating TO(s) shall offer the Interconnection Customer, an E&P Agreement that authorizes the applicable Participating TO(s) to begin engineering and procurement of long lead-time items necessary for the establishment of the interconnection. However, the applicable Participating TO(s) shall not be obligated to offer an E&P Agreement if the Interconnection Customer is in Dispute Resolution as a result of an allegation that the Interconnection Customer has failed to meet any milestones or comply with any

prerequisites specified in other parts of the SGIP. The E&P Agreement is an optional procedure and it will not alter the Interconnection Customer's Queue Position or In-Service Date. The E&P Agreement shall provide for the Interconnection Customer to pay the cost of all activities authorized by the Interconnection Customer and to make advance payments or provide other satisfactory security for such costs.-

The Interconnection Customer shall pay the cost of such authorized activities and any cancellation costs for equipment that is already ordered for its interconnection, which cannot be mitigated as hereafter described, whether or not such items or equipment later become unnecessary. If the Interconnection Customer withdraws its application for interconnection or either Party terminates the E&P Agreement, to the extent the equipment ordered can be canceled under reasonable terms, the Interconnection Customer shall be obligated to pay the associated cancellation costs. To the extent that the equipment cannot be reasonably canceled, the applicable Participating TO(s) may elect: (i) to take title to the equipment, in which event the applicable Participating TO(s) shall refund the Interconnection Customer any amounts paid by Interconnection Customer, in which event the Interconnection Customer shall pay any unpaid balance and cost of delivery of such equipment.

SECTION 4. Provisions ROVISIONS THAT APPLY TO ALL INTERCONNECTION REQUESTS

4.1 Reasonable Efforts

The Transmission ProviderISO shall make reasonable efforts to meet all time frames provided in these procedures unless the Transmission ProviderISO and the Interconnection Customer agree to a different schedule. If the Transmission ProviderISO cannot meet a deadline provided herein, it shall notify the Interconnection Customer, explain the reason for the failure to meet the deadline, and provide an estimated time by which it will complete the applicable interconnection procedure in the process.

4.2 <u>Disputes</u>

All disputes arising out of or in connection with this SGIP whereby relief is sought by or from ISO shall be settled in accordance with the ISO ADR Procedures. Disputes arising out of or in connection with this SGIP not subject to the ISO ADR Procedures shall be resolved as follows:

- 4.2.1 The Parties agree to attempt to resolve all disputes arising out of the interconnection process according to the provisions of this <u>article section</u>.
- 4.2.2 In the event of a dispute, either Party shall provide the other Party with a written Notice of Dispute. Such Notice shall describe in detail the nature of the dispute.
- 4.2.3 If the dispute has not been resolved within two (2) Business Days after receipt of the Notice, either Party may contact FERC's Dispute Resolution Service (DRS) for assistance in resolving the dispute.
- 4.2.4 The DRS will assist the Parties in either resolving their dispute or in selecting an appropriate dispute resolution venue (<u>e.g.</u>, mediation, settlement judge, early neutral evaluation, or technical expert) to assist the Parties in resolving their dispute. DRS can be reached at 1-877-337-2237 or via the internet at <u>http://www.ferc.gov/legal/adr.asp</u>.

- 4.2.5 Each Party agrees to conduct all negotiations in good faith and will be responsible for one-half of any costs paid to neutral third-parties.
- 4.2.6 If neither Party elects to seek assistance from the DRS, or if the attempted dispute resolution fails, then either Party may exercise whatever rights and remedies it may have in equity or law consistent with the terms of this <u>Agreement SGIP</u>.

4.3 Interconnection Metering

Any metering necessitated by the use of the Small Generating Facility shall be installed at the Interconnection Customer's expense in accordance with Federal Energy Regulatory Commission, state, or local regulatory requirements or the Transmission Provider's specifications the provisions of the ISO Tariff regarding metering, including the Metering Protocol of the ISO Tariff.

4.4 Commissioning

Commissioning tests of the Interconnection Customer's installed equipment shall be performed pursuant to applicable codes and standards. The <u>Transmission ProviderISO and applicable</u> <u>Participating TO</u> must be given at least five (5) Business Days written notice, or as otherwise mutually agreed to by the Parties, of the tests and may be present to witness the commissioning tests.

4.5. Confidentiality

- 4.5.1 Confidential <u>iInformation</u> shall mean any confidential and/or proprietary information provided by one Party to <u>the another</u> Party that is clearly marked or otherwise designated "Confidential." For purposes of this <u>Agreement SGIP</u> all design, operating specifications, and metering data provided by the Interconnection Customer shall be deemed <u>eConfidential <u>iInformation</u> regardless of whether it is clearly marked or otherwise designated as such.</u>
- 4.5.2 Confidential Information does not include information previously in the public domain, required to be publicly submitted₁ or divulged by Governmental Authorities (after notice to the other Partiesy and after exhausting any opportunity to oppose such publication or release), or necessary to be divulged in an action to enforce this Agreement SGIP. Each Party receiving Confidential Information shall hold such information in confidence and shall not disclose it to any third party nor to the public without the prior written authorization from the Party providing that information, except to fulfill obligations under this Agreement SGIP, or to fulfill legal or regulatory requirements.
 - 4.5.2.1 Each Party shall employ at least the same standard of care to protect Confidential Information obtained from the other Partiesy as it employs to protect its own Confidential Information.
 - 4.5.2.2 Each Party is entitled to equitable relief, by injunction or otherwise, to enforce its rights under this provision to prevent the release of Confidential Information without bond or proof of damages, and may seek other remedies available at law or in equity for breach of this provision.
- 4.5.3 Notwithstanding anything in this article section to the contrary, and pursuant to 18 CFR § 1b.20, if FERC, during the course of an investigation or otherwise, requests information from one of the Parties that is otherwise required to be maintained in confidence pursuant to this <u>Agreement SGIP</u>, the Party shall provide the requested information to FERC, within the time provided for in the request for information. In providing the information to
FERC, the Party may, consistent with 18 CFR § 388.112, request that the information be treated as confidential and non-public by FERC and that the information be withheld from public disclosure. Parties are prohibited from notifying the other Partiesy to this Agreement prior to the release of the Confidential Information to FERC. The Party shall notify the other Partiesy to this Agreement when it is notified by FERC that a request to release Confidential Information has been received by FERC, at which time either any of the Parties may respond before such information would be made public, pursuant to 18 CFR § 388.112. Requests from a state regulatory body conducting a confidential investigation shall be treated in a similar manner if consistent with the applicable state rules and regulations.

4.6 Comparability

The Transmission Provider<u>ISO</u> shall receive, process and analyze all Interconnection Requests in a timely manner as set forth in this document<u>SGIP</u>. The Transmission Provider<u>ISO</u> shall use the same reasonable efforts in processing and analyzing Interconnection Requests from all Interconnection Customers, whether the Small Generating Facility is owned or operated by the Transmission Provider<u>applicable Participating TO</u>, its subsidiaries or affiliates, or others.

4.7 <u>Record Retention</u>

The Transmission Provider<u>ISO</u> shall maintain for three (3) years records, subject to audit, of all Interconnection Requests received under these procedures, the times required to complete Interconnection Request approvals and disapprovals, and justification for the actions taken on the Interconnection Requests.

4.8 Interconnection Agreement

The Participating TO, with the ISO's review and concurrence, shall issue a SGIA to the Interconnection Customer. After receiving an interconnection agreement from the Transmission ProviderParticipating TO, the Interconnection Customer shall have thirty (30) Business Days or another mutually agreeable timeframe to sign and return the interconnection agreement, or request that the Transmission ProviderISO and Participating TO file an unexecuted interconnection agreement with the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission. If the Interconnection Request shall be deemed withdrawn. After the interconnection agreement is signed by the Participating TO Transmission Provider within the reconnection agreement is proceed under the provisions of the interconnection agreement.

4.9 <u>Coordination with Affected Systems</u>

The Transmission Provider<u>ISO</u> shall coordinate the conduct of any studies required to determine the impact of the Interconnection Request on Affected Systems with Affected System operators and, if possible, include those results (if available) in its applicable interconnection study within the time frame specified in these procedures. The Transmission Provider<u>ISO</u> will include such Affected System operators in all meetings held with the Interconnection Customer as required by these procedures. The Interconnection Customer will cooperate with the Transmission Provider<u>ISO</u> in all matters related to the conduct of studies and the determination of modifications to Affected Systems. A <u>Transmission Provider<u>ISO</u> with whom interconnection has been requested in all matters related to the conduct of studies and the determination of modifications to Affected Systems. A <u>Transmission Provider<u>ISO</u> with whom interconnection has been requested in all matters related to the conduct of studies and the determination of modifications to Affected Systems.</u></u>

4.10 Capacity of the Small Generating Facility

- 4.10.1 If the Interconnection Request is for an increase in capacity for an existing Small Generating Facility, the Interconnection Request shall be evaluated on the basis of the new total capacity of the Small Generating Facility.
- 4.10.2 If the Interconnection Request is for a Small Generating Facility that includes multiple energy production devices at a site for which the Interconnection Customer seeks a single Point of Interconnection, the Interconnection Request shall be evaluated on the basis of the aggregate capacity of the multiple devices.
- 4.10.3 The Interconnection Request shall be evaluated using the maximum rated capacity of the Small Generating Facility.

4.11 Interconnection Handbook Requirements

Interconnection Customer is required to meet the requirements of the applicable Participating TO's Interconnection Handbook. The Interconnection Customer's Interconnection Facilities shall be designed, constructed, operated and maintained in accordance with the Participating TO's Interconnection Handbook. In the event of a conflict between the terms of the SGIP and the terms of the Participating TO's Interconnection Handbook, the terms in the SGIP shall govern.

[INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]Glossary of Terms

10 kW Inverter Process — The procedure for evaluating an Interconnection Request for a certified inverter based Small Generating Facility no larger than 10 kW that uses the section 2 screens. The application process uses an all-in-one document that includes a simplified Interconnection Request, simplified procedures, and a brief set of terms and conditions. See SGIP Attachment 5.

Affected System – An electric system other than the Transmission Provider's Transmission System that may be affected by the proposed interconnection.

Business Day - Monday through Friday, excluding Federal Holidays.

Distribution System — The Transmission Provider's facilities and equipment used to transmit electricity to ultimate usage points such as homes and industries directly from nearby generators or from interchanges with higher voltage transmission networks which transport bulk power over longer distances. The voltage levels at which Distribution Systems operate differ among areas.

Distribution Upgrades – The additions, modifications, and upgrades to the Transmission Provider's Distribution System at or beyond the Point of Interconnection to facilitate interconnection of the Small Generating Facility and render the transmission service necessary to effect the Interconnection Customer's wholesale sale of electricity in interstate commerce. Distribution Upgrades do not include Interconnection Facilities.

Fast Track Process – The procedure for evaluating an Interconnection Request for a certified Small Generating Facility no larger than 2 MW that includes the section 2 screens, customer options meeting, and optional supplemental review.

Interconnection Customer – Any entity, including the Transmission Provider, the Transmission Owner or any of the affiliates or subsidiaries of either, that proposes to interconnect its Small Generating Facility with the Transmission Provider's Transmission System.

Interconnection Facilities — The Transmission Provider's Interconnection Facilities and the Interconnection Customer's Interconnection Facilities. Collectively, Interconnection Facilities include all facilities and equipment between the Small Generating Facility and the Point of Interconnection, including any modification, additions or upgrades that are necessary to physically and electrically interconnect the Small Generating Facilities Transmission System. Interconnection Facilities are sole use facilities and shall not include Distribution Upgrades or Network Upgrades.

Interconnection Request – The Interconnection Customer's request, in accordance with the Tariff, to interconnect a new Small Generating Facility, or to increase the capacity of, or make a Material Modification to the operating characteristics of, an existing Small Generating Facility that is interconnected with the Transmission Provider's Transmission System.

Material Modification – A modification that has a material impact on the cost or timing of any Interconnection Request with a later queue priority date.

Network Upgrades – Additions, modifications, and upgrades to the Transmission Provider's Transmission System required at or beyond the point at which the Small Generating Facility interconnects with the Transmission Provider's Transmission System to accommodate the interconnection with the Small Generating Facility to the Transmission Provider's Transmission System. Network Upgrades do not include Distribution Upgrades.

Party or Parties – The Transmission Provider, Transmission Owner, Interconnection Customer or any combination of the above.

Point of Interconnection — The point where the Interconnection Facilities connect with the Transmission Provider's Transmission System.

Queue Position — The order of a valid Interconnection Request, relative to all other pending valid Interconnection Requests, that is established based upon the date and time of receipt of the valid Interconnection Request by the Transmission Provider.

Small Generating Facility — The Interconnection Customer's device for the production of electricity identified in the Interconnection Request, but shall not include the Interconnection Customer's Interconnection Facilities.

Study Process – The procedure for evaluating an Interconnection Request that includes the section 3 scoping meeting, feasibility study, system impact study, and facilities study.

Transmission Owner — The entity that owns, leases or otherwise possesses an interest in the portion of the Transmission System at the Point of Interconnection and may be a Party to the Small Generator Interconnection Agreement to the extent necessary.

Transmission Provider — The public utility (or its designated agent) that owns, controls, or operates transmission or distribution facilities used for the transmission of electricity in interstate commerce and provides transmission service under the Tariff. The term Transmission Provider should be read to include the Transmission Owner is separate from the Transmission Provider.

Transmission System – The facilities owned, controlled or operated by the Transmission Provider or the Transmission Owner that are used to provide transmission service under the Tariff.

Upgrades – The required additions and modifications to the Transmission Provider's Transmission System at or beyond the Point of Interconnection. Upgrades may be Network Upgrades or Distribution Upgrades. Upgrades do not include Interconnection Facilities.

Attachment 2

SMALL GENERATOR INTERCONNECTION REQUEST (Application Form)

Transmission ProviderCalifornia Independent System Operator:

Designated Contact Person:	
Address:	
Telephone Number:	
Fax:	
E-Mail Address:	

An Interconnection Request is considered complete when it provides all applicable and correct information required below and evidence of Site Control pursuant to Section 2.5 of this SGIP.

Preamble and Instructions

Request for Deliverability Assessment – Yes No

An Interconnection Customer seeking to interconnect to the ISO Controlled Grid that desires to have a Deliverability Assessment performed for the Small Generating Facility is required to have its Interconnection Request processed under the Large Generator Interconnection Procedures (LGIP) or ISO Tariff Appendix W, as applicable.

An Interconnection Customer who requests a Federal Energy Regulatory Commission jurisdictional interconnection must submit this Interconnection Request by hand delivery, mail, e-mail, or fax to the Transmission Provider<u>ISO</u>.

Processing Fee or Deposit:

If the Interconnection Request is submitted under the Fast Track Process, the non-refundable processing fee is \$500.

If the Interconnection Request is submitted under the Study Process, whether a new submission or an Interconnection Request that did not pass the Fast Track Process, t<u>The Interconnection Customer shall</u> submit to the Transmission Provider<u>ISO</u> a deposit not to exceed \$1,000 towards the cost of the feasibility study.

Interconnection Customer Information

Legal Name of the Interconnection Customer (or, if an individual, individual's name)

Name:

Contact Person:

Mailing Address:

City:	S ^r	tate:	Zip:
Facility Location (if diffe	erent from above):		
Telephone (Day):	Tele	phone (Evening):	
Fax:	E-Mail	Address:	
Alternative Contact Info	ormation (if different from the	Interconnection Custo	omer)
Contact Name:			
Title:			
Address:			
Telephone (Day):	Tele	phone (Evening):	
Fax:		_ E-Mail Address:	·····
Application is for:	New Small Generating Capacity addition to E	J Facility xisting Small Generati	ng Facility
If capacity addition to e	xisting facility, please descri	be:	
Will the Small Generation	ng Facility be used for any c	of the following?	
Net Metering? ` To Supply Pow To Supply Pow	Yes No er to the Interconnection Cu er to Others? Yes No	istomer? YesNo	
For installations at locative will interconnect, provid	tions with existing electric se le:	ervice to which the pro	posed Small Generating Facility
(Local Electric Service I	Provider*)	(Exis	ting Account Number*)
[*To be provided by the Transmission Provider_	Interconnection Customer	if the local electric serv	vice provider is different from the
Contact Name:			
Title:			
Address:			
Telephone (Day):		Telephone (Evenir	ng):

Fax: E-Mail Addres	S:
Requested Point of Interconnection:	
Interconnection Customer's Requested In-Service Date:	
Small Generating Facility Information Data apply only to the Small Generating Facility, not the Interconnection	n Facilities.
Energy Source: Solar Wind Hydro Hydro Type (e. Diesel Natural Gas Fuel Oil Other (state type)	g. Run-of-River):
Prime Mover:Fuel CellRecip EngineGas Turb MicroturbinePVOther	Steam Turb
Type of Generator:SynchronousInduction Inverte	er
Generator Nameplate Rating:kW (Typical) Genera	tor Nameplate kVAR:
Interconnection Customer or Customer-Site Load:	_kW (if none, so state)
Typical Reactive Load (if known):	
Maximum Physical Export Capability Requested: kW	
List components of the Small Generating Facility equipment package th	at are currently certified:
Equipment Type Certifying Ent 1.	ity
Is the prime mover compatible with the certified protective relay packag	e?YesNo
Generator (or solar collector) Manufacturer, Model Name & Number: Version Number:	
Nameplate Output Power Rating in kW: (Summer) (V Nameplate Output Power Rating in kVA: (Summer) (W	Vinter) /inter)
Individual Generator Power Factor Rated Power Factor: Leading:Lagging:	
Total Number of Generators in wind farm to be interconnected pursuan Interconnection Request: Elevation:	t to this _Single phaseThree phase
Inverter Manufacturer, Model Name & Number (if used):	
List of adjustable set points for the protective equipment or software:	

Note: A completed Power Systems Load Flow data sheet must be supplied with the Interconnection Request.

Max design fault contribution current:	Instantaneous or RMS?
Harmonics Characteristics:	
Start-up requirements:	

Small Generating Facility Characteristic Data (for rotating machines)

Synchronous Generators:

Direct Axis Synchronous Reactance, Xd: Direct Axis Transient Reactance, X' _d : Direct Axis Subtransient Reactance, X'' _d : Negative Sequence Reactance, X ₂ : Zero Sequence Reactance, X ₀ : KVA Base: Field Volts: Field Amperes:	P.U. P.U. P.U. P.U. 	
Induction Generators:		
Motoring Power (kW): I ₂ ² t or K (Heating Time Constant): Rotor Resistance, Rr: Stator Resistance, Rs: Stator Reactance, Xs: Rotor Reactance, Xr: Magnetizing Reactance, Xm: Short Circuit Reactance, Xd":		
Exciting Current: Temperature Rise:		
Frame Size:		
Design Letter:		
Reactive Power Required In Vars (No Load	d):	
Reactive Power Required In Vars (Full Loa	ıd):	_
Total Rotating Inertia, H:	Per Unit on kVA Ba	se

Note: Please contact the Transmission Provider <u>ISO</u> prior to submitting the Interconnection Request to determine if the specified information above is required.

Excitation and Governor System Data for Synchronous Generators Only

Provide appropriate IEEE model block diagram of excitation system, governor system and power system stabilizer (PSS) in accordance with the regional reliability council criteria. A PSS may be determined to be required by applicable studies. A copy of the manufacturer's block diagram may not be substituted.

Interconnection Facilities Information

Will a transformer be used between the generator and the po	int of common coupling?	YesNo
Will the transformer be provided by the Interconnection Custo	omer?YesNo	
Transformer Data (If Applicable, for Interconnection Custome	er-Owned Transformer):	
Is the transformer:single phasethree phase? Transformer Impedance:% onkVA Bas	Size:	kVA
If Three Phase: Transformer Primary: Volts DeltaWye Transformer Secondary: Volts DeltaWye Transformer Tertiary: Volts DeltaWye	Wye Grounded Wye Grounded Wye Grounded	
Transformer Fuse Data (If Applicable, for Interconnection Cu	stomer-Owned Fuse):	
(Attach copy of fuse manufacturer's Minimum Melt and Total	Clearing Time-Current Cu	rves)
Manufacturer: Type:	Size:Speed:	
Interconnecting Circuit Breaker (if applicable):		
Manufacturer: Type: Load Rating (Amps): Interrupting Rating (Amps):	Trip Speed (Cycle	es):
Interconnection Protective Relays (If Applicable):		
If Microprocessor-Controlled:		
List of Functions and Adjustable Setpoints for the protective	equipment or software:	
Setpoint Function	Minimum	Maximum
1.		
2.		
3		
۵ ۸		
5		
с		
U		

(Enclose Copy of any Proposed Time-Overcurrent Coordination Curves)

Manufacturer:	Type:	Style/Catalog No.: _	Proposed Setting:
Manufacturer:	Type:	Style/Catalog No.:	Proposed Setting:
Manufacturer:	Type:	Style/Catalog No.:	Proposed Setting:
Manufacturer:	Type:	Style/Catalog No.:	Proposed Setting:
Manufacturer:	Type:	Style/Catalog No.:	Proposed Setting:

Current Transformer Data (If Applicable):

(Enclose Copy of Manufacturer's Excitation and Ratio Correction Curves)

Manufacturer:		
Туре:	Accuracy Class:	Proposed Ratio Connection:
Manufacturer:		
Туре:	Accuracy Class:	Proposed Ratio Connection:
Potential Transformer Data	(If Applicable):	
Manufacturer:		
Туре:	Accuracy Class:	Proposed Ratio Connection:
Manufacturer:		
Туре:	Accuracy Class:	Proposed Ratio Connection:

General Information

Enclose copy of site electrical one-line diagram showing the configuration of all Small Generating Facility equipment, current and potential circuits, and protection and control schemes. This one-line diagram must be signed and stamped by a licensed Professional Engineer. if the Small Generating Facility is larger than 50 kW. Is One-Line Diagram Enclosed? ____Yes ____No

Enclose copy of any site documentation that indicates the precise physical location of the proposed Small Generating Facility (<u>e.g.</u>, USGS topographic map or other diagram or documentation).

Proposed location of protective interface equipment on property (include address if different from the Interconnection Customer's address)

Enclose copy of any site documentation that describes and details the operation of the protection and control schemes. Is Available Documentation Enclosed? ____Yes ____No

Enclose copies of schematic drawings for all protection and control circuits, relay current circuits, relay potential circuits, and alarm/monitoring circuits (if applicable). Are Schematic Drawings Enclosed? ____Yes ____No

Applicant Signature

I hereby certify that, to the best of my knowledge, all the information provided in this Interconnection Request is true and correct.

For Interconnection Customer:

_Date: _____

Attachment 3

[INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK] Certification Codes and Standards

IEEE1547 Standard for Interconnecting Distributed Resources with Electric Power Systems (including use of IEEE 1547.1 testing protocols to establish conformity)

UL 1741 Inverters, Converters, and Controllers for Use in Independent Power Systems

IEEE Std 929-2000 IEEE Recommended Practice for Utility Interface of Photovoltaic (PV) Systems

NFPA 70 (2002), National Electrical Code

IEEE Std C37.90.1-1989 (R1994), IEEE Standard Surge Withstand Capability (SWC) Tests for Protective Relays and Relay Systems

IEEE Std C37.90.2 (1995), IEEE Standard Withstand Capability of Relay Systems to Radiated Electromagnetic Interference from Transceivers

IEEE Std C37.108-1989 (R2002), IEEE Guide for the Protection of Network Transformers

IEEE Std C57.12.44-2000, IEEE Standard Requirements for Secondary Network Protectors

IEEE Std C62.41.2-2002, IEEE Recommended Practice on Characterization of Surges in Low Voltage (1000V and Less) AC Power Circuits

IEEE Std C62.45-1992 (R2002), IEEE Recommended Practice on Surge Testing for Equipment Connected to Low-Voltage (1000V and Less) AC Power Circuits

ANSI C84.1-1995 Electric Power Systems and Equipment - Voltage Ratings (60 Hertz)

IEEE Std 100-2000, IEEE Standard Dictionary of Electrical and Electronic Terms NEMA MG 1-1998, Motors and Small Resources, Revision 3

IEEE Std 519 1992, IEEE Recommended Practices and Requirements for Harmonic Control in Electrical Power Systems

NEMA MG 1-2003 (Rev 2004), Motors and Generators, Revision 1

[INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK] Certification of Small Generator Equipment Packages

- 1.0 Small Generating Facility equipment proposed for use separately or packaged with other equipment in an interconnection system shall be considered certified for interconnected operation if (1) it has been tested in accordance with industry standards for continuous utility interactive operation in compliance with the appropriate codes and standards referenced below by any Nationally Recognized Testing Laboratory (NRTL) recognized by the United States Occupational Safety and Health Administration to test and certify interconnection equipment pursuant to the relevant codes and standards listed in SGIP Attachment 3, (2) it has been labeled and is publicly listed by such NRTL at the time of the interconnection application, and (3) such NRTL makes readily available for verification all test standards and procedures it utilized in performing such equipment certification, and, with consumer approval, the test data itself. The NRTL may make such information available on its website and by encouraging such information to be included in the manufacturer's literature accompanying the equipment.
- 2.0 The Interconnection Customer must verify that the intended use of the equipment falls within the use or uses for which the equipment was tested, labeled, and listed by the NRTL.
- 3.0 Certified equipment shall not require further type-test review, testing, or additional equipment to meet the requirements of this interconnection procedure; however, nothing herein shall preclude the need for an on-site commissioning test by the parties to the interconnection nor follow-up production testing by the NRTL.
- 4.0 If the certified equipment package includes only interface components (switchgear, inverters, or other interface devices), then an Interconnection Customer must show that the generator or other electric source being utilized with the equipment package is compatible with the equipment package and is consistent with the testing and listing specified for this type of interconnection equipment.
- 5.0 Provided the generator or electric source, when combined with the equipment package, is within the range of capabilities for which it was tested by the NRTL, and does not violate the interface components' labeling and listing performed by the NRTL, no further design review, testing or additional equipment on the customer side of the point of common coupling shall be required to meet the requirements of this interconnection procedure.
- 6.0 An equipment package does not include equipment provided by the utility.
- 7.0 Any equipment package approved and listed in a state by that state's regulatory body for interconnected operation in that state prior to the effective date of these small generator interconnection procedures shall be considered certified under these procedures for use in that state.

[INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK] Application, Procedures, and Terms and Conditions for Interconnecting a Certified Inverter-Based Small Generating Facility No Larger than 10 kW ("10 kW Inverter Process")

- 1.0 The Interconnection Customer ("Customer") completes the Interconnection Request ("Application") and submits it to the Transmission Provider ("Company").
- 2.0 The Company acknowledges to the Customer receipt of the Application within three Business Days of receipt.
- 3.0 The Company evaluates the Application for completeness and notifies the Customer within ten Business Days of receipt that the Application is or is not complete and, if not, advises what material is missing.
- 4.0 The Company verifies that the Small Generating Facility can be interconnected safely and reliably using the screens contained in the Fast Track Process in the Small Generator Interconnection Procedures (SGIP). The Company has 15 Business Days to complete this process. Unless the Company determines and demonstrates that the Small Generating Facility cannot be interconnected safely and reliably, the Company approves the Application and returns it to the Customer. Note to Customer: Please check with the Company before submitting the Application if disconnection equipment is required.
- 5.0 After installation, the Customer returns the Certificate of Completion to the Company. Prior to parallel operation, the Company may inspect the Small Generating Facility for compliance with standards which may include a witness test, and may schedule appropriate metering replacement, if necessary.
- 6.0 The Company notifies the Customer in writing that interconnection of the Small Generating Facility is authorized. If the witness test is not satisfactory, the Company has the right to disconnect the Small Generating Facility. The Customer has no right to operate in parallel until a witness test has been performed, or previously waived on the Application. The Company is obligated to complete this witness test within ten Business Days of the receipt of the Certificate of Completion. If the Company does not inspect within ten Business Days or by mutual agreement of the Parties, the witness test is deemed waived.
- 7.0 Contact Information The Customer must provide the contact information for the legal applicant (<u>i.e.</u>, the Interconnection Customer). If another entity is responsible for interfacing with the Company, that contact information must be provided on the Application.
- 8.0 Ownership Information Enter the legal names of the owner(s) of the Small Generating Facility. Include the percentage ownership (if any) by any utility or public utility holding company, or by any entity owned by either.
- 9.0 UL1741 Listed This standard ("Inverters, Converters, and Controllers for Use in Independent Power Systems") addresses the electrical interconnection design of various forms of generating equipment. Many manufacturers submit their equipment to a Nationally Recognized Testing Laboratory (NRTL) that verifies compliance with UL1741. This "listing" is then marked on the equipment and supporting documentation.

Application for Interconnecting a Certified Inverter-Based Small Generating Facility No Larger than 10kW

This Application is considered complete when it provides all applicable and correct information required below. Additional information to evaluate the Application may be required.

Processing Fee

A non-refundable processing fee of \$100 must accompany this Application.

Name:	Interconnection Customer	
Contact Person:	Name:	
Address:	Contact Person:	
City:	Address:	
Telephone (Day):	City:	_ State: Zip:
Fax:	Telephone (Day):	_ (Evening):
Contact (if different from Interconnection Customer) Name:	Fax:	E-Mail Address:
Address:	Contact (if different from Interconnection Custom	ler)
City:	Address:	
Telephone (Day):	City:	_ State: Zip:
Fax:	Telephone (Day):	(Evening):
Owner of the facility (include % ownership by any electric utility): 1.1.1.2 Small Generating Facility Information Location (if different from above):	Fax:	E-Mail Address:
Account Number:ModelModelNameplate Rating: (kW) (AC Volts) Single Phase (AC Volts) System Design Capacity: (kW) (kVA) Prime Mover: Photovoltaic	Owner of the facility (include % ownership by any 1.1.1.2 <u>Small Generating Facility Information</u> Location (if different from above): Electric Service Company:	y electric utility):
Inverter Manufacturer: Model Nameplate Rating: (kW) Single Phase (AC Volts) System Design Capacity: Three Phase System Design Capacity: (kW) Prime Mover: Photovoltaic Reciprocating Engine Fuel Cell Turbine Other Energy Source: Solar Wind Hydro Diesel Natural Gas Fuel Oil Other (describe) Is the againment UI 1741 Listed? Yes	Account Number:	
System Design Capacity:	Inverter Manufacturer: Nameplate Rating: (kW) Single Phase	<u>Model</u> (AC Volts) Three Phase
Prime Mover: Photovoltaic Reciprocating Engine Fuel Cell Turbine Other	System Design Capacity: (kW)	(kVA)
Turbine Other Energy Source: Solar Wind Hydro Diesel Natural Gas — Fuel Oil Other (describe)	Prime Mover: Photovoltaic Reciprocating E	ngine 🗌 Fuel Cell 🗌 🦳
Energy Source: Solar Wind Hydro Diesel Natural Gas	Turbine Other	
Fuel Oil Other (describe)	Energy Source: Solar Wind Hydro	Diesel 📃 Natural Gas 📃 ———
	Fuel Oil J Other (describe	2)

If Yes, attach manufacturer's cut-sheet showing UL1741 listing

Estimated Installation Date: Estimated In-Service Date:

The 10 kW Inverter Process is available only for inverter-based Small Generating Facilities no larger than 10 kW that meet the codes, standards, and certification requirements of Attachments 3 and 4 of the Small Generator Interconnection Procedures (SGIP), or the Transmission Provider has reviewed the design or tested the proposed Small Generating Facility and is satisfied that it is safe to operate.

List components of the Small Generating Facility equipment package that are currently certified:

Equipment Type	Certifying Entity
1	
2	
3	
ر	
4	
ə.	

1.1.1.3 Interconnection Customer Signature

I hereby certify that, to the best of my knowledge, the information provided in this Application is true. I agree to abide by the Terms and Conditions for Interconnecting an Inverter-Based Small Generating Facility No Larger than 10kW and return the Certificate of Completion when the Small Generating Facility has been installed.

Signed:

Title: _____ Date: _____

1.1.1.4 Contingent Approval to Interconnect the Small Generating Facility

1.1.1.5 (For Company use only)

Interconnection of the Small Generating Facility is approved contingent upon the Terms and Conditions for Interconnecting an Inverter-Based Small Generating Facility No Larger than 10kW and return of the Certificate of Completion.

Company Signature:

Title: _____ Date: _____

Application ID number:

Company waives inspection/witness test? Yes No

Small Generating Fac	cility Certificate of Completion	
Is the Small Generating Facility owner-installed?	<u>YesNo</u>	
Interconnection Customer:		
Contact Person:		
Address:		
Location of the Small Generating Facility (if diffe	rent from above):	
City:	State:	Zip Code:
Telephone (Day):	(Evening):	
Fax:	E-Mail Address:	
Electrician:		
Name:		
Address:		
City:	State:	Zip Code:
Telephone (Day):	_ (Evening):	
Fax:	E-Mail Address:	
License number:		
Date Approval to Install Eacility granted by the C	'ompony:	
Date Approvanto instain raciiity granted by the c	<u>ompany.</u>	-
Application ID number:		
Inspection:		
The Small Generating Facility has been installed	I and inspected in compliance wit	h the local
building/electrical code of		
Cianad (Local electrical wiring inepector, or attac	h aigned alastrical increation);	
Signed (Local electrical winny inspector, or attac	и зіўнец сіесінсаі інзресцон).	
Print Name:		
Date:		
540		
As a condition of interconnection, you are require	ed to send/fax a conv of this form	along with a conv of the
signed electrical permit to (insert Company infor	mation below):	along with a oopy of the
Name:		

Company:
Address:
City, State ZIP:
Fax:
1.1.1.6 Approval to Energize the Small Generating Facility (For Company use only)
Energizing the Small Generating Facility is approved contingent upon the Terms and Conditions for Interconnecting an Inverter-Based Small Generating Facility No Larger than 10kW
Company Signature:
Title: Date:

Terms and Conditions for Interconnecting an Inverter-Based Small Generating Facility No Larger than 10kW

1.0 Construction of the Facility

The Interconnection Customer (the "Customer") may proceed to construct (including operational testing not to exceed two hours) the Small Generating Facility when the Transmission Provider (the "Company") approves the Interconnection Request (the "Application") and returns it to the Customer.

2.0 Interconnection and Operation

The Customer may operate Small Generating Facility and interconnect with the Company's electric system once all of the following have occurred:

- 2.1 Upon completing construction, the Customer will cause the Small Generating Facility to be inspected or otherwise certified by the appropriate local electrical wiring inspector with jurisdiction, and
- 2.2 The Customer returns the Certificate of Completion to the Company, and
- 2.3 The Company has either:
 - 2.3.1 Completed its inspection of the Small Generating Facility to ensure that all equipment has been appropriately installed and that all electrical connections have been made in accordance with applicable codes. All inspections must be conducted by the Company, at its own expense, within ten Business Days after receipt of the Certificate of Completion and shall take place at a time agreeable to the Parties. The Company shall provide a written statement that the Small Generating Facility has passed inspection or shall notify the Customer of what steps it must take to pass inspection as soon as practicable after the inspection takes place; or
 - 2.3.2 If the Company does not schedule an inspection of the Small Generating Facility within ten business days after receiving the Certificate of Completion, the witness test is deemed waived (unless the Parties agree otherwise); or
 - 2.3.3 The Company waives the right to inspect the Small Generating Facility.
- 2.4 The Company has the right to disconnect the Small Generating Facility in the event of improper installation or failure to return the Certificate of Completion.
- 2.5 Revenue quality metering equipment must be installed and tested in accordance with applicable ANSI standards.

3.0 Safe Operations and Maintenance

The Customer shall be fully responsible to operate, maintain, and repair the Small Generating Facility as required to ensure that it complies at all times with the interconnection standards to which it has been certified.

4.0 Access

The Company shall have access to the disconnect switch (if the disconnect switch is required) and metering equipment of the Small Generating Facility at all times. The Company shall provide reasonable notice to the Customer when possible prior to using its right of access.

5.0 Disconnection

The Company may temporarily disconnect the Small Generating Facility upon the following conditions:

- 5.1 For scheduled outages upon reasonable notice.
- 5.2 For unscheduled outages or emergency conditions.
- 5.3 If the Small Generating Facility does not operate in the manner consistent with these Terms and Conditions.
- 5.4 The Company shall inform the Customer in advance of any scheduled disconnection, or as is reasonable after an unscheduled disconnection.

6.0 Indemnification

The Parties shall at all times indemnify, defend, and save the other Party harmless from, any and all damages, losses, claims, including claims and actions relating to injury to or death of any person or damage to property, demand, suits, recoveries, costs and expenses, court costs, attorney fees, and all other obligations by or to third parties, arising out of or resulting from the other Party's action or inactions of its obligations under this agreement on behalf of the indemnifying Party, except in cases of gross negligence or intentional wrongdoing by the indemnified Party.

7.0 Insurance

The Parties each agree to maintain commercially reasonable amounts of insurance.

8.0 Limitation of Liability

Each party's liability to the other party for any loss, cost, claim, injury, liability, or expense, including reasonable attorney's fees, relating to or arising from any act or omission in its performance of this Agreement, shall be limited to the amount of direct damage actually incurred. In no event shall either party be liable to the other party for any indirect, incidental, special, consequential, or punitive damages of any kind whatsoever, except as allowed under paragraph 6.0.

9.0 Termination

The agreement to operate in parallel may be terminated under the following conditions:

9.1 By the Customer

By providing written notice to the Company.

9.2 By the Company

If the Small Generating Facility fails to operate for any consecutive 12 month period or the Customer fails to remedy a violation of these Terms and Conditions.

9.3 Permanent Disconnection

In the event this Agreement is terminated, the Company shall have the right to disconnect its facilities or direct the Customer to disconnect its Small Generating Facility.

9.4 Survival Rights

This Agreement shall continue in effect after termination to the extent necessary to allow or require either Party to fulfill rights or obligations that arose under the Agreement.

10.0 Assignment/Transfer of Ownership of the Facility

This Agreement shall survive the transfer of ownership of the Small Generating Facility to a new owner when the new owner agrees in writing to comply with the terms of this Agreement and so notifies the Company.

Attachment 6

Feasibility Study Agreement

THIS AGREEMENT is a	made and entered into thisday of
20 by and between	,
a	organized and existing under the laws of the State of
	, ("Interconnection Customer,") and
	a
ovicting under the lowe	of the State of

("Transmission Provider")the California Independent System Operator Corporation, a California nonprofit public benefit corporation existing under the laws of the State of California, ("ISO"). Interconnection Customer and Transmission Provider ISO each may be referred to as a "Party," or collectively as the "Parties."

RECITALS

WHEREAS, Interconnection Customer is proposing to develop a Small Generating Facility or generating capacity addition to an existing Small Generating Facility consistent with the Interconnection Request completed by Interconnection Customer on_____; and

WHEREAS, Interconnection Customer desires to interconnect the Small Generating Facility with the Transmission Provider's Transmission System<u>ISO Controlled Grid</u>; and

WHEREAS, Interconnection Customer has requested the <u>Transmission Provider ISO</u> to <u>conduct or cause</u> to be performed a feasibility study to assess the feasibility of interconnecting the proposed Small Generating Facility with the <u>Transmission Provider's Transmission SystemISO Controlled Grid</u>, and of any Affected Systems;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of and subject to the mutual covenants contained herein the Parties agreed as follows:

- 1.0 When used in this Agreement, with initial capitalization, the terms specified shall have the meanings indicated or the meanings specified in the standard Small Generator Interconnection Procedures Master Definitions Supplement, Appendix A of the ISO Tariff.
- 2.0 The Interconnection Customer elects and the <u>Transmission ProviderISO</u> shall <u>conduct or</u> cause to be performed an interconnection feasibility study consistent the standard Small Generator Interconnection Procedures in accordance with the <u>Open Access Transmission-ISO</u> Tariff.
- 3.0 The scope of the feasibility study shall be subject to the assumptions set forth in Attachment A to this Agreement.
- 4.0 The feasibility study shall be based on the technical information provided by the Interconnection Customer in the Interconnection Request, as may be modified as the result of the <u>sS</u>coping <u>mM</u>eeting. The <u>Transmission ProviderISO</u> reserves the right to request additional technical information from the Interconnection Customer as may reasonably become necessary consistent with Good Utility Practice during the course of the feasibility study and as designated in accordance with the standard Small Generator Interconnection Procedures. If the Interconnection Customer modifies its Interconnection Request, the time to complete the feasibility study may be extended by agreement of the Parties.

5.0 In performing the study, the Transmission Provider<u>ISO</u> shall rely, to the extent reasonably practicable, on existing studies of recent vintage. The Interconnection Customer shall not be charged for such existing studies; however, the Interconnection Customer shall be responsible for charges associated with any new study or modifications to existing studies that are reasonably necessary to perform the feasibility study.

- 6.0 The feasibility study report shall provide the following analyses for the purpose of identifying any potential adverse system impacts that would result from the interconnection of the Small Generating Facility as proposed:
 - 6.1 Initial identification of any circuit breaker short circuit capability limits exceeded as a result of the interconnection;
 - 6.2 Initial identification of any thermal overload or voltage limit violations resulting from the interconnection;
 - 6.3 Initial review of grounding requirements and electric system protection;
 - 6.4 preliminary identification of financial impacts, if any, on Local Furnishing Bonds; and
 - 6.4<u>5</u> Description and non-bonding estimated cost of facilities required to interconnect the proposed Small Generating Facility and to address the identified short circuit and power flow issues.
- 7.0 The feasibility study shall model the impact of the Small Generating Facility regardless of purpose in order to avoid the further expense and interruption of operation for reexamination of feasibility and impacts if the Interconnection Customer later changes the purpose for which the Small Generating Facility is being installed.
- 8.0 The study shall include the feasibility of any interconnection at a proposed project site where there could be multiple potential Points of Interconnection, as requested by the Interconnection Customer and at the Interconnection Customer's cost.
- 9.0 A deposit of the lesser of 50 percent of good faith estimated feasibility study costs or earnest money of \$1,000 mayshall be required from the Interconnection Customer.
- 10.0 Once the feasibility study is completed, a feasibility study report shall be prepared and transmitted to the Interconnection Customer. Barring unusual circumstances, the feasibility study must be completed and the feasibility study report transmitted within <u>3040</u> Business Days of the Interconnection Customer's agreement to conduct a feasibility study.
- 11.0 Any study fees shall be based on the <u>Transmission ProviderISO</u>'s actual costs and will be invoiced to the Interconnection Customer after the study is completed and delivered and will include a summary of professional time.
- 12.0 The Interconnection Customer must pay any study costs that exceed the deposit without interest within 30 e<u>C</u>alendar <u>dD</u>ays on receipt of the invoice or resolution of any dispute. If the deposit exceeds the invoiced fees, the <u>Transmission ProviderISO</u> shall refund such excess within 30 e<u>C</u>alendar <u>dD</u>ays of the invoice without interest.

13.0 Miscellaneous.

- 13.1 Dispute Resolution. Any dispute, or assertion of a claim, arising out of or in connection with this Agreement, shall be resolved in accordance with Section 4.2 of the SGIP.
- <u>13.2</u> Confidentiality. Confidential Information shall be treated in accordance with Section 4.5 of the SGIP.
- <u>13.3</u> Binding Effect. This Agreement and the rights and obligations hereof, shall be binding upon and shall inure to the benefit of the successors and assigns of the Parties hereto.
- 13.4 Conflicts. In the event of a conflict between the body of this Agreement and any attachment, appendices or exhibits hereto, the terms and provisions of the body of this Agreement shall prevail and be deemed the final intent of the Parties.
- 13.5 Rules of Interpretation. This Agreement, unless a clear contrary intention appears, shall be construed and interpreted as follows: (1) the singular number includes the plural number and vice versa; (2) reference to any person includes such person's successors and assigns but, in the case of a Party, only if such successors and assigns are permitted by this Agreement, and reference to a person in a particular capacity excludes such person in any other capacity or individually; (3) reference to any agreement (including this Section, or other provision hereof or thereof); (4) reference to any applicable laws and regulations means such applicable laws and regulations as amended, modified, codified, or reenacted, in whole or in part, and in effect from time to time, including, if applicable, rules and regulations promulgated thereunder; (5) unless expressly stated otherwise, reference to any Article, Section, Attachment, or Appendix means such Article or Section of this Agreement or such Attachment or Appendix to this Agreement, or such Section of the SGIP or such Attachment or Appendix to the SGIP, as the case may be; (6) "hereunder", "hereof", "herein", "hereto" and words of similar import shall be deemed references to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular Section; (7) "including" (and with correlative meaning "include") means including without limiting the generality of any description preceding such term; and (8) relative to the determination of any period of time, "from" means "from and including", "to" means "to but excluding" and "through" means "through and including".
- <u>13.6</u> Entire Agreement. This Agreement, including all Appendices and Schedules attached hereto, constitutes the entire agreement between the Parties with reference to the subject matter hereof, and supersedes all prior and contemporaneous understandings or agreements, oral or written, between the Parties with respect to the subject matter of this Agreement. There are no other agreements, representations, warranties, or covenants which constitute any part of the consideration for, or any condition to, any Party's compliance with its obligations under this Agreement.
- 13.7 No Third Party Beneficiaries. This Agreement is not intended to and does not create rights, remedies, or benefits of any character whatsoever in favor of any persons, corporations, associations, or entities other than the Parties, and the obligations herein assumed are solely for the use and benefit of the Parties, their successors in interest and, where permitted, their assigns.
- <u>13.8</u> Waiver. The failure of a Party to this Agreement to insist, on any occasion, upon strict performance of any provision of this Agreement will not be considered a waiver of any obligation, right, or duty of, or imposed upon, such Party.

Any waiver at any time by either Party of its rights with respect to this Agreement shall not be deemed a continuing waiver or a waiver with respect to any other failure to comply with any other obligation, right, duty of this Agreement. Termination or default of this Agreement for any reason

by the Interconnection Customer shall not constitute a waiver of the Interconnection Customer's legal rights to obtain an interconnection from the Participating TO or ISO. Any waiver of this Agreement shall, if requested, be provided in writing.

- Any waivers at any time by any Party of its rights with respect to any default under this <u>Agreement</u>, or with respect to any other matter arising in connection with this Agreement, shall <u>not constitute or be deemed a waiver with respect to any subsequent default or other matter</u> <u>arising in connection with this Agreement</u>. Any delay, short of the statutory period of limitations, <u>in asserting or enforcing any right under this Agreement shall not constitute or be deemed a</u> <u>waiver of such right</u>.
- <u>13.9</u> Headings. The descriptive headings of the various Articles and Sections of this Agreement have been inserted for convenience of reference only and are of no significance in the interpretation or construction of this Agreement.
- <u>13.10</u> Multiple Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts, each of which is deemed an original but all constitute one and the same instrument.
- <u>13.11</u> Amendment. The Parties may by mutual agreement amend this Agreement by a written instrument duly executed by both of the Parties.
- 13.12 Modification by the Parties. The Parties may by mutual agreement amend the Appendices to this Agreement by a written instrument duly executed by both of the Parties. Such amendment shall become effective and a part of this Agreement upon satisfaction of all applicable laws and regulations.
- 13.13 Reservation of Rights. The ISO shall have the right to make a unilateral filing with FERC to modify this Agreement with respect to any rates, terms and conditions, charges, classifications of service, rule or regulation under section 205 or any other applicable provision of the Federal Power Act and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder, and Interconnection Customer shall have the right to make a unilateral filing with FERC to modify this Agreement pursuant to section 206 or any other applicable provision of the Federal Power Act and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder; provided that each Party shall have the right to protest any such filing by another Party and to participate fully in any proceeding before FERC in which such modifications may be considered. Nothing in this Agreement shall limit the rights of the Parties or of FERC under sections 205 or 206 of the Federal Power Act and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder. except to the extent that the Parties otherwise mutually agree as provided herein.
- <u>13.14</u> No Partnership. This Agreement shall not be interpreted or construed to create an association, joint venture, agency relationship, or partnership between the Parties or to impose any partnership obligation or partnership liability upon any Party. No Party shall have any right, power or authority to enter into any agreement or undertaking for, or act on behalf of, or to act as or be an agent or representative of, or to otherwise bind, another Party.
- 13.15 Assignment. This Agreement may be assigned by a Party only with the written consent of the other Party; provided that a Party may assign this Agreement without the consent of the other Party to any Affiliate of the assigning Party with an equal or greater credit rating and with the legal authority and operational ability to satisfy the obligations of the assigning Party under this Agreement; and provided further that the Interconnection Customer shall have the right to assign this Agreement, without the consent of the other Party, for collateral security purposes to aid in providing financing for the Generating Unit, provided that the Interconnection Customer will require any secured party, trustee or mortgagee to notify the other Party of any such assignment. Any financing arrangement entered into by the Interconnection Customer pursuant to this Article

will provide that prior to or upon the exercise of the secured party's, trustee's or mortgagee's assignment rights pursuant to said arrangement, the secured creditor, the trustee or mortgagee will notify the other Party of the date and particulars of any such exercise of assignment right(s). Any attempted assignment that violates this Article is void and ineffective. Any assignment under this Agreement shall not relieve a Party of its obligations, nor shall a Party's obligations be enlarged, in whole or in part, by reason thereof. Where required, consent to assignment will not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have caused this Agreement to be duly executed by their duly authorized officers or agents on the day and year first above written.

[Insert name of Transmission Provider] California Independent System Operator Corporation [Insert name of Interconnection Customer]

	<u> </u>	
Signed	Signed	
Name (Printed):	Name (Printed):	
Title	Title	

Attachment A to Feasibility Study Agreement

Assumptions Used in Conducting the Feasibility Study

The feasibility study will be based upon the information set forth in the Interconnection Request and agreed upon in the <u>sS</u>coping <u>mM</u>eeting held on _____:

1) Designation of Point of Interconnection and configuration to be studied.

2) Designation of alternative Points of Interconnection and configuration.

1) and 2) are to be completed by the Interconnection Customer. Other assumptions (listed below) are to be provided by the Interconnection Customer and the <u>Transmission ProviderISO</u>.

Attachment 7

System Impact Study Agreement

THIS AGREEMENT is made and entered into this _____day of _____

20____ by and between_____a

_____organized and existing under the laws of the State of , ("Interconnection Customer,") and

RECITALS

WHEREAS, the Interconnection Customer is proposing to develop a Small Generating Facility or generating capacity addition to an existing Small Generating Facility consistent with the Interconnection Request completed by the Interconnection Customer on_____; and

WHEREAS, the Interconnection Customer desires to interconnect the Small Generating Facility with the Transmission Provider's Transmission System ISO Controlled Grid;

WHEREAS, the <u>Transmission ProviderISO</u> has completed a feasibility study and provided the results of said study to the Interconnection Customer (This recital to be omitted if the Parties have agreed to forego the feasibility study.); and

WHEREAS, the Interconnection Customer has requested the <u>Transmission ProviderISO</u> to <u>conduct or</u> <u>cause to be</u> perform<u>ed</u> a system impact study(s) to assess the impact of interconnecting the Small Generating Facility with the <u>Transmission Provider's Transmission SystemISO</u> Controlled Grid, and of any Affected Systems;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of and subject to the mutual covenants contained herein the Parties agreed as follows:

- 1.0 When used in this Agreement, with initial capitalization, the terms specified shall have the meanings indicated or the meanings specified in the standard Small Generator Interconnection Procedures Master Definitions Supplement, Appendix A of the ISO Tariff.
- 2.0 The Interconnection Customer elects and the <u>Transmission ProviderISO</u> shall <u>conduct or</u> cause to be performed a system impact study(s) consistent with the standard Small Generator Interconnection Procedures in accordance with the <u>Open Access Transmission-ISO</u> Tariff.
- 3.0 The scope of a system impact study shall be subject to the assumptions set forth in Attachment A to this Agreement.
- 4.0 A system impact study will be based upon the results of the feasibility study and the technical information provided by Interconnection Customer in the Interconnection Request. The <u>Transmission ProviderISO</u> reserves the right to request additional technical information from the Interconnection Customer as may reasonably become necessary consistent with Good Utility

Practice during the course of the system impact study. If the Interconnection Customer modifies its designated Point of Interconnection, Interconnection Request, or the technical information provided therein is modified, the time to complete the system impact study may be extended.

- 5.0 A system impact study shall consist of a short circuit analysis, a stability analysis, a power flow analysis, voltage drop and flicker studies, protection and set point coordination studies, <u>an</u> assessment of the potential magnitude of financial impacts, if any, on Local Furnishing Bonds and <u>a proposed resolution</u>, and grounding reviews, as necessary. A system impact study shall state the assumptions upon which it is based, state the results of the analyses, and provide the requirement or potential impediments to providing the requested interconnection service, including a preliminary indication of the cost and length of time that would be necessary to correct any problems identified in those analyses and implement the interconnection. A system impact study shall provide a list of facilities that are required as a result of the Interconnection Request and non-binding good faith estimates of cost responsibility and time to construct.
- 6.0 A <u>dD</u>istribution <u>sS</u>ystem impact study shall incorporate a distribution load flow study, an analysis of equipment interrupting ratings, protection coordination study, voltage drop and flicker studies, protection and set point coordination studies, grounding reviews, and the impact on electric system operation, as necessary.
- 7.0 Affected Systems may participate in the preparation of a system impact study, with a division of costs among such entities as they may agree. All Affected Systems shall be afforded an opportunity to review and comment upon a system impact study that covers potential adverse system impacts on their electric systems, and the Transmission Provider ISO has 20 additional Business Days to complete a system impact study requiring review by Affected Systems.
- 8.0 If the Transmission Provider <u>ISO</u> uses a queuing procedure for sorting or prioritizing projects and their associated cost responsibilities for any required Network Upgrades, the system impact study shall consider all generating facilities (and with respect to paragraph 8.3 below, any identified Upgrades associated with such higher queued interconnection) that, on the date the system impact study is commenced
 - 8.1 Are directly interconnected with the Transmission Provider's electric system<u>ISO</u> Controlled Grid; or
 - 8.2 Are interconnected with Affected Systems and may have an impact on the proposed interconnection; and
 - 8.3 Have a pending higher queued Interconnection Request to interconnect with the Transmission Provider's electric system<u>ISO Controlled Grid</u>.
- 9.0 A dDistribution sSystem impact study, if required, shall be completed and the results transmitted to the Interconnection Customer within 3040 Business Days after this Agreement is signed by the Parties. An ISO Controlled Grid transmission system impact study, if required, shall be completed and the results transmitted to the Interconnection Customer within 4555 Business Days after this Agreement is signed by the Parties, or in accordance with the Transmission Provider's ISO queuing procedures.
- 10.0 A deposit of the equivalent of the good faith estimated cost of a <u>dD</u>istribution <u>sS</u>ystem impact study and <u>the</u> one half the good faith estimated cost of a<u>n ISO Controlled Grid</u> transmission system impact study <u>mayshall</u> be required from the Interconnection Customer.

- 11.0 Any study fees shall be based on the <u>Transmission Provider'sISO</u> actual costs and will be invoiced to the Interconnection Customer after the study is completed and delivered and will include a summary of professional time.
 - 12.0 The Interconnection Customer must pay any study costs that exceed the deposit without interest within 30 e<u>C</u>alendar d<u>D</u>ays on receipt of the invoice or resolution of any dispute. If the deposit exceeds the invoiced fees, the <u>Transmission Provider ISO</u> shall refund such excess within 30 e<u>C</u>alendar d<u>D</u>ays of the invoice without interest.
 - 13.0 Miscellaneous.
 - 13.1 Dispute Resolution. Any dispute, or assertion of a claim, arising out of or in connection with this Agreement, shall be resolved in accordance with Section 4.2 of the SGIP.
 - <u>13.2</u> Confidentiality. Confidential Information shall be treated in accordance with Section 4.5 of the SGIP.
 - <u>13.3</u> Binding Effect. This Agreement and the rights and obligations hereof, shall be binding upon and shall inure to the benefit of the successors and assigns of the Parties hereto.
 - 13.4 Conflicts. In the event of a conflict between the body of this Agreement and any attachment, appendices or exhibits hereto, the terms and provisions of the body of this Agreement shall prevail and be deemed the final intent of the Parties.
 - 13.5 Rules of Interpretation. This Agreement, unless a clear contrary intention appears, shall be construed and interpreted as follows: (1) the singular number includes the plural number and vice versa; (2) reference to any person includes such person's successors and assigns but, in the case of a Party, only if such successors and assigns are permitted by this Agreement, and reference to a person in a particular capacity excludes such person in any other capacity or individually; (3) reference to any agreement (including this Section, or other provision hereof or thereof); (4) reference to any applicable laws and regulations means such applicable laws and regulations as amended, modified, codified, or reenacted, in whole or in part, and in effect from time to time, including, if applicable, rules and regulations promulgated thereunder; (5) unless expressly stated otherwise, reference to any Article, Section, Attachment, or Appendix means such Article or Section of this Agreement or such Attachment or Appendix to this Agreement, or such Section of the SGIP or such Attachment or Appendix to the SGIP, as the case may be; (6) "hereunder", "hereof", "herein", "hereto" and words of similar import shall be deemed references to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular Section; (7) "including" (and with correlative meaning "include") means including without limiting the generality of any description preceding such term; and (8) relative to the determination of any period of time, "from" means "from and including", "to" means "to but excluding" and "through" means "through and including".
 - <u>13.6</u> Entire Agreement. This Agreement, including all Appendices and Schedules attached hereto, constitutes the entire agreement between the Parties with reference to the subject matter hereof, and supersedes all prior and contemporaneous understandings or agreements, oral or written, between the Parties with respect to the subject matter of this Agreement. There are no other agreements, representations, warranties, or covenants which constitute any part of the consideration for, or any condition to, any Party's compliance with its obligations under this Agreement.
 - 13.7 No Third Party Beneficiaries. This Agreement is not intended to and does not create rights, remedies, or benefits of any character whatsoever in favor of any persons, corporations,

associations, or entities other than the Parties, and the obligations herein assumed are solely for the use and benefit of the Parties, their successors in interest and, where permitted, their assigns.

<u>13.8</u> Waiver. The failure of a Party to this Agreement to insist, on any occasion, upon strict performance of any provision of this Agreement will not be considered a waiver of any obligation, right, or duty of, or imposed upon, such Party.

Any waiver at any time by either Party of its rights with respect to this Agreement shall not be deemed a continuing waiver or a waiver with respect to any other failure to comply with any other obligation, right, duty of this Agreement. Termination or default of this Agreement for any reason by the Interconnection Customer shall not constitute a waiver of the Interconnection Customer's legal rights to obtain an interconnection from the Participating TO or ISO. Any waiver of this Agreement shall, if requested, be provided in writing.

- Any waivers at any time by any Party of its rights with respect to any default under this Agreement, or with respect to any other matter arising in connection with this Agreement, shall not constitute or be deemed a waiver with respect to any subsequent default or other matter arising in connection with this Agreement. Any delay, short of the statutory period of limitations, in asserting or enforcing any right under this Agreement shall not constitute or be deemed a waiver of such right.
- <u>13.9</u> Headings. The descriptive headings of the various Articles and Sections of this Agreement have been inserted for convenience of reference only and are of no significance in the interpretation or construction of this Agreement.
- <u>13.10</u> Multiple Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts, each of which is deemed an original but all constitute one and the same instrument.
- <u>13.11</u> Amendment. The Parties may by mutual agreement amend this Agreement by a written instrument duly executed by both of the Parties.
- 13.12 Modification by the Parties. The Parties may by mutual agreement amend the Appendices to this Agreement by a written instrument duly executed by both of the Parties. Such amendment shall become effective and a part of this Agreement upon satisfaction of all applicable laws and regulations.
- 13.13 Reservation of Rights. The ISO shall have the right to make a unilateral filing with FERC to modify this Agreement with respect to any rates, terms and conditions, charges, classifications of service, rule or regulation under section 205 or any other applicable provision of the Federal Power Act and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder, and Interconnection Customer shall have the right to make a unilateral filing with FERC to modify this Agreement pursuant to section 206 or any other applicable provision of the Federal Power Act and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder; provided that each Party shall have the right to protest any such filing by another Party and to participate fully in any proceeding before FERC in which such modifications may be considered. Nothing in this Agreement shall limit the rights of the Parties or of FERC under sections 205 or 206 of the Federal Power Act and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder, except to the extent that the Parties otherwise mutually agree as provided herein.
- <u>13.14</u> No Partnership. This Agreement shall not be interpreted or construed to create an association, joint venture, agency relationship, or partnership between the Parties or to impose any partnership obligation or partnership liability upon any Party. No Party shall have any right, power or authority to enter into any agreement or undertaking for, or act on behalf of, or to act as or be an agent or representative of, or to otherwise bind, another Party.

13.15 Assignment. This Agreement may be assigned by a Party only with the written consent of the other Party; provided that a Party may assign this Agreement without the consent of the other Party to any Affiliate of the assigning Party with an equal or greater credit rating and with the legal authority and operational ability to satisfy the obligations of the assigning Party under this Agreement; and provided further that the Interconnection Customer shall have the right to assign this Agreement, without the consent of the other Party, for collateral security purposes to aid in providing financing for the Generating Unit, provided that the Interconnection Customer will require any secured party, trustee or mortgagee to notify the other Party of any such assignment. Any financing arrangement entered into by the Interconnection Customer pursuant to this Article will provide that prior to or upon the exercise of the secured party's, trustee's or mortgagee's assignment rights pursuant to said arrangement, the secured creditor, the trustee or mortgagee will notify the other Party of the date and particulars of any such exercise of assignment right(s). Any attempted assignment that violates this Article is void and ineffective. Any assignment under this Agreement shall not relieve a Party of its obligations, nor shall a Party's obligations be enlarged, in whole or in part, by reason thereof. Where required, consent to assignment will not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed.

IN WITNESS THEREOF, the Parties have caused this Agreement to be duly executed by their duly authorized officers or agents on the day and year first above written.

California Independent System Opera	<u>tor Corporation[Insert name of Transmission Provider]</u>
[Insert name of Interconnection Custo	omer]
Signed	Signed
Name (Printed):	Name (Printed):
Title	Title

Attachment A to System Impact Study Agreement

Assumptions Used in Conducting the System Impact Study

The system impact study shall be based upon the results of the feasibility study, subject to any modifications in accordance with the standard Small Generator Interconnection Procedures, and the following assumptions:

- 1) Designation of Point of Interconnection and configuration to be studied.
- 2) Designation of alternative Points of Interconnection and configuration.

1) and 2) are to be completed by the Interconnection Customer. Other assumptions (listed below) are to be provided by the Interconnection Customer and the <u>Transmission ProviderISO</u>.

Attachment 8

Facilities Study Agreement

THIS AGREEMENT is made and entered into thisday of		
20 by and between		
a	organized and existing under the laws of the State of	
	, ("Interconnection Customer,") and	
	,a	

RECITALS

WHEREAS, the Interconnection Customer is proposing to develop a Small Generating Facility or generating capacity addition to an existing Small Generating Facility consistent with the Interconnection Request completed by the Interconnection Customer on_____; and

WHEREAS, the Interconnection Customer desires to interconnect the Small Generating Facility with the Transmission Provider's Transmission System ISO Controlled Grid;

WHEREAS, the <u>Transmission Provider ISO</u> has completed a system impact study and provided the results of said study to the Interconnection Customer; and

WHEREAS, the Interconnection Customer has requested the <u>Transmission ProviderISO to conduct or</u> <u>cause</u> to <u>be</u> perform<u>ed</u> a facilities study to specify and estimate the cost of the equipment, engineering, procurement and construction work needed to implement the conclusions of the system impact study in accordance with Good Utility Practice to physically and electrically connect the Small Generating Facility with the <u>Transmission Provider's Transmission SystemISO Controlled Grid</u>.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of and subject to the mutual covenants contained herein the Parties agreed as follows:

- 1.0 When used in this Agreement, with initial capitalization, the terms specified shall have the meanings indicated or the meanings specified in the standard Small Generator Interconnection Procedures Master Definitions Supplement, Appendix A of the ISO Tariff.
- 2.0 The Interconnection Customer elects and the <u>Transmission ProviderISO</u> shall cause a facilities study consistent with the standard Small Generator Interconnection Procedures to be performed in accordance with the <u>Open Access Transmission ISO</u> Tariff.
- 3.0 The scope of the facilities study shall be subject to data provided in Attachment A to this Agreement.
- 4.0 The facilities study shall specify and estimate the cost, including, if applicable, the cost of remedial measures that address the financial impacts, if any, on Local Furnishing Bonds, of the equipment, engineering, procurement and construction work (including overheads) needed to implement the conclusions of the system impact study(s). The facilities study shall also identify (1) the electrical switching configuration of the equipment, including, without limitation,

transformer, switchgear, meters, and other station equipment, (2) the nature and estimated cost of the <u>Transmission ProviderParticipating TO</u>'s Interconnection Facilities and Upgrades necessary to accomplish the interconnection, and (3) an estimate of the time required to complete the construction and installation of such facilities or for effecting remedial measures that address the financial impacts, if any, on Local Furnishing Bonds.

- 5.0 The <u>Transmission ProviderISO</u> may propose to group facilities required for more than one Interconnection Customer in order to minimize facilities costs through economies of scale, but any Interconnection Customer may require the installation of facilities required for its own Small Generating Facility if it is willing to pay the costs of those facilities.
- 6.0 A deposit of the good faith estimated facilities study costs mayshall be required from the Interconnection Customer.
- 7.0 In cases where Upgrades are required, the facilities study must be completed within 45<u>55</u> Business Days of the receipt of this Agreement. In cases where no Upgrades are necessary, and the required facilities are limited to Interconnection Facilities, the facilities study must be completed within <u>3040</u> Business Days.
 - 8.0 Once the facilities study is completed, a facilities study report shall be prepared and transmitted to the Interconnection Customer. Barring unusual circumstances, the facilities study must be completed and the facilities study report transmitted within <u>3040</u> Business Days <u>where no</u> <u>Upgrades are necessary</u>, and within <u>55</u> Business Days where Upgrades are necessary, of the Interconnection Customer's agreement to conduct a facilities study.
 - 9.0 Any study fees shall be based on the <u>Transmission ProviderISO</u>'s actual costs and will be invoiced to the Interconnection Customer after the study is completed and delivered and will include a summary of professional time.
 - 10.0 The Interconnection Customer must pay any study costs that exceed the deposit without interest within 30 e<u>C</u>alendar <u>dD</u>ays on receipt of the invoice or resolution of any dispute. If the deposit exceeds the invoiced fees, the <u>Transmission ProviderISO</u> shall refund such excess within 30 e<u>C</u>alendar <u>dD</u>ays of the invoice without interest.
 - 11.0 Miscellaneous.

- 11.1
 Dispute Resolution. Any dispute, or assertion of a claim, arising out of or in connection with this

 Agreement, shall be resolved in accordance with Section 4.2 of the SGIP.
- 11.2 Confidentiality. Confidential Information shall be treated in accordance with Section 4.5 of the SGIP.
- <u>11.3</u> Binding Effect. This Agreement and the rights and obligations hereof, shall be binding upon and shall inure to the benefit of the successors and assigns of the Parties hereto.
- <u>11.4</u> Conflicts. In the event of a conflict between the body of this Agreement and any attachment, appendices or exhibits hereto, the terms and provisions of the body of this Agreement shall prevail and be deemed the final intent of the Parties.
- <u>11.5</u> Rules of Interpretation. This Agreement, unless a clear contrary intention appears, shall be <u>construed and interpreted as follows: (1) the singular number includes the plural number and</u> <u>vice versa; (2) reference to any person includes such person's successors and assigns but, in</u> <u>the case of a Party, only if such successors and assigns are permitted by this Agreement, and</u>

reference to a person in a particular capacity excludes such person in any other capacity or individually; (3) reference to any agreement (including this Section, or other provision hereof or thereof); (4) reference to any applicable laws and regulations means such applicable laws and regulations as amended, modified, codified, or reenacted, in whole or in part, and in effect from time to time, including, if applicable, rules and regulations promulgated thereunder; (5) unless expressly stated otherwise, reference to any Article, Section, Attachment, or Appendix means such Article or Section of this Agreement or such Attachment or Appendix to this Agreement, or such Section of the SGIP or such Attachment or Appendix to the SGIP, as the case may be; (6) "hereunder", "hereof", "herein", "hereto" and words of similar import shall be deemed references to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular Section; (7) "including" (and with correlative meaning "include") means including without limiting the generality of any description preceding such term; and (8) relative to the determination of any period of time, "from" means "from and including", "to" means "to but excluding" and "through" means "through and including".

- 11.6 Entire Agreement. This Agreement, including all Appendices and Schedules attached hereto, constitutes the entire agreement between the Parties with reference to the subject matter hereof, and supersedes all prior and contemporaneous understandings or agreements, oral or written, between the Parties with respect to the subject matter of this Agreement. There are no other agreements, representations, warranties, or covenants which constitute any part of the consideration for, or any condition to, any Party's compliance with its obligations under this Agreement.
- 11.7 No Third Party Beneficiaries. This Agreement is not intended to and does not create rights, remedies, or benefits of any character whatsoever in favor of any persons, corporations, associations, or entities other than the Parties, and the obligations herein assumed are solely for the use and benefit of the Parties, their successors in interest and, where permitted, their assigns.
- <u>11.8</u> Waiver. The failure of a Party to this Agreement to insist, on any occasion, upon strict performance of any provision of this Agreement will not be considered a waiver of any obligation, right, or duty of, or imposed upon, such Party.

Any waiver at any time by either Party of its rights with respect to this Agreement shall not be deemed a continuing waiver or a waiver with respect to any other failure to comply with any other obligation, right, duty of this Agreement. Termination or default of this Agreement for any reason by the Interconnection Customer shall not constitute a waiver of the Interconnection Customer's legal rights to obtain an interconnection from the Participating TO or ISO. Any waiver of this Agreement shall, if requested, be provided in writing.

Any waivers at any time by any Party of its rights with respect to any default under this Agreement, or with respect to any other matter arising in connection with this Agreement, shall not constitute or be deemed a waiver with respect to any subsequent default or other matter arising in connection with this Agreement. Any delay, short of the statutory period of limitations, in asserting or enforcing any right under this Agreement shall not constitute or be deemed a waiver of such right.

- <u>11.9</u> Headings. The descriptive headings of the various Articles and Sections of this Agreement have been inserted for convenience of reference only and are of no significance in the interpretation or construction of this Agreement.
- <u>11.10</u> Multiple Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts, each of which is deemed an original but all constitute one and the same instrument.
- 11.11 Amendment. The Parties may by mutual agreement amend this Agreement by a written
instrument duly executed by both of the Parties.

- 11.12 Modification by the Parties. The Parties may by mutual agreement amend the Appendices to this Agreement by a written instrument duly executed by both of the Parties. Such amendment shall become effective and a part of this Agreement upon satisfaction of all applicable laws and regulations.
- 11.13 Reservation of Rights. The ISO shall have the right to make a unilateral filing with FERC to modify this Agreement with respect to any rates, terms and conditions, charges, classifications of service, rule or regulation under section 205 or any other applicable provision of the Federal Power Act and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder, and Interconnection Customer shall have the right to make a unilateral filing with FERC to modify this Agreement pursuant to section 206 or any other applicable provision of the Federal Power Act and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder. There are the right to make a unilateral filing with FERC to modify this Agreement pursuant to section 206 or any other applicable provision of the Federal Power Act and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder; provided that each Party shall have the right to protest any such filing by another Party and to participate fully in any proceeding before FERC in which such modifications may be considered. Nothing in this Agreement shall limit the rights of the Parties or of FERC under sections 205 or 206 of the Federal Power Act and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder, except to the extent that the Parties otherwise mutually agree as provided herein.
- <u>11.14</u> No Partnership. This Agreement shall not be interpreted or construed to create an association, joint venture, agency relationship, or partnership between the Parties or to impose any partnership obligation or partnership liability upon any Party. No Party shall have any right, power or authority to enter into any agreement or undertaking for, or act on behalf of, or to act as or be an agent or representative of, or to otherwise bind, another Party.
- 11.15 Assignment. This Agreement may be assigned by a Party only with the written consent of the other Party; provided that a Party may assign this Agreement without the consent of the other Party to any Affiliate of the assigning Party with an equal or greater credit rating and with the legal authority and operational ability to satisfy the obligations of the assigning Party under this Agreement: and provided further that the Interconnection Customer shall have the right to assign this Agreement, without the consent of the other Party, for collateral security purposes to aid in providing financing for the Generating Unit, provided that the Interconnection Customer will require any secured party, trustee or mortgagee to notify the other Party of any such assignment. Any financing arrangement entered into by the Interconnection Customer pursuant to this Article will provide that prior to or upon the exercise of the secured party's, trustee's or mortgagee's assignment rights pursuant to said arrangement, the secured creditor, the trustee or mortgagee will notify the other Party of the date and particulars of any such exercise of assignment right(s). Any attempted assignment that violates this Article is void and ineffective. Any assignment under this Agreement shall not relieve a Party of its obligations, nor shall a Party's obligations be enlarged, in whole or in part, by reason thereof. Where required, consent to assignment will not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have caused this Agreement to be duly executed by their duly authorized officers or agents on the day and year first above written.

California Independent System Operator Corporation[Insert name of Transmission Provider] [Insert name of Interconnection Customer]

Signed	Signed	
Name (Printed):	Name (Printed):	
l itle		<u> </u>

Data to Be Provided by the Interconnection Customer with the Facilities Study Agreement

Provide location plan and simplified one-line diagram of the plant and station facilities. For staged projects, please indicate future generation, transmission circuits, etc.

On the one-line diagram, indicate the generation capacity attached at each metering location. (Maximum load on CT/PT)

On the one-line diagram, indicate the location of auxiliary power. (Minimum load on CT/PT) Amps

One set of metering is required for each generation connection to the new ring bus or existing Transmission ProviderParticipating TO station. Number of generation connections:

Will an alternate source of auxiliary power be available during CT/PT maintenance? Yes _____ No _____

Will a transfer bus on the generation side of the metering require that each meter set be designed for the total plant generation? Yes _____ No _____ (Please indicate on the one-line diagram).

What type of control system or PLC will be located at the Small Generating Facility?

What protocol does the control system or PLC use?

Please provide a 7.5-minute quadrangle map of the site. Indicate the plant, station, transmission line, and property lines.

Physical dimensions of the proposed interconnection station:

Bus length from generation to interconnection station:

Line length from interconnection station to Transmission Provider's Transmission System ISO Controlled Grid.

Tower number observed in the field. (Painted on tower leg)*:

Number of third party easements required for transmission lines*:

* To be completed in coordination with Transmission ProviderParticipating TO.

Is the Small Generating Facility located in Transmission Provider Participating TO's service area?

Yes _____ No _____ If No, please provide name of local provider:

Please provide the following proposed schedule dates:

Begin Construction		Date:
Generator step-up transformers receive back feed power	Date:	
Generation Testing		Date:
Commercial Operation	Date:	

INTERCONNECTION PROCEDURES FOR A WIND GENERATING PLANT

Attachment 9 sets forth procedures specific to a wind generating plant. All other requirements of this SGIP continue to apply to wind generating plant interconnections.

A. Special Procedures Applicable to Wind Generators

The wind plant Interconnection Customer, in completing the Interconnection Request required by Section 2.3 of this SGIP, may provide to the ISO a set of preliminary electrical design specifications depicting the wind plant as a single equivalent generator. Upon satisfying these and other applicable Interconnection Request conditions, the wind plant may enter the queue and receive the Base Case data as provided for in this SGIP.

No later than six months after submitting an Interconnection Request completed in this manner, or accompanying the Interconnection Customer's return of an executed interconnection study agreement, the wind plant Interconnection Customer must submit completed detailed electrical design specifications and other data (including collector system layout data) needed to allow the ISO to complete the interconnection study.

ATTACHMENT B

ISO TARIFF APPENDIX X

SMALL GENERATOR INTERCONNECTION PROCEDURES (SGIP)

SMALL GENERATOR INTERCONNECTION PROCEDURES (SGIP)

(For Generating Facilities No Larger Than 20 MW)

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page No.

SGIP 1	1	OBJECTIVES, DEFINITIONS, AND INTERPRETATION
	<u>1.1</u>	Objectives
	1.2	Definitions
SGIP 2	2	APPLICATION
	<u>2.1</u>	Applicability
	2.2	Pre-Application
	<u>2.3</u>	Interconnection Request
	<u>2.4</u>	Modification of the Interconnection Request
	<u>2.5</u>	Site Control
	<u>2.6</u>	Queue Position
	<u>2.7</u>	Interconnection Requests Submitted Prior to the Effective Date of the SGIP
	<u>2.8</u>	Request for Deliverability Assessment
SGIP 3	3	STUDY PROCESS
	<u>3.1</u>	Applicability
	<u>3.2</u>	Scoping Meeting
	<u>3.3</u>	Feasibility Study
	<u>3.4</u>	System Impact Study
	3.5	Facilities Study
SGIP 4	1	PROVISIONS THAT APPLY TO ALL INTERCONNECTION REQUESTS
	<u>4.1</u>	Reasonable Efforts
	4.2	Disputes
	4.3	Interconnection Metering
	4.4	Commissioning
	<u>4.5</u>	Confidentiality
	4.6	Comparability
	4.7	Record Retention
	4.8	Interconnection Agreement
	4.9	Coordination With Affected Systems
	<u>4.10</u>	Capacity of the Small Generating Facility
	<u>4.11</u>	Interconnection Handbook Requirements
Attech	mant 1	
Attach	ment 1 -	- INTENTIONALLT LEFT BLANK
Attach	ment 3_{-}	
Attach	ment 4 -	- INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANKI
Attach	ment 5 -	- [INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]
Attach	ment 6 -	- Feasibility Study Agreement
Attach	ment 7 -	- System Impact Study Agreement

Attachment 8 – Facilities Study Agreement

Attachment 9 – Interconnection Procedures for a Wind Generating Plant

SECTION 1. OBJECTIVES, DEFINITIONS, AND INTERPRETATION.

1.1 Objectives.

The objective of this SGIP is to implement FERC's Order No. 2006 setting forth the requirements for Small Generating Facility interconnections to the ISO Controlled Grid.

1.2 Definitions.

1.2.1 Master Definitions Supplement.

Unless the context otherwise requires, any word or expression defined in the Master Definitions Supplement to the ISO Tariff shall have the same meaning where used in this SGIP. A reference to a Section or an Appendix is a reference to a Section or an Appendix of the ISO Tariff. References to SGIP are to this Protocol or to the stated paragraph of this Protocol.

1.2.2 Special Definitions for this SGIP.

In this SGIP, the following words and expressions shall have the meanings set opposite them:

"Governmental Authority" shall mean any federal, state, local or other governmental, regulatory or administrative agency, court, commission, department, board, or other governmental subdivision, legislature, rulemaking board, tribunal, or other governmental authority having jurisdiction over the Parties, their respective facilities, or the respective services they provide, and exercising or entitled to exercise any administrative, executive, police, or taxing authority or power; provided, however, that such term does not include the Interconnection Customer, ISO, or Participating TO, or any affiliate thereof.

"Party" or "Parties" shall mean the ISO, Participating TO(s), Interconnection Customer or the applicable combination of the above.

"Study Process" shall mean the procedure for evaluating an Interconnection Request that includes the Scoping Meeting, feasibility study, system impact study, and facilities study, as set forth in Section 3 of this SGIP.

1.2.3 Rules of Interpretation.

- (a) Unless the context otherwise requires, if the provisions of this SGIP and the ISO Tariff conflict, the ISO Tariff will prevail to the extent of the inconsistency.
- (b) A reference in this SGIP to a given agreement, ISO Protocol or instrument shall be a reference to that agreement or instrument as modified, amended, supplemented or restated through the date as of which such reference is made.
- (c) The captions and headings in this SGIP are inserted solely to facilitate reference and shall have no bearing upon the interpretation of any of the terms and conditions of this SGIP.
- (d) This SGIP shall be effective as of the date specified by FERC.

SECTION 2. APPLICATION

The applicability of this SGIP is set forth in Section 5.7 of the ISO Tariff. As specified in more detail in Section 5.7 of the ISO Tariff, these procedures are applicable to each new Generating

Facility with a Generating Facility Capacity of 20 MW or less, or the expansion of an existing Generating Facility with a resultant Generating Facility Capacity of 20 MW or less, that seeks to interconnect to the ISO Controlled Grid. Any proposed interconnection of a new Generating Facility to a Participating TO's Distribution System will be processed, as applicable, pursuant to the applicable Participating TO's Wholesale Distribution Access Tariff or CPUC Rule 21, or other Local Regulatory Authority requirements of the Participating TO. For any proposed interconnection of a new Generating Facility with a Generating Facility Capacity of 20 MW or less wherein the Interconnection Customer desires the ISO to perform a Deliverability Assessment, the Interconnection Customer shall submit an Interconnection Request to the ISO under the Large Generator Interconnection Procedures in lieu of these Small Generator Interconnection Procedures, as specified in Section 2.8 of this SGIP.

2.1 Applicability

- 2.1.1 A request to interconnect a Small Generating Facility to the ISO Controlled Grid shall be evaluated under the Study Process set forth in Section 3 of this SGIP.
- 2.1.2 Neither these procedures nor the requirements included hereunder apply to Small Generating Facilities interconnected or approved for interconnection prior to 60 Business Days after the effective date of these procedures.
- 2.1.3 Prior to submitting its Interconnection Request (Attachment 2), the Interconnection <u>Customer may ask the ISO's interconnection contact employee or office whether the</u> proposed interconnection is subject to these procedures. The ISO shall respond within <u>15 Business Days.</u>
- 2.1.4 Infrastructure security of electric system equipment and operations and control hardware and software is essential to ensure day-to-day reliability and operational security. The Federal Energy Regulatory Commission expects all transmission providers, market participants, and Interconnection Customers interconnected with electric systems to comply with the recommendations offered by the President's Critical Infrastructure Protection Board and best practice recommendations from the electric reliability authority. All public utilities are expected to meet basic standards for electric system infrastructure and operational security, including physical, operational, and cyber-security practices.
- 2.1.5 References in these procedures to interconnection agreement are to the Small Generator Interconnection Agreement (SGIA).

2.2 Pre-Application

The ISO shall designate an employee or office from which information on the application process and on an Affected System can be obtained through informal requests from the Interconnection Customer presenting a proposed project for a specific site. The name, telephone number, and email address of such contact employee or office shall be made available on the ISO's Internet web site. The ISO Controlled Grid information provided to the Interconnection Customer should include relevant system studies, interconnection studies, and other materials useful to an understanding of an interconnection at a particular point on the ISO Controlled Grid, to the extent such provision does not violate confidentiality provisions of prior agreements or critical infrastructure requirements. The ISO shall comply with reasonable requests for such information.

2.3 Interconnection Request

The Interconnection Customer shall submit its Interconnection Request to the ISO, together with the processing fee or deposit specified in the Interconnection Request. The Interconnection Request shall be date- and time-stamped upon receipt. The original date and time stamp applied to the Interconnection Request at the time of its original submission shall be accepted as the

gualifying date- and time-stamp for the purposes of any timetable in these procedures. The Interconnection Customer shall be notified of receipt by the ISO within three (3) Business Days of receiving the Interconnection Request. The ISO shall notify the Interconnection Customer within ten (10) Business Days of the receipt of the Interconnection Request as to whether the Interconnection Request is complete or incomplete. If the Interconnection Request is incomplete, the ISO shall provide a notice that the Interconnection Request is incomplete, along with a written list detailing all information that must be provided to complete the Interconnection Request. The Interconnection Customer will have ten (10) Business Days after receipt of the notice to submit the listed information or to request an extension of time to provide such information. If the Interconnection Customer does not provide the listed information or a request for an extension of time within the deadline, the Interconnection Request will be deemed withdrawn. An Interconnection Request will be deemed complete upon submission of the listed information to the ISO.

2.4 Modification of the Interconnection Request

Any modification to machine data or equipment configuration, or to the interconnection site of the Small Generating Facility not agreed to in writing by the ISO and the Interconnection Customer may be deemed a withdrawal of the Interconnection Request and may require submission of a new Interconnection Request, unless proper notification of each Party by the other and a reasonable time to cure the problems created by the changes are undertaken.

2.5 Site Control

Documentation of site control must be submitted with the Interconnection Request. Site control may be demonstrated through:

- 2.5.1 Ownership of, a leasehold interest in, or a right to develop a site for the purpose of constructing the Small Generating Facility;
- 2.5.2 An option to purchase or acquire a leasehold site for such purpose; or
- 2.5.3 An exclusivity or other business relationship between the Interconnection Customer and the entity having the right to sell, lease, or grant the Interconnection Customer the right to possess or occupy a site for such purpose.

2.6 Queue Position

The ISO shall assign a Queue Position based upon the date- and time- stamp of the Interconnection Request, if such request is deemed complete; otherwise, the Queue Position will be assigned based upon the date a request is deemed complete. The Queue Position of each Interconnection Request will be used to determine the cost responsibility for the Upgrades necessary to accommodate the interconnection. The ISO shall maintain a single queue for the ISO Control Area. At the ISO's option, in coordination with the applicable Participating TO, Interconnection Requests may be studied serially or in clusters for the purpose of the system impact study.

- 2.7 Interconnection Requests Submitted Prior to the Effective Date of the SGIP Nothing in this SGIP affects an Interconnection Customer's Queue Position assigned before the effective date of this SGIP. The Parties agree to complete work on any interconnection study agreement executed prior the effective date of this SGIP in accordance with the terms and conditions of that interconnection study agreement. Any new studies or other additional work will be completed pursuant to this SGIP.
- 2.8 Request for Deliverability Assessment An Interconnection Customer seeking to interconnect to the ISO Controlled Grid that desires to have a Deliverability Assessment performed for the Small Generating Facility shall be required to

have its Interconnection Request processed under the Large Generator Interconnection Procedures (SGIP) or ISO Tariff Appendix W, as applicable.

SECTION 3. STUDY PROCESS

3.1 Applicability

The Study Process shall be used by an Interconnection Customer proposing to interconnect its Small Generating Facility to the ISO Controlled Grid.

- 3.1.1 Centralized Study Process
 - 3.1.1.1 The ISO will be the single point of contact for Interconnection Customer.
 - 3.1.1.2 The ISO will be the central point of coordination to involve any Affected Systems.
 - 3.1.1.3 The ISO will collect and disburse monies received from Interconnection Customers.
 - 3.1.1.4 The ISO will execute interconnection study agreements. Under the direction and oversight of the ISO, the applicable Participating TO shall perform the required small generator interconnection studies and any additional studies the ISO determines to be reasonably necessary, unless otherwise agreed to by the Interconnection Customer, Participating TO and the ISO. The study results and final study report must be approved by the ISO.

3.2 Scoping Meeting

- 3.2.1 A Scoping Meeting will be held within ten (10) Business Days after the Interconnection Request is deemed complete, or as otherwise mutually agreed to by the Parties. The ISO, applicable Participating TO, and the Interconnection Customer will bring to the meeting personnel, including system engineers and other resources as may be reasonably required to accomplish the purpose of the meeting.
- 3.2.2 The purpose of the Scoping Meeting is to discuss the Interconnection Request and review existing studies relevant to the Interconnection Request. The Parties shall further discuss whether the ISO should conduct, or caused to be performed, a feasibility study or proceed directly to a system impact study, or a facilities study, or an interconnection agreement. If the Parties agree that a feasibility study should be performed, the ISO shall provide the Interconnection Customer, within fifteen (15) Business Days after the Scoping Meeting, a feasibility study agreement (Attachment 6) including an outline of the scope of the study and a non-binding good faith estimate of the cost to perform the study.
- 3.2.3 The Scoping Meeting may be omitted by mutual agreement. In order to remain in consideration for interconnection, an Interconnection Customer who has requested a feasibility study must return the executed feasibility study agreement within fifteen (15) Business Days. If the Parties agree not to perform a feasibility study, the ISO shall provide the Interconnection Customer, no later than fifteen (15) Business Days after the Scoping Meeting, a system impact study agreement (Attachment 7) including an outline of the scope of the study and a non-binding good faith estimate of the cost to perform the study.

3.3 Feasibility Study

- 3.3.1 The feasibility study shall identify any potential adverse system impacts or financial impacts, if any, on Local Furnishing Bonds that would result from the interconnection of the Small Generating Facility.
- 3.3.2 A deposit of the lesser of 50 percent of the good faith estimated feasibility study costs or earnest money of \$1,000 will be required from the Interconnection Customer.
- 3.3.3 The scope of, and cost responsibilities for, the feasibility study are described in the attached feasibility study agreement.
- 3.3.4 If the feasibility study shows no potential for adverse system impacts and financial impacts on Local Furnishing Bonds, the ISO shall send the Interconnection Customer a facilities study agreement, including an outline of the scope of the study and a nonbinding good faith estimate of the cost to perform the study. If no additional facilities are required, the Participating TO shall send the Interconnection Customer an executable interconnection agreement within twenty (20) Business Days.
- 3.3.5 If the feasibility study shows the potential for adverse system impacts or financial impacts on Local Furnishing Bonds, the review process shall proceed to the appropriate system impact study(s).
- 3.3.6 If re-study of the feasibility study is required due to a higher queued project dropping out of the queue, or a modification of a higher queued project subject to SGIP Section 2.4, or any other effective change in information which necessitates a re-study, the ISO shall notify the Interconnection Customer in writing. Such re-study shall take not longer than thirty (30) Business Days from the date of the notice. Any cost of re-study shall be borne by the Interconnection Customer being re-studied.

3.4 System Impact Study

- 3.4.1 A system impact study shall identify and detail the electric system impacts, including Local Furnishing Bond impacts, that would result if the proposed Small Generating Facility were interconnected without project modifications or electric system modifications, focusing on the adverse system impacts identified in the feasibility study, or to study potential impacts, including but not limited to those identified in the Scoping Meeting. A system impact study shall evaluate the impact of the proposed interconnection on the reliability of the electric system.
- 3.4.2 If no ISO Controlled Grid system impact study is required, but potential electric power Distribution System adverse system impacts or Local Furnishing Bond impacts are identified in the Scoping Meeting or shown in the feasibility study, a Distribution System impact study must be performed by the applicable Participating TO. The applicable Participating TO shall send the Interconnection Customer a Distribution System impact study agreement within fifteen (15) Business Days of transmittal of the feasibility study report, including an outline of the scope of the study and a non-binding good faith estimate of the cost to perform the study, or following the Scoping Meeting if no feasibility study is to be performed.
- 3.4.3 In instances where the feasibility study or the Distribution System impact study shows potential for ISO Controlled Grid adverse system impacts or Local Furnishing Bond adverse impacts, within five (5) Business Days following transmittal of the feasibility study report, the ISO shall send the Interconnection Customer a system impact study

agreement, including an outline of the scope of the study and a non-binding good faith estimate of the cost to perform the study, if such a study is required.

- 3.4.4 If an ISO Controlled Grid system impact study is not required, but electric power Distribution System adverse system impacts are shown by the feasibility study to be possible and no Distribution System impact study has been conducted, the applicable Participating TO shall send the Interconnection Customer a Distribution System impact study agreement.
- 3.4.5 If the feasibility study shows no potential for ISO Controlled Grid, Local Furnishing Bond, or Distribution System adverse system impacts, the ISO shall send the Interconnection Customer either a facilities study agreement (Attachment 8), including an outline of the scope of the study and a non-binding good faith estimate of the cost to perform the study, or the applicable Participating TO shall send an executable interconnection agreement within twenty (20) Business Days, as applicable.
- 3.4.6 In order to remain under consideration for interconnection, the Interconnection Customer must return executed system impact study agreements, if applicable, within thirty (30) Calendar Days.
- <u>3.4.7 A deposit of the good faith estimated costs for each system impact study will be required</u> <u>from the Interconnection Customer.</u>
- 3.4.8 The scope of, and cost responsibilities for, a system impact study are described in the attached system impact study agreement.
- 3.4.9 Where transmission systems and Distribution Systems have separate owners, such as is the case with transmission-dependent utilities ("TDUs") whether investor-owned or not the Interconnection Customer may apply to the nearest transmission provider (transmission owner, Regional Transmission Operator, or independent system operator) providing transmission service to the TDU to request project coordination. Affected Systems shall participate in the study and provide all information necessary to prepare the study.
- 3.4.10 If re-study of the system impact study is required due to a higher queued project dropping out of the queue, or a modification of a higher queued project subject to SGIP Section 2.4, or any other effective change in information which necessitates a re-study, the ISO shall notify Interconnection Customer in writing. Such re-study shall take not longer than forty-five (45) Business Days from the date of the notice. Any cost of re-study shall be borne by the Interconnection Customer being re-studied.

3.5 Facilities Study

- 3.5.1 Once the required system impact study(s) is completed, a system impact study report shall be prepared and transmitted to the Interconnection Customer along with a facilities study agreement within five (5) Business Days, including an outline of the scope of the study and a non-binding good faith estimate of the cost to perform the facilities study. In the case where one or both impact studies are determined to be unnecessary, a notice of the fact shall be transmitted to the Interconnection Customer within the same timeframe.
- 3.5.2 In order to remain under consideration for interconnection, or, as appropriate, in the ISO's interconnection queue, the Interconnection Customer must return the executed facilities study agreement or a request for an extension of time within thirty (30) Calendar Days.

3.5.3 The facilities study shall specify and estimate the cost of the equipment, engineering, procurement and construction work (including overheads) needed to implement the conclusions of the system impact study(s).

3.5.4 [INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

- <u>3.5.5</u> A deposit of the good faith estimated costs for the facilities study will be required from the Interconnection Customer.
- <u>3.5.6</u> The scope of, and cost responsibilities for, the facilities study are described in the attached facilities study agreement.
- 3.5.7 Within 30 Business Days after completion of the facilities study, the Interconnection Customer shall take one of the following actions: (i)agree to pay for Interconnection Facilities and Upgrades identified in the facilities study and request that the Participating TO tender an executable interconnection agreement, (ii) withdraw its Interconnection Request, or (iii) request that the Participating TO tender an executable interconnection agreement despite its disagreement with the costs therein. If requested, the Participating TO shall provide the Interconnection Customer an executable interconnection agreement within twenty (20) Business Days. Upon option (iii) herein, the Interconnection Customer may request that the interconnection agreement be filed unilaterally at FERC.
- 3.5.8 If re-study of the facilities study is required due to a higher queued project dropping out of the queue, or a modification of a higher queued project subject to SGIP Section 2.4, or any other effective change in information which necessitates a re-study, the ISO shall notify the Interconnection Customer in writing. Such re-study shall take not longer than forty-five (45) Business Days from the date of the notice. Any cost of re-study shall be borne by the Interconnection Customer being re-studied.
- 3.5.9 Engineering and Procurement Agreement.

Prior to executing an SGIA, an Interconnection Customer may, in order to advance the implementation of its interconnection, request and the applicable Participating TO(s) shall offer the Interconnection Customer, an E&P Agreement that authorizes the applicable Participating TO(s) to begin engineering and procurement of long lead-time items necessary for the establishment of the interconnection. However, the applicable Participating TO(s) shall not be obligated to offer an E&P Agreement if the Interconnection Customer is in Dispute Resolution as a result of an allegation that the Interconnection Customer has failed to meet any milestones or comply with any prerequisites specified in other parts of the SGIP. The E&P Agreement is an optional procedure and it will not alter the Interconnection Customer's Queue Position or In-Service Date. The E&P Agreement shall provide for the Interconnection Customer to pay the cost of all activities authorized by the Interconnection Customer and to make advance payments or provide other satisfactory security for such costs.

The Interconnection Customer shall pay the cost of such authorized activities and any cancellation costs for equipment that is already ordered for its interconnection, which cannot be mitigated as hereafter described, whether or not such items or equipment later become unnecessary. If the Interconnection Customer withdraws its application for interconnection or either Party terminates the E&P Agreement, to the extent the equipment ordered can be canceled under reasonable terms, the Interconnection Customer shall be obligated to pay the associated cancellation costs. To the extent that the equipment cannot be reasonably canceled, the applicable Participating TO(s) may elect: (i) to take title to the equipment, in which event the applicable Participating TO(s)

shall refund the Interconnection Customer any amounts paid by Interconnection Customer for such equipment and shall pay the cost of delivery of such equipment, or (ii) to transfer title to and deliver such equipment to the Interconnection Customer, in which event the Interconnection Customer shall pay any unpaid balance and cost of delivery of such equipment.

SECTION 4. Provisions THAT APPLY TO ALL INTERCONNECTION REQUESTS

4.1 Reasonable Efforts

The ISO shall make reasonable efforts to meet all time frames provided in these procedures unless the ISO and the Interconnection Customer agree to a different schedule. If the ISO cannot meet a deadline provided herein, it shall notify the Interconnection Customer, explain the reason for the failure to meet the deadline, and provide an estimated time by which it will complete the applicable interconnection procedure in the process.

4.2 Disputes

All disputes arising out of or in connection with this SGIP whereby relief is sought by or from ISO shall be settled in accordance with the ISO ADR Procedures. Disputes arising out of or in connection with this SGIP not subject to the ISO ADR Procedures shall be resolved as follows:

- 4.2.1 The Parties agree to attempt to resolve all disputes arising out of the interconnection process according to the provisions of this section.
- 4.2.2 In the event of a dispute, either Party shall provide the other Party with a written Notice of Dispute. Such Notice shall describe in detail the nature of the dispute.
- 4.2.3 If the dispute has not been resolved within two (2) Business Days after receipt of the Notice, either Party may contact FERC's Dispute Resolution Service (DRS) for assistance in resolving the dispute.
- 4.2.4 The DRS will assist the Parties in either resolving their dispute or in selecting an appropriate dispute resolution venue (e.g., mediation, settlement judge, early neutral evaluation, or technical expert) to assist the Parties in resolving their dispute. DRS can be reached at 1-877-337-2237 or via the internet at http://www.ferc.gov/legal/adr.asp.
- 4.2.5 Each Party agrees to conduct all negotiations in good faith and will be responsible for one-half of any costs paid to neutral third-parties.
- 4.2.6 If neither Party elects to seek assistance from the DRS, or if the attempted dispute resolution fails, then either Party may exercise whatever rights and remedies it may have in equity or law consistent with the terms of this SGIP.

4.3 Interconnection Metering

Any metering necessitated by the use of the Small Generating Facility shall be installed at the Interconnection Customer's expense in accordance with the provisions of the ISO Tariff regarding metering, including the Metering Protocol of the ISO Tariff.

4.4 Commissioning

Commissioning tests of the Interconnection Customer's installed equipment shall be performed pursuant to applicable codes and standards. The ISO and applicable Participating TO must be given at least five (5) Business Days written notice, or as otherwise mutually agreed to by the Parties, of the tests and may be present to witness the commissioning tests.

4.5. Confidentiality

- 4.5.1 Confidential Information shall mean any confidential and/or proprietary information provided by one Party to another Party that is clearly marked or otherwise designated "Confidential." For purposes of this SGIP, all design, operating specifications, and metering data provided by the Interconnection Customer shall be deemed Confidential Information regardless of whether it is clearly marked or otherwise designated as such.
- 4.5.2 Confidential Information does not include information previously in the public domain, required to be publicly submitted or divulged by Governmental Authorities (after notice to the other Parties and after exhausting any opportunity to oppose such publication or release), or necessary to be divulged in an action to enforce this SGIP. Each Party receiving Confidential Information shall hold such information in confidence and shall not disclose it to any third party nor to the public without the prior written authorization from the Party providing that information, except to fulfill obligations under this SGIP, or to fulfill legal or regulatory requirements.
 - 4.5.2.1 Each Party shall employ at least the same standard of care to protect Confidential Information obtained from the other Parties as it employs to protect its own Confidential Information.
 - 4.5.2.2 Each Party is entitled to equitable relief, by injunction or otherwise, to enforce its rights under this provision to prevent the release of Confidential Information without bond or proof of damages, and may seek other remedies available at law or in equity for breach of this provision.
- 4.5.3 Notwithstanding anything in this section to the contrary, and pursuant to 18 CFR § 1b.20, if FERC, during the course of an investigation or otherwise, requests information from one of the Parties that is otherwise required to be maintained in confidence pursuant to this SGIP, the Party shall provide the requested information to FERC, within the time provided for in the request for information. In providing the information to FERC, the Party may, consistent with 18 CFR § 388.112, request that the information be treated as confidential and non-public by FERC and that the information be withheld from public disclosure. Parties are prohibited from notifying the other Parties prior to the release of the Confidential Information to FERC. The Party shall notify the other Parties when it is notified by FERC that a request to release Confidential Information has been received by FERC, at which time any of the Parties may respond before such information would be made public, pursuant to 18 CFR § 388.112. Requests from a state regulatory body conducting a confidential investigation shall be treated in a similar manner if consistent with the applicable state rules and regulations.
- 4.6
 Comparability

 The ISO shall receive, process and analyze all Interconnection Requests in a timely manner as set forth in this SGIP. The ISO shall use the same reasonable efforts in processing and analyzing Interconnection Requests from all Interconnection Customers, whether the Small Generating Facility is owned or operated by the applicable Participating TO, its subsidiaries or affiliates, or others.
- 4.7 Record Retention

The ISO shall maintain for three (3) years records, subject to audit, of all Interconnection Requests received under these procedures, the times required to complete Interconnection Request approvals and disapprovals, and justification for the actions taken on the Interconnection Requests.

4.8 Interconnection Agreement

The Participating TO, with the ISO's review and concurrence, shall issue a SGIA to the Interconnection Customer. After receiving an interconnection agreement from the Participating TO, the Interconnection Customer shall have thirty (30) Business Days or another mutually agreeable timeframe to sign and return the interconnection agreement, or request that the ISO and Participating TO file an unexecuted interconnection agreement with the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission. If the Interconnection Customer does not sign the interconnection agreement, or ask that it be filed unexecuted by the ISO and Participating TO within thirty (30) Business Days, the Interconnection Request shall be deemed withdrawn. After the interconnection agreement is signed by the Parties, the interconnection of the Small Generating Facility shall proceed under the provisions of the interconnection agreement.

4.9 Coordination with Affected Systems

The ISO shall coordinate the conduct of any studies required to determine the impact of the Interconnection Request on Affected Systems with Affected System operators and, if possible, include those results (if available) in its applicable interconnection study within the time frame specified in these procedures. The ISO will include such Affected System operators in all meetings held with the Interconnection Customer as required by these procedures. The Interconnection Customer will cooperate with the ISO in all matters related to the conduct of studies and the determination of modifications to Affected Systems. A transmission provider, which may be an Affected System, shall cooperate with the ISO in all matters related to the conduct of studies and the determination of modifications to Affected Systems.

- 4.10 Capacity of the Small Generating Facility
 - <u>4.10.1 If the Interconnection Request is for an increase in capacity for an existing Small</u> <u>Generating Facility, the Interconnection Request shall be evaluated on the basis of the</u> <u>new total capacity of the Small Generating Facility.</u>
 - 4.10.2 If the Interconnection Request is for a Small Generating Facility that includes multiple energy production devices at a site for which the Interconnection Customer seeks a single Point of Interconnection, the Interconnection Request shall be evaluated on the basis of the aggregate capacity of the multiple devices.
 - 4.10.3 The Interconnection Request shall be evaluated using the maximum rated capacity of the Small Generating Facility.

4.11 Interconnection Handbook Requirements

Interconnection Customer is required to meet the requirements of the applicable Participating TO's Interconnection Handbook. The Interconnection Customer's Interconnection Facilities shall be designed, constructed, operated and maintained in accordance with the Participating TO's Interconnection Handbook. In the event of a conflict between the terms of the SGIP and the terms of the Participating TO's Interconnection Handbook, the terms in the SGIP shall govern.

[INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

Attachment 1

SMALL GENERATOR INTERCONNECTION REQUEST (Application Form)

California Independent System Operator:

Designated Contact Person:

Address:

Telephone Number:

Fax:

E-Mail Address:

An Interconnection Request is considered complete when it provides all applicable and correct information required below and evidence of Site Control pursuant to Section 2.5 of this SGIP.

Preamble and Instructions

Request for Deliverability Assessment – Yes No

An Interconnection Customer seeking to interconnect to the ISO Controlled Grid that desires to have a Deliverability Assessment performed for the Small Generating Facility is required to have its Interconnection Request processed under the Large Generator Interconnection Procedures (SGIP) or ISO Tariff Appendix W, as applicable.

An Interconnection Customer who requests a Federal Energy Regulatory Commission jurisdictional interconnection must submit this Interconnection Request by hand delivery, mail, e-mail, or fax to the ISO.

Deposit:

The Interconnection Customer shall submit to the ISO a deposit not to exceed \$1,000 towards the cost of the feasibility study.

Interconnection Customer Information

Legal Name of the Interconnection Customer (or, if an individual, individual's name)

Name:

Contact Person:

Mailing Address:

City:

State: Zip:

Facility Location (if different from above):

Telephone (Day):

Telephone (Evening):

Fax: E-Mail Address:	
Alternative Contact Information (if different from the Interconnection Customer)	
Contact Name:	
Title:	
Address:	
Telephone (Day): Telephone (Evening):	
E-Mail Address:	
Application is for: New Small Generating Facility Capacity addition to Existing Small Generating Facility	
If capacity addition to existing facility, please describe:	•
Will the Small Generating Facility be used for any of the following?	
Net Metering? Yes No To Supply Power to the Interconnection Customer? Yes No To Supply Power to Others? Yes No	
For installations at locations with existing electric service to which the proposed Small Generating Fact will interconnect, provide:	<u>ility</u>
(Local Electric Service Provider*) (Existing Account Number*)	
[*To be provided by the Interconnection Customer if the local electric service provider is different from Participating TO]	<u>ı the</u>
Contact Name:	
Title:	
Address:	
Telephone (Day): Telephone (Evening):	
Fax: E-Mail Address:	
Requested Point of Interconnection:	
Interconnection Customer's Requested In-Service Date:	

Small Generating	Facility Informative Small Gener	<mark>ation</mark> ating Facility, no	t the Interconnection Fac	ilities.
Energy Source: Diesel	<u>Solar</u> Win Natural Gas	nd <u>Hydro</u> Fuel Oil	Hydro Type (e.g. Ru Other (state type)	n-of-River):
Prime Mover:	Fuel Cell Microturbine	Recip Engine PV	<u>Gas Turb</u> Other	Steam Turb
Type of Generator	Synchrono	us Induc	ction Inverter	
Generator Nameplate Rating: kW (Typical) Generator Nameplate kVAR:				
Interconnection Cu	stomer or Custo	mer-Site Load:	kW (<u>if none, so state)</u>
Typical Reactive L	oad (if known):			
Maximum Physical	Export Capabilit	y Requested:	kW	
List components of	f the Small Gene	rating Facility eq	uipment package that are	e currently certified:
Equipment T <u>1.</u> <u>2.</u> <u>3.</u> <u>4.</u> <u>5.</u>	ype		Certifying Entity	
Is the prime mover	compatible with	the certified prot	ective relay package?	Yes No
<u>Generator (or sola</u> <u>Manufacturer, Moc</u> Version Number:	<u>r collector)</u> lel Name & Num	ber:		
Nameplate Output Nameplate Output	Power Rating in Power Rating in	<u>kW: (Summer)</u> kVA: (Summer)	(Winter (Winter))
Individual Generate Rated Power Facto	or Power Factor or: Leading:	Lago	ling:	
Total Number of G Interconnection Re	enerators in wind quest:	d farm to be inter Elevation:	connected pursuant to the Since	<u>iis</u> Ile phase Three phase
Inverter Manufactu	rer, Model Name	e & Number (if us	sed):	
List of adjustable s	et points for the	protective equipr	nent or software:	
Note: A completed Request.	Power Systems	Load Flow data	sheet must be supplied v	vith the Interconnection
<u>Sm</u>	all Generating Fa	acility Characteri	stic Data (for inverter-bas	sed machines)
Max design fault co	ontribution currer	nt:	Instantaneous	or RMS?

Harmonics Characteristics:

Start-up requirements:

Small Generating	Facility	Characteristic Data	(for rotating	machines)

<u>RPM Frequency:</u> (*) Neutral Grounding Resistor (If Applicable):

Synchronous Generators:

Direct Axis Synchronous Reactance, Xd:	P.U.	
Direct Axis Transient Reactance, X' d:	P.U.	
Direct Axis Subtransient Reactance, X" d:		P.U.
Negative Sequence Reactance, X ₂ :	P.U.	
Zero Sequence Reactance, X ₀ :	P.U.	
KVA Base:		
Field Volts:		
Field Amperes:		

Induction Generators:

Motoring Power (kW):	
12 ² t or K (Heating Time Constant):	
Rotor Resistance, Rr:	
Stator Resistance, Rs:	
Stator Reactance, Xs:	
Rotor Reactance, Xr:	
Magnetizing Reactance, Xm:	
Short Circuit Reactance, Xd":	
Exciting Current:	
Temperature Rise:	
Frame Size:	
Design Letter:	
Reactive Power Required In Vars (No Load	d):
Reactive Power Required In Vars (Full Loa	d):
Total Rotating Inertia, H:	Per Unit on kVA Base

Note: Please contact the ISO prior to submitting the Interconnection Request to determine if the specified information above is required.

Excitation and Governor System Data for Synchronous Generators Only

Provide appropriate IEEE model block diagram of excitation system, governor system and power system stabilizer (PSS) in accordance with the regional reliability council criteria. A PSS may be determined to be required by applicable studies. A copy of the manufacturer's block diagram may not be substituted.

Interconnection Facilities Information

Will a transformer be used between the generator and the point of common coupling? Yes No

Will the transformer be provided by the Interconnection Customer? Yes No						
Transformer Data (If Ap	plicable, for Interc	connection (Customer-Ow	ned Transfo	ormer):	
Is the transformer	single phase	three ph	ase?	Siz	7 0 .	k\/A
Transformer Impedance	e: % on		kVA Base	012		
	/					
If Three Phase:						
Transformer Primary:	Volts	Delta	Wye	Wye Grou	unded	
Transformer Secondary	<u>v:</u> <u>Volts</u>	Delta	Wye	Wye Gro	<u>unded</u>	
Transformer Tertiary:	Volts	Delta	Wye	<u>Wye Grou</u>	<u>inded</u>	
Transformer Fuse Data	(If Applicable, for	Interconnec	ction Custom	er-Owned F	use):	
(Attach copy of fuse ma	inufacturer's Minin	num Melt ar	nd Total Clea	ring Time-C	urrent Curves)
Manufacturer:	Тур	be:	Si	ze:	Speed:	
Interconnecting Circuit I	Breaker (if applica	ible):				
Manufacturer:		Tv	pe:			
Load Rating (Amps):	Interruptin	a Ratina (Ar	nps):	Trip Spe	ed (Cvcles):	
Interconnection Protection	ive Relays (If App	<u>licable):</u>				
If Microprocess						
	or-Controlled:					
List of Functions and Ad	or-Controlled: djustable Setpoint	s for the pro	tective equip	ment or soft	ware:	
List of Functions and Ad Setpoint Function	or-Controlled: djustable Setpoint	s for the pro	tective equip	ment or soft Minimum	<u>ware:</u> M	<u>laximum</u>
List of Functions and Ad Setpoint Function	or-Controlled: djustable Setpoint	s for the pro	tective equip	ment or soft Minimum	<u>ware:</u> M	<u>laximum</u>
List of Functions and Ad Setpoint Function 1. 2.	or-Controlled: djustable Setpoint	s for the pro	tective equip	ment or soft Minimum	ware: M	1aximum
List of Functions and Ad Setpoint Function 1. 2. 3.	<u>or-Controlled:</u> djustable Setpoint:	s for the pro	tective equip	ment or soft Minimum	ware: M	1aximum
List of Functions and Ad Setpoint Function 1. 2. 3. 4.	<u>or-Controlled:</u>	s for the pro	tective equip	ment or soft Minimum	ware: N	<u>laximum</u>
List of Functions and Ad Setpoint Function 1. 2. 3. 4. 5.	<u>or-Controlled:</u>	s for the pro	tective equip	ment or soft Minimum	ware: M	<u>laximum</u>
List of Functions and Ad Setpoint Function 1. 2. 3. 4. 5. 6.	<u>or-Controlled:</u>	s for the pro	tective equip	ment or soft	ware: M	1 <u>aximum</u>
List of Functions and Ad Setpoint Function 1. 2. 3. 4. 5. 6. If Discrete Components	<u>or-Controlled:</u>	s for the pro	tective equip	ment or soft	ware: M	1 <u>aximum</u>
List of Functions and Ad Setpoint Function 1. 2. 3. 4. 5. 6. If Discrete Components (Enclose Copy of any P	or-Controlled: djustable Setpoint:	s for the pro	tective equip	<u>ment or soft</u>	<u>ware:</u>	
List of Functions and Ad Setpoint Function 1. 2. 3. 4. 5. 6. If Discrete Components (Enclose Copy of any P Manufacturer:	or-Controlled: djustable Setpoint:	s for the pro	tective equip	ment or soft Minimum	ware: N	flaximum
List of Functions and Ad Setpoint Function 1. 2. 3. 4. 5. 6. If Discrete Components (Enclose Copy of any P Manufacturer: Manufacturer:	or-Controlled: djustable Setpoint:	s for the pro	tective equip	ment or soft Minimum	ware: M Proposed Se Proposed Se	tting:
List of Functions and Ad Setpoint Function 1. 2. 3. 4. 5. 6. If Discrete Components (Enclose Copy of any P Manufacturer: Manufacturer: Manufacturer: Manufacturer:	or-Controlled: djustable Setpoint:	ercurrent Co Style/C. Style/C.	bordination C atalog No.: atalog No.:	ment or soft	ware: M Proposed Se Proposed Se Proposed Se	tting:
List of Functions and Ad Setpoint Function 1. 2. 3. 4. 5. 6. If Discrete Components (Enclose Copy of any P Manufacturer: Manufacturer: Manufacturer: Manufacturer: Manufacturer: Manufacturer:	or-Controlled: djustable Setpoint:	ercurrent Co Style/C Style/C Style/C Style/C	tective equip	ment or soft Minimum	ware: M Proposed Se Proposed Se Proposed Se Proposed Se Proposed Se	tting: tting: tting:

Current Transformer Data (If Applicable):
(Enclose Copy of Manufacturer's Excitation and Ratio Correction Curves)
Manufacturer:
Type: Accuracy Class: Proposed Ratio Connection:
Manufacturer:
Type: Accuracy Class: Proposed Ratio Connection:
Potential Transformer Data (If Applicable):
Manufacturer:
Type: Accuracy Class: Proposed Ratio Connection:
Manufacturer:
Type: Accuracy Class: Proposed Ratio Connection:
General Information
Enclose copy of site electrical one-line diagram showing the configuration of all Small Generating Facility equipment, current and potential circuits, and protection and control schemes. This one-line diagram must be signed and stamped by a licensed Professional Engineer. Is One-Line Diagram Enclosed? Yes No
Enclose copy of any site documentation that indicates the precise physical location of the proposed Small Generating Facility (e.g., USGS topographic map or other diagram or documentation).
Proposed location of protective interface equipment on property (include address if different from the Interconnection Customer's address)
Enclose copy of any site documentation that describes and details the operation of the protection and control schemes. Is Available Documentation Enclosed? Yes No
Enclose copies of schematic drawings for all protection and control circuits, relay current circuits, relay potential circuits, and alarm/monitoring circuits (if applicable). Are Schematic Drawings Enclosed? Yes No
Applicant Signature
I hereby certify that, to the best of my knowledge, all the information provided in this Interconnection Request is true and correct.

For Interconnection Customer:

Date:

[INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

[INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

[INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

Feasibility Study Agreement

THIS AGREEMENT is made and entered into this day of

20 by and between

а

organized and existing under the laws of the State of

, ("Interconnection Customer,") and the California Independent System Operator Corporation, a California nonprofit public benefit corporation existing under the laws of the State of California, ("ISO"). Interconnection Customer and ISO each may be referred to as a "Party," or collectively as the "Parties."

RECITALS

WHEREAS, Interconnection Customer is proposing to develop a Small Generating Facility or generating capacity addition to an existing Small Generating Facility consistent with the Interconnection Request completed by Interconnection Customer on ; and

WHEREAS, Interconnection Customer desires to interconnect the Small Generating Facility with the ISO Controlled Grid; and

WHEREAS, Interconnection Customer has requested the ISO to conduct or cause to be performed a feasibility study to assess the feasibility of interconnecting the proposed Small Generating Facility with the ISO Controlled Grid, and of any Affected Systems;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of and subject to the mutual covenants contained herein the Parties agreed as follows:

- 1.0
 When used in this Agreement, with initial capitalization, the terms specified shall have the meanings indicated or the meanings specified in the Master Definitions Supplement, Appendix A of the ISO Tariff.
- 2.0 The Interconnection Customer elects and the ISO shall conduct or cause to be performed an interconnection feasibility study consistent the standard Small Generator Interconnection Procedures in accordance with the ISO Tariff.
- 3.0 The scope of the feasibility study shall be subject to the assumptions set forth in Attachment A to this Agreement.
- 4.0 The feasibility study shall be based on the technical information provided by the Interconnection Customer in the Interconnection Request, as may be modified as the result of the Scoping Meeting. The ISO reserves the right to request additional technical information from the Interconnection Customer as may reasonably become necessary consistent with Good Utility Practice during the course of the feasibility study and as designated in accordance with the standard Small Generator Interconnection Procedures. If the Interconnection Customer modifies its Interconnection Request, the time to complete the feasibility study may be extended by agreement of the Parties.

- 5.0 In performing the study, the ISO shall rely, to the extent reasonably practicable, on existing studies of recent vintage. The Interconnection Customer shall not be charged for such existing studies; however, the Interconnection Customer shall be responsible for charges associated with any new study or modifications to existing studies that are reasonably necessary to perform the feasibility study.
- 6.0 The feasibility study report shall provide the following analyses for the purpose of identifying any potential adverse system impacts that would result from the interconnection of the Small Generating Facility as proposed:
 - 6.1 Initial identification of any circuit breaker short circuit capability limits exceeded as a result of the interconnection;
 - 6.2 Initial identification of any thermal overload or voltage limit violations resulting from the interconnection;
 - 6.3 Initial review of grounding requirements and electric system protection;
 - 6.4 preliminary identification of financial impacts, if any, on Local Furnishing Bonds; and
 - 6.5 Description and non-bonding estimated cost of facilities required to interconnect the proposed Small Generating Facility and to address the identified short circuit and power flow issues.
- 7.0
 The feasibility study shall model the impact of the Small Generating Facility regardless of purpose in order to avoid the further expense and interruption of operation for reexamination of feasibility and impacts if the Interconnection Customer later changes the purpose for which the Small Generating Facility is being installed.
- 8.0 The study shall include the feasibility of any interconnection at a proposed project site where there could be multiple potential Points of Interconnection, as requested by the Interconnection Customer and at the Interconnection Customer's cost.
- 9.0 A deposit of the lesser of 50 percent of good faith estimated feasibility study costs or earnest money of \$1,000 shall be required from the Interconnection Customer.
- 10.0
 Once the feasibility study is completed, a feasibility study report shall be prepared and transmitted to the Interconnection Customer. Barring unusual circumstances, the feasibility study must be completed and the feasibility study report transmitted within 40 Business Days of the Interconnection Customer's agreement to conduct a feasibility study.
- <u>11.0</u> Any study fees shall be based on the ISO's actual costs and will be invoiced to the Interconnection Customer after the study is completed and delivered and will include a summary of professional time.
- 12.0 The Interconnection Customer must pay any study costs that exceed the deposit without interest within 30 Calendar Days on receipt of the invoice or resolution of any dispute. If the deposit exceeds the invoiced fees, the ISO shall refund such excess within 30 Calendar Days of the invoice without interest.

13.0 Miscellaneous.

- 13.1 Dispute Resolution. Any dispute, or assertion of a claim, arising out of or in connection with this Agreement, shall be resolved in accordance with Section 4.2 of the SGIP.
- <u>13.2</u> Confidentiality. Confidential Information shall be treated in accordance with Section 4.5 of the SGIP.
- <u>13.3</u> Binding Effect. This Agreement and the rights and obligations hereof, shall be binding upon and shall inure to the benefit of the successors and assigns of the Parties hereto.
- 13.4 Conflicts. In the event of a conflict between the body of this Agreement and any attachment, appendices or exhibits hereto, the terms and provisions of the body of this Agreement shall prevail and be deemed the final intent of the Parties.
- 13.5 Rules of Interpretation. This Agreement, unless a clear contrary intention appears, shall be construed and interpreted as follows: (1) the singular number includes the plural number and vice versa; (2) reference to any person includes such person's successors and assigns but, in the case of a Party, only if such successors and assigns are permitted by this Agreement, and reference to a person in a particular capacity excludes such person in any other capacity or individually; (3) reference to any agreement (including this Section, or other provision hereof or thereof); (4) reference to any applicable laws and regulations means such applicable laws and regulations as amended, modified, codified, or reenacted, in whole or in part, and in effect from time to time, including, if applicable, rules and regulations promulgated thereunder; (5) unless expressly stated otherwise, reference to any Article, Section, Attachment, or Appendix means such Article or Section of this Agreement or such Attachment or Appendix to this Agreement, or such Section of the SGIP or such Attachment or Appendix to the SGIP, as the case may be; (6) "hereunder", "hereof", "herein", "hereto" and words of similar import shall be deemed references to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular Section; (7) "including" (and with correlative meaning "include") means including without limiting the generality of any description preceding such term; and (8) relative to the determination of any period of time, "from" means "from and including", "to" means "to but excluding" and "through" means "through and including".
- <u>13.6</u> Entire Agreement. This Agreement, including all Appendices and Schedules attached hereto, constitutes the entire agreement between the Parties with reference to the subject matter hereof, and supersedes all prior and contemporaneous understandings or agreements, oral or written, between the Parties with respect to the subject matter of this Agreement. There are no other agreements, representations, warranties, or covenants which constitute any part of the consideration for, or any condition to, any Party's compliance with its obligations under this Agreement.
- 13.7 No Third Party Beneficiaries. This Agreement is not intended to and does not create rights, remedies, or benefits of any character whatsoever in favor of any persons, corporations, associations, or entities other than the Parties, and the obligations herein assumed are solely for the use and benefit of the Parties, their successors in interest and, where permitted, their assigns.
- <u>13.8</u> Waiver. The failure of a Party to this Agreement to insist, on any occasion, upon strict performance of any provision of this Agreement will not be considered a waiver of any obligation, right, or duty of, or imposed upon, such Party.

Any waiver at any time by either Party of its rights with respect to this Agreement shall not be deemed a continuing waiver or a waiver with respect to any other failure to comply with any other obligation, right, duty of this Agreement. Termination or default of this Agreement for any reason

by the Interconnection Customer shall not constitute a waiver of the Interconnection Customer's legal rights to obtain an interconnection from the Participating TO or ISO. Any waiver of this Agreement shall, if requested, be provided in writing.

- Any waivers at any time by any Party of its rights with respect to any default under this <u>Agreement</u>, or with respect to any other matter arising in connection with this Agreement, shall <u>not constitute or be deemed a waiver with respect to any subsequent default or other matter</u> <u>arising in connection with this Agreement</u>. Any delay, short of the statutory period of limitations, <u>in asserting or enforcing any right under this Agreement shall not constitute or be deemed a</u> <u>waiver of such right</u>.
- <u>13.9</u> Headings. The descriptive headings of the various Articles and Sections of this Agreement have been inserted for convenience of reference only and are of no significance in the interpretation or construction of this Agreement.
- <u>13.10</u> Multiple Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts, each of which is deemed an original but all constitute one and the same instrument.
- <u>13.11</u> Amendment. The Parties may by mutual agreement amend this Agreement by a written instrument duly executed by both of the Parties.
- 13.12 Modification by the Parties. The Parties may by mutual agreement amend the Appendices to this Agreement by a written instrument duly executed by both of the Parties. Such amendment shall become effective and a part of this Agreement upon satisfaction of all applicable laws and regulations.
- 13.13 Reservation of Rights. The ISO shall have the right to make a unilateral filing with FERC to modify this Agreement with respect to any rates, terms and conditions, charges, classifications of service, rule or regulation under section 205 or any other applicable provision of the Federal Power Act and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder, and Interconnection Customer shall have the right to make a unilateral filing with FERC to modify this Agreement pursuant to section 206 or any other applicable provision of the Federal Power Act and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder; provided that each Party shall have the right to protest any such filing by another Party and to participate fully in any proceeding before FERC in which such modifications may be considered. Nothing in this Agreement shall limit the rights of the Parties or of FERC under sections 205 or 206 of the Federal Power Act and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder. except to the extent that the Parties otherwise mutually agree as provided herein.
- <u>13.14</u> No Partnership. This Agreement shall not be interpreted or construed to create an association, joint venture, agency relationship, or partnership between the Parties or to impose any partnership obligation or partnership liability upon any Party. No Party shall have any right, power or authority to enter into any agreement or undertaking for, or act on behalf of, or to act as or be an agent or representative of, or to otherwise bind, another Party.
- 13.15 Assignment. This Agreement may be assigned by a Party only with the written consent of the other Party; provided that a Party may assign this Agreement without the consent of the other Party to any Affiliate of the assigning Party with an equal or greater credit rating and with the legal authority and operational ability to satisfy the obligations of the assigning Party under this Agreement; and provided further that the Interconnection Customer shall have the right to assign this Agreement, without the consent of the other Party, for collateral security purposes to aid in providing financing for the Generating Unit, provided that the Interconnection Customer will require any secured party, trustee or mortgagee to notify the other Party of any such assignment. Any financing arrangement entered into by the Interconnection Customer pursuant to this Article

will provide that prior to or upon the exercise of the secured party's, trustee's or mortgagee's assignment rights pursuant to said arrangement, the secured creditor, the trustee or mortgagee will notify the other Party of the date and particulars of any such exercise of assignment right(s). Any attempted assignment that violates this Article is void and ineffective. Any assignment under this Agreement shall not relieve a Party of its obligations, nor shall a Party's obligations be enlarged, in whole or in part, by reason thereof. Where required, consent to assignment will not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have caused this Agreement to be duly executed by their duly authorized officers or agents on the day and year first above written.

California Independent System Operator Corporation [Insert name of Interconnection Customer]

Signed

Signed

Name (Printed): Name (Printed):

<u>Title</u>

Title

Assumptions Used in Conducting the Feasibility Study

The feasibility study will be based upon the information set forth in the Interconnection Request and agreed upon in the Scoping Meeting held on ______:

1) Designation of Point of Interconnection and configuration to be studied.

2) Designation of alternative Points of Interconnection and configuration.

1) and 2) are to be completed by the Interconnection Customer. Other assumptions (listed below) are to be provided by the Interconnection Customer and the ISO.
Attachment 7

System Impact Study Agreement

THIS AGREEMENT is made and entered into this day of

20 by and between

а

organized and existing under the laws of the State of

, ("Interconnection Customer,") and

the California Independent System Operator Corporation, a California nonprofit public benefit corporation existing under the laws of the State of California, ("ISO"). Interconnection Customer and ISO each may be referred to as a "Party," or collectively as the "Parties."

RECITALS

WHEREAS, the Interconnection Customer is proposing to develop a Small Generating Facility or generating capacity addition to an existing Small Generating Facility consistent with the Interconnection Request completed by the Interconnection Customer on _____; and

WHEREAS, the Interconnection Customer desires to interconnect the Small Generating Facility with the ISO Controlled Grid;

WHEREAS, the ISO has completed a feasibility study and provided the results of said study to the Interconnection Customer (This recital to be omitted if the Parties have agreed to forego the feasibility study.); and

WHEREAS, the Interconnection Customer has requested the ISO to conduct or cause to be performed a system impact study(s) to assess the impact of interconnecting the Small Generating Facility with the ISO Controlled Grid, and of any Affected Systems;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of and subject to the mutual covenants contained herein the Parties agreed as follows:

- 1.0 When used in this Agreement, with initial capitalization, the terms specified shall have the meanings indicated or the meanings specified in the Master Definitions Supplement, Appendix A of the ISO Tariff.
- 2.0 The Interconnection Customer elects and the ISO shall conduct or cause to be performed a system impact study(s) consistent with the standard Small Generator Interconnection Procedures in accordance with the ISO Tariff.
- 3.0 The scope of a system impact study shall be subject to the assumptions set forth in Attachment A to this Agreement.
- 4.0 A system impact study will be based upon the results of the feasibility study and the technical information provided by Interconnection Customer in the Interconnection Request. The ISO reserves the right to request additional technical information from the Interconnection Customer as may reasonably become necessary consistent with Good Utility Practice during the course of the system impact study. If the Interconnection Customer modifies its designated Point of Interconnection, Interconnection Request, or the technical information provided therein is modified, the time to complete the system impact study may be extended.

- 5.0 A system impact study shall consist of a short circuit analysis, a stability analysis, a power flow analysis, voltage drop and flicker studies, protection and set point coordination studies, an assessment of the potential magnitude of financial impacts, if any, on Local Furnishing Bonds and a proposed resolution, and grounding reviews, as necessary. A system impact study shall state the assumptions upon which it is based, state the results of the analyses, and provide the requirement or potential impediments to providing the requested interconnection service, including a preliminary indication of the cost and length of time that would be necessary to correct any problems identified in those analyses and implement the interconnection. A system impact study shall provide a list of facilities that are required as a result of the Interconnection Request and non-binding good faith estimates of cost responsibility and time to construct.
- 6.0 A Distribution System impact study shall incorporate a distribution load flow study, an analysis of equipment interrupting ratings, protection coordination study, voltage drop and flicker studies, protection and set point coordination studies, grounding reviews, and the impact on electric system operation, as necessary.
- 7.0 Affected Systems may participate in the preparation of a system impact study, with a division of costs among such entities as they may agree. All Affected Systems shall be afforded an opportunity to review and comment upon a system impact study that covers potential adverse system impacts on their electric systems, and the ISO has 20 additional Business Days to complete a system impact study requiring review by Affected Systems.
- 8.0 If the ISO uses a queuing procedure for sorting or prioritizing projects and their associated cost responsibilities for any required Network Upgrades, the system impact study shall consider all generating facilities (and with respect to paragraph 8.3 below, any identified Upgrades associated with such higher queued interconnection) that, on the date the system impact study is commenced
 - 8.1 Are directly interconnected with the ISO Controlled Grid; or
 - 8.2 Are interconnected with Affected Systems and may have an impact on the proposed interconnection; and
 - 8.3 Have a pending higher queued Interconnection Request to interconnect with the ISO Controlled Grid.
- 9.0 A Distribution System impact study, if required, shall be completed and the results transmitted to the Interconnection Customer within 40 Business Days after this Agreement is signed by the Parties. An ISO Controlled Grid system impact study, if required, shall be completed and the results transmitted to the Interconnection Customer within 55 Business Days after this Agreement is signed by the Parties, or in accordance with the ISO queuing procedures.
- 10.0 A deposit of the equivalent of the good faith estimated cost of a Distribution System impact study and one half the good faith estimated cost of an ISO Controlled Grid system impact study shall be required from the Interconnection Customer.
- 11.0 Any study fees shall be based on the ISO actual costs and will be invoiced to the Interconnection Customer after the study is completed and delivered and will include a summary of professional time.
- 12.0 The Interconnection Customer must pay any study costs that exceed the deposit without interest within 30 Calendar Days on receipt of the invoice or resolution of any dispute. If the deposit

exceeds the invoiced fees, the ISO shall refund such excess within 30 Calendar Days of the invoice without interest.

- 13.0 Miscellaneous.
- 13.1 Dispute Resolution. Any dispute, or assertion of a claim, arising out of or in connection with this Agreement, shall be resolved in accordance with Section 4.2 of the SGIP.
- <u>13.2</u> Confidentiality. Confidential Information shall be treated in accordance with Section 4.5 of the <u>SGIP.</u>
- 13.3 Binding Effect. This Agreement and the rights and obligations hereof, shall be binding upon and shall inure to the benefit of the successors and assigns of the Parties hereto.
- <u>13.4</u> Conflicts. In the event of a conflict between the body of this Agreement and any attachment, appendices or exhibits hereto, the terms and provisions of the body of this Agreement shall prevail and be deemed the final intent of the Parties.
- Rules of Interpretation. This Agreement, unless a clear contrary intention appears, shall be 13.5 construed and interpreted as follows: (1) the singular number includes the plural number and vice versa; (2) reference to any person includes such person's successors and assigns but, in the case of a Party, only if such successors and assigns are permitted by this Agreement, and reference to a person in a particular capacity excludes such person in any other capacity or individually; (3) reference to any agreement (including this Section, or other provision hereof or thereof); (4) reference to any applicable laws and regulations means such applicable laws and regulations as amended, modified, codified, or reenacted, in whole or in part, and in effect from time to time, including, if applicable, rules and regulations promulgated thereunder; (5) unless expressly stated otherwise, reference to any Article, Section, Attachment, or Appendix means such Article or Section of this Agreement or such Attachment or Appendix to this Agreement, or such Section of the SGIP or such Attachment or Appendix to the SGIP, as the case may be; (6) "hereunder", "hereof", "herein", "hereto" and words of similar import shall be deemed references to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular Section; (7) "including" (and with correlative meaning "include") means including without limiting the generality of any description preceding such term; and (8) relative to the determination of any period of time, "from" means "from and including", "to" means "to but excluding" and "through" means "through and including".
- <u>13.6</u> Entire Agreement. This Agreement, including all Appendices and Schedules attached hereto, constitutes the entire agreement between the Parties with reference to the subject matter hereof, and supersedes all prior and contemporaneous understandings or agreements, oral or written, between the Parties with respect to the subject matter of this Agreement. There are no other agreements, representations, warranties, or covenants which constitute any part of the consideration for, or any condition to, any Party's compliance with its obligations under this Agreement.
- 13.7 No Third Party Beneficiaries. This Agreement is not intended to and does not create rights, remedies, or benefits of any character whatsoever in favor of any persons, corporations, associations, or entities other than the Parties, and the obligations herein assumed are solely for the use and benefit of the Parties, their successors in interest and, where permitted, their assigns.
- <u>13.8</u> Waiver. The failure of a Party to this Agreement to insist, on any occasion, upon strict performance of any provision of this Agreement will not be considered a waiver of any obligation, right, or duty of, or imposed upon, such Party.

Any waiver at any time by either Party of its rights with respect to this Agreement shall not be deemed a continuing waiver or a waiver with respect to any other failure to comply with any other obligation, right, duty of this Agreement. Termination or default of this Agreement for any reason by the Interconnection Customer shall not constitute a waiver of the Interconnection Customer's legal rights to obtain an interconnection from the Participating TO or ISO. Any waiver of this Agreement shall, if requested, be provided in writing.

- Any waivers at any time by any Party of its rights with respect to any default under this Agreement, or with respect to any other matter arising in connection with this Agreement, shall not constitute or be deemed a waiver with respect to any subsequent default or other matter arising in connection with this Agreement. Any delay, short of the statutory period of limitations, in asserting or enforcing any right under this Agreement shall not constitute or be deemed a waiver of such right.
- <u>13.9</u> Headings. The descriptive headings of the various Articles and Sections of this Agreement have been inserted for convenience of reference only and are of no significance in the interpretation or construction of this Agreement.
- <u>13.10</u> Multiple Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts, each of which is deemed an original but all constitute one and the same instrument.
- <u>13.11</u> Amendment. The Parties may by mutual agreement amend this Agreement by a written instrument duly executed by both of the Parties.
- 13.12 Modification by the Parties. The Parties may by mutual agreement amend the Appendices to this Agreement by a written instrument duly executed by both of the Parties. Such amendment shall become effective and a part of this Agreement upon satisfaction of all applicable laws and regulations.
- 13.13 Reservation of Rights. The ISO shall have the right to make a unilateral filing with FERC to modify this Agreement with respect to any rates, terms and conditions, charges, classifications of service, rule or regulation under section 205 or any other applicable provision of the Federal Power Act and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder, and Interconnection Customer shall have the right to make a unilateral filing with FERC to modify this Agreement pursuant to section 206 or any other applicable provision of the Federal Power Act and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder. The regulations thereunder, and Interconnection Customer shall have the right to make a unilateral filing with FERC to modify this Agreement pursuant to section 206 or any other applicable provision of the Federal Power Act and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder; provided that each Party shall have the right to protest any such filing by another Party and to participate fully in any proceeding before FERC in which such modifications may be considered. Nothing in this Agreement shall limit the rights of the Parties or of FERC under sections 205 or 206 of the Federal Power Act and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder, except to the extent that the Parties otherwise mutually agree as provided herein.
- <u>13.14</u> No Partnership. This Agreement shall not be interpreted or construed to create an association, joint venture, agency relationship, or partnership between the Parties or to impose any partnership obligation or partnership liability upon any Party. No Party shall have any right, power or authority to enter into any agreement or undertaking for, or act on behalf of, or to act as or be an agent or representative of, or to otherwise bind, another Party.
- 13.15 Assignment. This Agreement may be assigned by a Party only with the written consent of the other Party; provided that a Party may assign this Agreement without the consent of the other Party to any Affiliate of the assigning Party with an equal or greater credit rating and with the legal authority and operational ability to satisfy the obligations of the assigning Party under this Agreement; and provided further that the Interconnection Customer shall have the right to assign this Agreement, without the consent of the other Party, for collateral security purposes to aid in

providir	g financing for the Generating Unit, provided that the Interconnection Cust	omer will
require	any secured party, trustee or mortgagee to notify the other Party of any su	ch assignment.
Any fina	ancing arrangement entered into by the Interconnection Customer pursuan	t to this Article
will prov	vide that prior to or upon the exercise of the secured party's, trustee's or mo	ortgagee's
assignn	nent rights pursuant to said arrangement, the secured creditor, the trustee	or mortgagee
will noti	fy the other Party of the date and particulars of any such exercise of assign	ment right(s).
Any atte	empted assignment that violates this Article is void and ineffective. Any as	signment under
this Agr	eement shall not relieve a Party of its obligations, nor shall a Party's obliga	tions be
enlarge	d, in whole or in part, by reason thereof. Where required, consent to assig	nment will not
be unre	asonably withheld, conditioned or delayed.	
IN WITNESS T	HEREOF, the Parties have caused this Agreement to be duly executed by	their duly
authorized office	ers or agents on the day and year first above written.	
California Inde	pendent System Operator Corporation]	
[Insert name of	f Interconnection Customer]	
		•
Signed	Signed	
Name (Printed)	Name (Printed):	

Title

<u>Title</u>

Attachment A to System Impact Study Agreement

Assumptions Used in Conducting the System Impact Study

The system impact study shall be based upon the results of the feasibility study, subject to any modifications in accordance with the standard Small Generator Interconnection Procedures, and the following assumptions:

1) Designation of Point of Interconnection and configuration to be studied.

2) Designation of alternative Points of Interconnection and configuration.

1) and 2) are to be completed by the Interconnection Customer. Other assumptions (listed below) are to be provided by the Interconnection Customer and the ISO.

Attachment 8

Facilities Study Agreement

THIS AGREEMENT is made and entered into this day of

20 by and between

а

organized and existing under the laws of the State of

, ("Interconnection Customer,") and

the California Independent System Operator Corporation, a California nonprofit public benefit corporation existing under the laws of the State of California, ("ISO"). Interconnection Customer and ISO each may be referred to as a "Party," or collectively as the "Parties."

RECITALS

WHEREAS, the Interconnection Customer is proposing to develop a Small Generating Facility or generating capacity addition to an existing Small Generating Facility consistent with the Interconnection Request completed by the Interconnection Customer on ; and

WHEREAS, the Interconnection Customer desires to interconnect the Small Generating Facility with the ISO Controlled Grid;

WHEREAS, the ISO has completed a system impact study and provided the results of said study to the Interconnection Customer; and

WHEREAS, the Interconnection Customer has requested the ISO to conduct or cause to be performed a facilities study to specify and estimate the cost of the equipment, engineering, procurement and construction work needed to implement the conclusions of the system impact study in accordance with Good Utility Practice to physically and electrically connect the Small Generating Facility with the ISO Controlled Grid.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of and subject to the mutual covenants contained herein the Parties agreed as follows:

- 1.0 When used in this Agreement, with initial capitalization, the terms specified shall have the meanings indicated or the meanings specified in the Master Definitions Supplement, Appendix A of the ISO Tariff.
- 2.0 The Interconnection Customer elects and the ISO shall cause a facilities study consistent with the standard Small Generator Interconnection Procedures to be performed in accordance with the ISO Tariff.
- 3.0 The scope of the facilities study shall be subject to data provided in Attachment A to this Agreement.
- 4.0 The facilities study shall specify and estimate the cost, including, if applicable, the cost of remedial measures that address the financial impacts, if any, on Local Furnishing Bonds, of the equipment, engineering, procurement and construction work (including overheads) needed to implement the conclusions of the system impact study(s). The facilities study shall also identify (1) the electrical switching configuration of the equipment, including, without limitation, transformer, switchgear, meters, and other station equipment, (2) the nature and estimated cost of the Participating TO's Interconnection Facilities and Upgrades necessary to accomplish the interconnection, and (3) an estimate of the time required to complete the construction and

installation of such facilities or for effecting remedial measures that address the financial impacts, if any, on Local Furnishing Bonds.

- 5.0 The ISO may propose to group facilities required for more than one Interconnection Customer in order to minimize facilities costs through economies of scale, but any Interconnection Customer may require the installation of facilities required for its own Small Generating Facility if it is willing to pay the costs of those facilities.
- 6.0 A deposit of the good faith estimated facilities study costs shall be required from the Interconnection Customer.
- 7.0 In cases where Upgrades are required, the facilities study must be completed within 55 Business Days of the receipt of this Agreement. In cases where no Upgrades are necessary, and the required facilities are limited to Interconnection Facilities, the facilities study must be completed within 40 Business Days.
- 8.0 Once the facilities study is completed, a facilities study report shall be prepared and transmitted to the Interconnection Customer. Barring unusual circumstances, the facilities study must be completed and the facilities study report transmitted within 40 Business Days where no Upgrades are necessary, and within 55 Business Days where Upgrades are necessary, of the Interconnection Customer's agreement to conduct a facilities study.
- <u>9.0</u> Any study fees shall be based on the ISO's actual costs and will be invoiced to the Interconnection Customer after the study is completed and delivered and will include a summary of professional time.
- 10.0
 The Interconnection Customer must pay any study costs that exceed the deposit without interest within 30 Calendar Days on receipt of the invoice or resolution of any dispute. If the deposit exceeds the invoiced fees, the ISO shall refund such excess within 30 Calendar Days of the invoice without interest.
- 11.0 Miscellaneous.
- <u>11.1</u> Dispute Resolution. Any dispute, or assertion of a claim, arising out of or in connection with this Agreement, shall be resolved in accordance with Section 4.2 of the SGIP.
- 11.2 Confidentiality. Confidential Information shall be treated in accordance with Section 4.5 of the SGIP.
- <u>11.3</u> Binding Effect. This Agreement and the rights and obligations hereof, shall be binding upon and shall inure to the benefit of the successors and assigns of the Parties hereto.
- <u>11.4</u> Conflicts. In the event of a conflict between the body of this Agreement and any attachment, appendices or exhibits hereto, the terms and provisions of the body of this Agreement shall prevail and be deemed the final intent of the Parties.
- 11.5 Rules of Interpretation. This Agreement, unless a clear contrary intention appears, shall be construed and interpreted as follows: (1) the singular number includes the plural number and vice versa; (2) reference to any person includes such person's successors and assigns but, in the case of a Party, only if such successors and assigns are permitted by this Agreement, and reference to a person in a particular capacity excludes such person in any other capacity or individually; (3) reference to any agreement (including this Section, or other provision hereof or thereof); (4) reference to any applicable laws and regulations means such applicable laws and

regulations as amended, modified, codified, or reenacted, in whole or in part, and in effect from time to time, including, if applicable, rules and regulations promulgated thereunder; (5) unless expressly stated otherwise, reference to any Article, Section, Attachment, or Appendix means such Article or Section of this Agreement or such Attachment or Appendix to this Agreement, or such Section of the SGIP or such Attachment or Appendix to the SGIP, as the case may be; (6) "hereunder", "hereof", "herein", "hereto" and words of similar import shall be deemed references to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular Section; (7) "including" (and with correlative meaning "include") means including without limiting the generality of any description preceding such term; and (8) relative to the determination of any period of time, "from" means "from and including", "to" means "to but excluding" and "through" means "through and including".

- 11.6 Entire Agreement. This Agreement, including all Appendices and Schedules attached hereto, constitutes the entire agreement between the Parties with reference to the subject matter hereof, and supersedes all prior and contemporaneous understandings or agreements, oral or written, between the Parties with respect to the subject matter of this Agreement. There are no other agreements, representations, warranties, or covenants which constitute any part of the consideration for, or any condition to, any Party's compliance with its obligations under this Agreement.
- 11.7
 No Third Party Beneficiaries. This Agreement is not intended to and does not create rights,

 remedies, or benefits of any character whatsoever in favor of any persons, corporations,

 associations, or entities other than the Parties, and the obligations herein assumed are solely for

 the use and benefit of the Parties, their successors in interest and, where permitted, their assigns.
- <u>11.8</u> Waiver. The failure of a Party to this Agreement to insist, on any occasion, upon strict performance of any provision of this Agreement will not be considered a waiver of any obligation, right, or duty of, or imposed upon, such Party.

Any waiver at any time by either Party of its rights with respect to this Agreement shall not be deemed a continuing waiver or a waiver with respect to any other failure to comply with any other obligation, right, duty of this Agreement. Termination or default of this Agreement for any reason by the Interconnection Customer shall not constitute a waiver of the Interconnection Customer's legal rights to obtain an interconnection from the Participating TO or ISO. Any waiver of this Agreement shall, if requested, be provided in writing.

Any waivers at any time by any Party of its rights with respect to any default under this Agreement, or with respect to any other matter arising in connection with this Agreement, shall not constitute or be deemed a waiver with respect to any subsequent default or other matter arising in connection with this Agreement. Any delay, short of the statutory period of limitations, in asserting or enforcing any right under this Agreement shall not constitute or be deemed a waiver of such right.

- <u>11.9</u> Headings. The descriptive headings of the various Articles and Sections of this Agreement have been inserted for convenience of reference only and are of no significance in the interpretation or construction of this Agreement.
- <u>11.10</u> Multiple Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts, each of which is deemed an original but all constitute one and the same instrument.
- <u>11.11</u> Amendment. The Parties may by mutual agreement amend this Agreement by a written instrument duly executed by both of the Parties.
- 11.12 Modification by the Parties. The Parties may by mutual agreement amend the Appendices to this

Agreement by a written instrument duly executed by both of the Parties. Such amendment shall become effective and a part of this Agreement upon satisfaction of all applicable laws and regulations.

- 11.13 Reservation of Rights. The ISO shall have the right to make a unilateral filing with FERC to modify this Agreement with respect to any rates, terms and conditions, charges, classifications of service, rule or regulation under section 205 or any other applicable provision of the Federal Power Act and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder, and Interconnection Customer shall have the right to make a unilateral filing with FERC to modify this Agreement pursuant to section 206 or any other applicable provision of the Federal Power Act and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder; provided that each Party shall have the right to protest any such filing by another Party and to participate fully in any proceeding before FERC in which such modifications may be considered. Nothing in this Agreement shall limit the rights of the Parties or of FERC under sections 205 or 206 of the Federal Power Act and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder, except to the extent that the Parties otherwise mutually agree as provided herein.
- <u>11.14</u> No Partnership. This Agreement shall not be interpreted or construed to create an association, joint venture, agency relationship, or partnership between the Parties or to impose any partnership obligation or partnership liability upon any Party. No Party shall have any right, power or authority to enter into any agreement or undertaking for, or act on behalf of, or to act as or be an agent or representative of, or to otherwise bind, another Party.
- 11.15 Assignment. This Agreement may be assigned by a Party only with the written consent of the other Party; provided that a Party may assign this Agreement without the consent of the other Party to any Affiliate of the assigning Party with an equal or greater credit rating and with the legal authority and operational ability to satisfy the obligations of the assigning Party under this Agreement; and provided further that the Interconnection Customer shall have the right to assign this Agreement, without the consent of the other Party, for collateral security purposes to aid in providing financing for the Generating Unit, provided that the Interconnection Customer will require any secured party, trustee or mortgagee to notify the other Party of any such assignment. Any financing arrangement entered into by the Interconnection Customer pursuant to this Article will provide that prior to or upon the exercise of the secured party's, trustee's or mortgagee's assignment rights pursuant to said arrangement, the secured creditor, the trustee or mortgagee will notify the other Party of the date and particulars of any such exercise of assignment right(s). Any attempted assignment that violates this Article is void and ineffective. Any assignment under this Agreement shall not relieve a Party of its obligations, nor shall a Party's obligations be enlarged, in whole or in part, by reason thereof. Where required, consent to assignment will not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have caused this Agreement to be duly executed by their duly authorized officers or agents on the day and year first above written.

California Independent System Operator Corporation [Insert name of Interconnection Customer]

Signed

Signed

Name (Printed): Name (Printed):

Title

Title

Data to Be Provided by the Interconnection Customer with the Facilities Study Agreement

Provide location plan and simplified one-line diagram of the plant and station facilities. For staged projects, please indicate future generation, transmission circuits, etc.

On the one-line diagram, indicate the generation capacity attached at each metering location. (Maximum load on CT/PT)

On the one-line diagram, indicate the location of auxiliary power. (Minimum load on CT/PT) Amps

One set of metering is required for each generation connection to the new ring bus or existing Participating TO station. Number of generation connections:

Will an alternate source of auxiliary power be available during CT/PT maintenance? Yes No

Will a transfer bus on the generation side of the metering require that each meter set be designed for the total plant generation? Yes No (Please indicate on the one-line diagram).

What type of control system or PLC will be located at the Small Generating Facility?

What protocol does the control system or PLC use?

Please provide a 7.5-minute guadrangle map of the site. Indicate the plant, station, transmission line, and property lines.

Physical dimensions of the proposed interconnection station:

Bus length from generation to interconnection station:

Line length from interconnection station to ISO Controlled Grid.

Tower number observed in the field. (Painted on tower leg)*:

Number of third party easements required for transmission lines*:

* To be completed in coordination with Participating TO.

Is the Small Generating Facility located in Participating TO's service area?

Yes No If No, please provide name of local provider:

Please provide the following proposed schedule dates:	
- · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	

Begin Construction	Date:	
Generator step-up transformers receive back feed power	Date:	
Generation Testing	Date:	
Commercial Operation	Date:	

INTERCONNECTION PROCEDURES FOR A WIND GENERATING PLANT

Attachment 9 sets forth procedures specific to a wind generating plant. All other requirements of this SGIP continue to apply to wind generating plant interconnections.

A. Special Procedures Applicable to Wind Generators

The wind plant Interconnection Customer, in completing the Interconnection Request required by Section 2.3 of this SGIP, may provide to the ISO a set of preliminary electrical design specifications depicting the wind plant as a single equivalent generator. Upon satisfying these and other applicable Interconnection Request conditions, the wind plant may enter the queue and receive the Base Case data as provided for in this SGIP.

No later than six months after submitting an Interconnection Request completed in this manner, or accompanying the Interconnection Customer's return of an executed interconnection study agreement, the wind plant Interconnection Customer must submit completed detailed electrical design specifications and other data (including collector system layout data) needed to allow the ISO to complete the interconnection study.

ATTACHMENT C

Original Sheet No. 1284

ISO TARIFF APPENDIX X

SMALL GENERATOR INTERCONNECTION PROCEDURES (SGIP)

Original Sheet No. 1285

SMALL GENERATOR INTERCONNECTION PROCEDURES (SGIP)

(For Generating Facilities No Larger Than 20 MW)

Original Sheet No. 1286

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page No.
SGIP 1	OBJECTIVES, DEFINITIONS, AND INTERPRETATION	1288
1.1	Objectives	1288
1.2	Definitions	1288
SGIP 2	APPLICATION	1289
2.1	Applicability	1289
2.2	Pre-Application	1289
2.3	Interconnection Request	1290
2.4	Modification of the Interconnection Request	1290
2.5	Site Control	1290
2.6	Queue Position	1291
2.7	Interconnection Requests Submitted Prior to the Effective Date of the SGIP	1291
2.8	Request for Deliverability Assessment	1291
SGIP 3	STUDY PROCESS	1291
3.1	Applicability	1291
3.2	Scoping Meeting	1292
3.3	Feasibility Study	1292
3.4	System Impact Study	1293
3.5	Facilities Study	1294
SGIP 4	PROVISIONS THAT APPLY TO ALL INTERCONNECTION REQUESTS	1296
4.1	Reasonable Efforts	1296
4.2	Disputes	1296
4.3	Interconnection Metering	1297
4.4	Commissioning	1297
4.5	Confidentiality	1297
4.6	Comparability	1298
4.7	Record Retention	1298
4.8	Interconnection Agreement	1298
4.9	Coordination With Affected Systems	1298
4.10	Capacity of the Small Generating Facility	1298
4.11	Interconnection Handbook Requirements	1299
Attachment 1	- [INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]	1300
Attachment 2	 Small Generator Interconnection Request 	1301

Issued by: Charles F. Robinson, Vice President and General Counsel Issued on: February 10, 2006 Effecti

Effective: Date Assigned by Commission

CALIFORNIA INDEPENDENT SYSTEM OPERATOR CORPORATION FERC ELECTRIC TARIFF	
FIRST REPLACEMENT VOLUME NO. I	Original Sheet No. 1287
Attachment 3 – [INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]	1308
Attachment 4 – [INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]	1309
Attachment 5 – [INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]	1310
Attachment 6 – Feasibility Study Agreement	1311
Attachment 7 – System Impact Study Agreement	1317
Attachment 8 – Facilities Study Agreement	1323
Attachment 9 – Interconnection Procedures for a Wind Generating Plant	1330

SECTION 1. OBJECTIVES, DEFINITIONS, AND INTERPRETATION.

1.1 Objectives.

The objective of this SGIP is to implement FERC's Order No. 2006 setting forth the requirements for Small Generating Facility interconnections to the ISO Controlled Grid.

1.2 Definitions.

1.2.1 Master Definitions Supplement.

Unless the context otherwise requires, any word or expression defined in the Master Definitions Supplement to the ISO Tariff shall have the same meaning where used in this SGIP. A reference to a Section or an Appendix is a reference to a Section or an Appendix of the ISO Tariff. References to SGIP are to this Protocol or to the stated paragraph of this Protocol.

1.2.2 Special Definitions for this SGIP.

In this SGIP, the following words and expressions shall have the meanings set opposite them:

"Governmental Authority" shall mean any federal, state, local or other governmental, regulatory or administrative agency, court, commission, department, board, or other governmental subdivision, legislature, rulemaking board, tribunal, or other governmental authority having jurisdiction over the Parties, their respective facilities, or the respective services they provide, and exercising or entitled to exercise any administrative, executive, police, or taxing authority or power; provided, however, that such term does not include the Interconnection Customer, ISO, or Participating TO, or any affiliate thereof.

"**Party**" or "**Parties**" shall mean the ISO, Participating TO(s), Interconnection Customer or the applicable combination of the above.

"**Study Process**" shall mean the procedure for evaluating an Interconnection Request that includes the Scoping Meeting, feasibility study, system impact study, and facilities study, as set forth in Section 3 of this SGIP.

1.2.3 Rules of Interpretation.

- (a) Unless the context otherwise requires, if the provisions of this SGIP and the ISO Tariff conflict, the ISO Tariff will prevail to the extent of the inconsistency.
- (b) A reference in this SGIP to a given agreement, ISO Protocol or instrument shall be a reference to that agreement or instrument as modified, amended, supplemented or restated through the date as of which such reference is made.
- (c) The captions and headings in this SGIP are inserted solely to facilitate reference and shall have no bearing upon the interpretation of any of the terms and conditions of this SGIP.
- (d) This SGIP shall be effective as of the date specified by FERC.

SECTION 2. APPLICATION

The applicability of this SGIP is set forth in Section 5.7 of the ISO Tariff. As specified in more detail in Section 5.7 of the ISO Tariff, these procedures are applicable to each new Generating Facility with a Generating Facility Capacity of 20 MW or less, or the expansion of an existing Generating Facility with a resultant Generating Facility Capacity of 20 MW or less, that seeks to interconnect to the ISO Controlled Grid. Any proposed interconnection of a new Generating Facility to a Participating TO's Distribution System will be processed, as applicable, pursuant to the applicable Participating TO's Wholesale Distribution Access Tariff or CPUC Rule 21, or other Local Regulatory Authority requirements of the Participating TO. For any proposed interconnection of a new Generating Facility with a Generating Facility Capacity of 20 MW or less wherein the Interconnection Customer desires the ISO to perform a Deliverability Assessment, the Interconnection Procedures in lieu of these Small Generator Interconnection Procedures, as specified in Section 2.8 of this SGIP.

2.1 <u>Applicability</u>

- 2.1.1 A request to interconnect a Small Generating Facility to the ISO Controlled Grid shall be evaluated under the Study Process set forth in Section 3 of this SGIP.
- 2.1.2 Neither these procedures nor the requirements included hereunder apply to Small Generating Facilities interconnected or approved for interconnection prior to 60 Business Days after the effective date of these procedures.
- 2.1.3 Prior to submitting its Interconnection Request (Attachment 2), the Interconnection Customer may ask the ISO's interconnection contact employee or office whether the proposed interconnection is subject to these procedures. The ISO shall respond within 15 Business Days.
- 2.1.4 Infrastructure security of electric system equipment and operations and control hardware and software is essential to ensure day-to-day reliability and operational security. The Federal Energy Regulatory Commission expects all transmission providers, market participants, and Interconnection Customers interconnected with electric systems to comply with the recommendations offered by the President's Critical Infrastructure Protection Board and best practice recommendations from the electric reliability authority. All public utilities are expected to meet basic standards for electric system infrastructure and operational security, including physical, operational, and cyber-security practices.
- 2.1.5 References in these procedures to interconnection agreement are to the Small Generator Interconnection Agreement (SGIA).

2.2 <u>Pre-Application</u>

The ISO shall designate an employee or office from which information on the application process and on an Affected System can be obtained through informal requests from the Interconnection Customer presenting a proposed project for a specific site. The name, telephone number, and e-

Original Sheet No. 1290

mail address of such contact employee or office shall be made available on the ISO's Internet web site. The ISO Controlled Grid information provided to the Interconnection Customer should include relevant system studies, interconnection studies, and other materials useful to an understanding of an interconnection at a particular point on the ISO Controlled Grid, to the extent such provision does not violate confidentiality provisions of prior agreements or critical infrastructure requirements. The ISO shall comply with reasonable requests for such information.

2.3 Interconnection Request

The Interconnection Customer shall submit its Interconnection Request to the ISO, together with the processing fee or deposit specified in the Interconnection Request. The Interconnection Request shall be date- and time-stamped upon receipt. The original date and time stamp applied to the Interconnection Request at the time of its original submission shall be accepted as the qualifying date- and time-stamp for the purposes of any timetable in these procedures. The Interconnection Customer shall be notified of receipt by the ISO within three (3) Business Days of receiving the Interconnection Request. The ISO shall notify the Interconnection Customer within ten (10) Business Days of the receipt of the Interconnection Request as to whether the Interconnection Request is complete or incomplete. If the Interconnection Request is incomplete, the ISO shall provide a notice that the Interconnection Request is incomplete, along with a written list detailing all information that must be provided to complete the Interconnection Request. The Interconnection Customer will have ten (10) Business Days after receipt of the notice to submit the listed information or to request an extension of time to provide such information. If the Interconnection Customer does not provide the listed information or a request for an extension of time within the deadline, the Interconnection Request will be deemed withdrawn. An Interconnection Request will be deemed complete upon submission of the listed information to the ISO.

2.4 Modification of the Interconnection Request

Any modification to machine data or equipment configuration, or to the interconnection site of the Small Generating Facility not agreed to in writing by the ISO and the Interconnection Customer may be deemed a withdrawal of the Interconnection Request and may require submission of a new Interconnection Request, unless proper notification of each Party by the other and a reasonable time to cure the problems created by the changes are undertaken.

2.5 <u>Site Control</u>

Documentation of site control must be submitted with the Interconnection Request. Site control may be demonstrated through:

- 2.5.1 Ownership of, a leasehold interest in, or a right to develop a site for the purpose of constructing the Small Generating Facility;
- 2.5.2 An option to purchase or acquire a leasehold site for such purpose; or
- 2.5.3 An exclusivity or other business relationship between the Interconnection Customer and the entity having the right to sell, lease, or grant the Interconnection Customer the right to possess or occupy a site for such purpose.

Original Sheet No. 1291

2.6 <u>Queue Position</u>

The ISO shall assign a Queue Position based upon the date- and time- stamp of the Interconnection Request, if such request is deemed complete; otherwise, the Queue Position will be assigned based upon the date a request is deemed complete. The Queue Position of each Interconnection Request will be used to determine the cost responsibility for the Upgrades necessary to accommodate the interconnection. The ISO shall maintain a single queue for the ISO Control Area. At the ISO's option, in coordination with the applicable Participating TO, Interconnection Requests may be studied serially or in clusters for the purpose of the system impact study.

2.7 Interconnection Requests Submitted Prior to the Effective Date of the SGIP

Nothing in this SGIP affects an Interconnection Customer's Queue Position assigned before the effective date of this SGIP. The Parties agree to complete work on any interconnection study agreement executed prior the effective date of this SGIP in accordance with the terms and conditions of that interconnection study agreement. Any new studies or other additional work will be completed pursuant to this SGIP.

2.8 Request for Deliverability Assessment

An Interconnection Customer seeking to interconnect to the ISO Controlled Grid that desires to have a Deliverability Assessment performed for the Small Generating Facility shall be required to have its Interconnection Request processed under the Large Generator Interconnection Procedures (SGIP) or ISO Tariff Appendix W, as applicable.

SECTION 3. STUDY PROCESS

3.1 Applicability

The Study Process shall be used by an Interconnection Customer proposing to interconnect its Small Generating Facility to the ISO Controlled Grid.

- 3.1.1 Centralized Study Process
 - 3.1.1.1 The ISO will be the single point of contact for Interconnection Customer.
 - 3.1.1.2 The ISO will be the central point of coordination to involve any Affected Systems.
 - 3.1.1.3 The ISO will collect and disburse monies received from Interconnection Customers.
 - 3.1.1.4 The ISO will execute interconnection study agreements. Under the direction and oversight of the ISO, the applicable Participating TO shall perform the required small generator interconnection studies and any additional studies the ISO determines to be reasonably necessary, unless otherwise agreed to by the Interconnection Customer, Participating TO and the ISO. The study results and final study report must be approved by the ISO.

3.2 <u>Scoping Meeting</u>

- 3.2.1 A Scoping Meeting will be held within ten (10) Business Days after the Interconnection Request is deemed complete, or as otherwise mutually agreed to by the Parties. The ISO, applicable Participating TO, and the Interconnection Customer will bring to the meeting personnel, including system engineers and other resources as may be reasonably required to accomplish the purpose of the meeting.
- 3.2.2 The purpose of the Scoping Meeting is to discuss the Interconnection Request and review existing studies relevant to the Interconnection Request. The Parties shall further discuss whether the ISO should conduct, or caused to be performed, a feasibility study or proceed directly to a system impact study, or a facilities study, or an interconnection agreement. If the Parties agree that a feasibility study should be performed, the ISO shall provide the Interconnection Customer, within fifteen (15) Business Days after the Scoping Meeting, a feasibility study agreement (Attachment 6) including an outline of the scope of the study and a non-binding good faith estimate of the cost to perform the study.
- 3.2.3 The Scoping Meeting may be omitted by mutual agreement. In order to remain in consideration for interconnection, an Interconnection Customer who has requested a feasibility study must return the executed feasibility study agreement within fifteen (15) Business Days. If the Parties agree not to perform a feasibility study, the ISO shall provide the Interconnection Customer, no later than fifteen (15) Business Days after the Scoping Meeting, a system impact study agreement (Attachment 7) including an outline of the scope of the study and a non-binding good faith estimate of the cost to perform the study.

3.3 Feasibility Study

- 3.3.1 The feasibility study shall identify any potential adverse system impacts or financial impacts, if any, on Local Furnishing Bonds that would result from the interconnection of the Small Generating Facility.
- 3.3.2 A deposit of the lesser of 50 percent of the good faith estimated feasibility study costs or earnest money of \$1,000 will be required from the Interconnection Customer.
- 3.3.3 The scope of, and cost responsibilities for, the feasibility study are described in the attached feasibility study agreement.
- 3.3.4 If the feasibility study shows no potential for adverse system impacts and financial impacts on Local Furnishing Bonds, the ISO shall send the Interconnection Customer a facilities study agreement, including an outline of the scope of the study and a non-binding good faith estimate of the cost to perform the study. If no additional facilities are required, the Participating TO shall send the Interconnection Customer an executable interconnection agreement within twenty (20) Business Days.

- 3.3.5 If the feasibility study shows the potential for adverse system impacts or financial impacts on Local Furnishing Bonds, the review process shall proceed to the appropriate system impact study(s).
- 3.3.6 If re-study of the feasibility study is required due to a higher queued project dropping out of the queue, or a modification of a higher queued project subject to SGIP Section 2.4, or any other effective change in information which necessitates a re-study, the ISO shall notify the Interconnection Customer in writing. Such re-study shall take not longer than thirty (30) Business Days from the date of the notice. Any cost of re-study shall be borne by the Interconnection Customer being re-studied.
- 3.4 System Impact Study
 - 3.4.1 A system impact study shall identify and detail the electric system impacts, including Local Furnishing Bond impacts, that would result if the proposed Small Generating Facility were interconnected without project modifications or electric system modifications, focusing on the adverse system impacts identified in the feasibility study, or to study potential impacts, including but not limited to those identified in the Scoping Meeting. A system impact study shall evaluate the impact of the proposed interconnection on the reliability of the electric system.
 - 3.4.2 If no ISO Controlled Grid system impact study is required, but potential electric power Distribution System adverse system impacts or Local Furnishing Bond impacts are identified in the Scoping Meeting or shown in the feasibility study, a Distribution System impact study must be performed by the applicable Participating TO. The applicable Participating TO shall send the Interconnection Customer a Distribution System impact study agreement within fifteen (15) Business Days of transmittal of the feasibility study report, including an outline of the scope of the study and a non-binding good faith estimate of the cost to perform the study, or following the Scoping Meeting if no feasibility study is to be performed.
 - 3.4.3 In instances where the feasibility study or the Distribution System impact study shows potential for ISO Controlled Grid adverse system impacts or Local Furnishing Bond adverse impacts, within five (5) Business Days following transmittal of the feasibility study report, the ISO shall send the Interconnection Customer a system impact study agreement, including an outline of the scope of the study and a non-binding good faith estimate of the cost to perform the study, if such a study is required.
 - 3.4.4 If an ISO Controlled Grid system impact study is not required, but electric power Distribution System adverse system impacts are shown by the feasibility study to be possible and no Distribution System impact study has been conducted, the applicable Participating TO shall send the Interconnection Customer a Distribution System impact study agreement.
 - 3.4.5 If the feasibility study shows no potential for ISO Controlled Grid, Local Furnishing Bond, or Distribution System adverse system impacts, the ISO shall send the Interconnection Customer either a facilities study agreement (Attachment 8), including an outline of the

- scope of the study and a non-binding good faith estimate of the cost to perform the study, or the applicable Participating TO shall send an executable interconnection agreement within twenty (20) Business Days, as applicable.
- 3.4.6 In order to remain under consideration for interconnection, the Interconnection Customer must return executed system impact study agreements, if applicable, within thirty (30) Calendar Days.
- 3.4.7 A deposit of the good faith estimated costs for each system impact study will be required from the Interconnection Customer.
- 3.4.8 The scope of, and cost responsibilities for, a system impact study are described in the attached system impact study agreement.
- 3.4.9 Where transmission systems and Distribution Systems have separate owners, such as is the case with transmission-dependent utilities ("TDUs") whether investor-owned or not the Interconnection Customer may apply to the nearest transmission provider (transmission owner, Regional Transmission Operator, or independent system operator) providing transmission service to the TDU to request project coordination. Affected Systems shall participate in the study and provide all information necessary to prepare the study.
- 3.4.10 If re-study of the system impact study is required due to a higher queued project dropping out of the queue, or a modification of a higher queued project subject to SGIP Section 2.4, or any other effective change in information which necessitates a re-study, the ISO shall notify Interconnection Customer in writing. Such re-study shall take not longer than forty-five (45) Business Days from the date of the notice. Any cost of re-study shall be borne by the Interconnection Customer being re-studied.

3.5 Facilities Study

- 3.5.1 Once the required system impact study(s) is completed, a system impact study report shall be prepared and transmitted to the Interconnection Customer along with a facilities study agreement within five (5) Business Days, including an outline of the scope of the study and a non-binding good faith estimate of the cost to perform the facilities study. In the case where one or both impact studies are determined to be unnecessary, a notice of the fact shall be transmitted to the Interconnection Customer within the same timeframe.
- 3.5.2 In order to remain under consideration for interconnection, or, as appropriate, in the ISO's interconnection queue, the Interconnection Customer must return the executed facilities study agreement or a request for an extension of time within thirty (30) Calendar Days.
- 3.5.3 The facilities study shall specify and estimate the cost of the equipment, engineering, procurement and construction work (including overheads) needed to implement the conclusions of the system impact study(s).

3.5.4 [INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

- 3.5.5 A deposit of the good faith estimated costs for the facilities study will be required from the Interconnection Customer.
- 3.5.6 The scope of, and cost responsibilities for, the facilities study are described in the attached facilities study agreement.
- 3.5.7 Within 30 Business Days after completion of the facilities study, the Interconnection Customer shall take one of the following actions: (i)agree to pay for Interconnection Facilities and Upgrades identified in the facilities study and request that the Participating TO tender an executable interconnection agreement, (ii) withdraw its Interconnection Request, or (iii) request that the Participating TO tender an executable interconnection agreement despite its disagreement with the costs therein. If requested, the Participating TO shall provide the Interconnection Customer an executable interconnection agreement within twenty (20) Business Days. Upon option (iii) herein, the Interconnection Customer may request that the interconnection agreement be filed unilaterally at FERC.
- 3.5.8 If re-study of the facilities study is required due to a higher queued project dropping out of the queue, or a modification of a higher queued project subject to SGIP Section 2.4, or any other effective change in information which necessitates a re-study, the ISO shall notify the Interconnection Customer in writing. Such re-study shall take not longer than forty-five (45) Business Days from the date of the notice. Any cost of re-study shall be borne by the Interconnection Customer being re-studied.
- 3.5.9 Engineering and Procurement Agreement.

Prior to executing an SGIA, an Interconnection Customer may, in order to advance the implementation of its interconnection, request and the applicable Participating TO(s) shall offer the Interconnection Customer, an E&P Agreement that authorizes the applicable Participating TO(s) to begin engineering and procurement of long lead-time items necessary for the establishment of the interconnection. However, the applicable Participating TO(s) shall not be obligated to offer an E&P Agreement if the Interconnection Customer is in Dispute Resolution as a result of an allegation that the Interconnection Customer has failed to meet any milestones or comply with any prerequisites specified in other parts of the SGIP. The E&P Agreement is an optional procedure and it will not alter the Interconnection Customer's Queue Position or In-Service Date. The E&P Agreement shall provide for the Interconnection Customer to pay the cost of all activities authorized by the Interconnection Customer and to make advance payments or provide other satisfactory security for such costs.

The Interconnection Customer shall pay the cost of such authorized activities and any cancellation costs for equipment that is already ordered for its interconnection, which cannot be mitigated as hereafter described, whether or not such items or equipment later become unnecessary. If the Interconnection Customer withdraws its application for interconnection or either Party terminates the E&P Agreement, to the extent the equipment ordered can be canceled under reasonable terms, the Interconnection Customer shall be obligated to pay the associated cancellation costs. To the extent that

Original Sheet No. 1296

the equipment cannot be reasonably canceled, the applicable Participating TO(s) may elect: (i) to take title to the equipment, in which event the applicable Participating TO(s) shall refund the Interconnection Customer any amounts paid by Interconnection Customer for such equipment and shall pay the cost of delivery of such equipment, or (ii) to transfer title to and deliver such equipment to the Interconnection Customer, in which event the Interconnection Customer shall pay any unpaid balance and cost of delivery of such equipment.

SECTION 4. PROVISIONS THAT APPLY TO ALL INTERCONNECTION REQUESTS

4.1 Reasonable Efforts

The ISO shall make reasonable efforts to meet all time frames provided in these procedures unless the ISO and the Interconnection Customer agree to a different schedule. If the ISO cannot meet a deadline provided herein, it shall notify the Interconnection Customer, explain the reason for the failure to meet the deadline, and provide an estimated time by which it will complete the applicable interconnection procedure in the process.

4.2 <u>Disputes</u>

All disputes arising out of or in connection with this SGIP whereby relief is sought by or from ISO shall be settled in accordance with the ISO ADR Procedures. Disputes arising out of or in connection with this SGIP not subject to the ISO ADR Procedures shall be resolved as follows:

- 4.2.1 The Parties agree to attempt to resolve all disputes arising out of the interconnection process according to the provisions of this section.
- 4.2.2 In the event of a dispute, either Party shall provide the other Party with a written Notice of Dispute. Such Notice shall describe in detail the nature of the dispute.
- 4.2.3 If the dispute has not been resolved within two (2) Business Days after receipt of the Notice, either Party may contact FERC's Dispute Resolution Service (DRS) for assistance in resolving the dispute.
- 4.2.4 The DRS will assist the Parties in either resolving their dispute or in selecting an appropriate dispute resolution venue (<u>e.g.</u>, mediation, settlement judge, early neutral evaluation, or technical expert) to assist the Parties in resolving their dispute. DRS can be reached at 1-877-337-2237 or via the internet at <u>http://www.ferc.gov/legal/adr.asp</u>.
- 4.2.5 Each Party agrees to conduct all negotiations in good faith and will be responsible for one-half of any costs paid to neutral third-parties.
- 4.2.6 If neither Party elects to seek assistance from the DRS, or if the attempted dispute resolution fails, then either Party may exercise whatever rights and remedies it may have in equity or law consistent with the terms of this SGIP.

4.3 Interconnection Metering

Any metering necessitated by the use of the Small Generating Facility shall be installed at the Interconnection Customer's expense in accordance with the provisions of the ISO Tariff regarding metering, including the Metering Protocol of the ISO Tariff.

4.4 <u>Commissioning</u>

Commissioning tests of the Interconnection Customer's installed equipment shall be performed pursuant to applicable codes and standards. The ISO and applicable Participating TO must be given at least five (5) Business Days written notice, or as otherwise mutually agreed to by the Parties, of the tests and may be present to witness the commissioning tests.

4.5. <u>Confidentiality</u>

- 4.5.1 Confidential Information shall mean any confidential and/or proprietary information provided by one Party to another Party that is clearly marked or otherwise designated "Confidential." For purposes of this SGIP, all design, operating specifications, and metering data provided by the Interconnection Customer shall be deemed Confidential Information regardless of whether it is clearly marked or otherwise designated as such.
- 4.5.2 Confidential Information does not include information previously in the public domain, required to be publicly submitted or divulged by Governmental Authorities (after notice to the other Parties and after exhausting any opportunity to oppose such publication or release), or necessary to be divulged in an action to enforce this SGIP. Each Party receiving Confidential Information shall hold such information in confidence and shall not disclose it to any third party nor to the public without the prior written authorization from the Party providing that information, except to fulfill obligations under this SGIP, or to fulfill legal or regulatory requirements.
 - 4.5.2.1 Each Party shall employ at least the same standard of care to protect Confidential Information obtained from the other Parties as it employs to protect its own Confidential Information.
 - 4.5.2.2 Each Party is entitled to equitable relief, by injunction or otherwise, to enforce its rights under this provision to prevent the release of Confidential Information without bond or proof of damages, and may seek other remedies available at law or in equity for breach of this provision.
- 4.5.3 Notwithstanding anything in this section to the contrary, and pursuant to 18 CFR § 1b.20, if FERC, during the course of an investigation or otherwise, requests information from one of the Parties that is otherwise required to be maintained in confidence pursuant to this SGIP, the Party shall provide the requested information to FERC, within the time provided for in the request for information. In providing the information to FERC, the Party may, consistent with 18 CFR § 388.112, request that the information be treated as confidential and non-public by FERC and that the information be withheld from public disclosure. Parties are prohibited from notifying the other Parties prior to the release of the Confidential Information to FERC. The Party shall notify the other Parties when it is notified by FERC that a request to release Confidential Information has been received by

Original Sheet No. 1298

FERC, at which time any of the Parties may respond before such information would be made public, pursuant to 18 CFR § 388.112. Requests from a state regulatory body conducting a confidential investigation shall be treated in a similar manner if consistent with the applicable state rules and regulations.

4.6 <u>Comparability</u>

The ISO shall receive, process and analyze all Interconnection Requests in a timely manner as set forth in this SGIP. The ISO shall use the same reasonable efforts in processing and analyzing Interconnection Requests from all Interconnection Customers, whether the Small Generating Facility is owned or operated by the applicable Participating TO, its subsidiaries or affiliates, or others.

4.7 <u>Record Retention</u>

The ISO shall maintain for three (3) years records, subject to audit, of all Interconnection Requests received under these procedures, the times required to complete Interconnection Request approvals and disapprovals, and justification for the actions taken on the Interconnection Requests.

4.8 Interconnection Agreement

The Participating TO, with the ISO's review and concurrence, shall issue a SGIA to the Interconnection Customer. After receiving an interconnection agreement from the Participating TO, the Interconnection Customer shall have thirty (30) Business Days or another mutually agreeable timeframe to sign and return the interconnection agreement, or request that the ISO and Participating TO file an unexecuted interconnection agreement with the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission. If the Interconnection Customer does not sign the interconnection agreement, or ask that it be filed unexecuted by the ISO and Participating TO within thirty (30) Business Days, the Interconnection Request shall be deemed withdrawn. After the interconnection agreement is signed by the Parties, the interconnection of the Small Generating Facility shall proceed under the provisions of the interconnection agreement.

4.9 <u>Coordination with Affected Systems</u>

The ISO shall coordinate the conduct of any studies required to determine the impact of the Interconnection Request on Affected Systems with Affected System operators and, if possible, include those results (if available) in its applicable interconnection study within the time frame specified in these procedures. The ISO will include such Affected System operators in all meetings held with the Interconnection Customer as required by these procedures. The Interconnection Customer will cooperate with the ISO in all matters related to the conduct of studies and the determination of modifications to Affected Systems. A transmission provider, which may be an Affected System, shall cooperate with the ISO in all matters related to the conduct of studies and the determination of modifications to Affected Systems.

4.10 Capacity of the Small Generating Facility

4.10.1 If the Interconnection Request is for an increase in capacity for an existing Small Generating Facility, the Interconnection Request shall be evaluated on the basis of the new total capacity of the Small Generating Facility.

- 4.10.2 If the Interconnection Request is for a Small Generating Facility that includes multiple energy production devices at a site for which the Interconnection Customer seeks a single Point of Interconnection, the Interconnection Request shall be evaluated on the basis of the aggregate capacity of the multiple devices.
- 4.10.3 The Interconnection Request shall be evaluated using the maximum rated capacity of the Small Generating Facility.

4.11 Interconnection Handbook Requirements

Interconnection Customer is required to meet the requirements of the applicable Participating TO's Interconnection Handbook. The Interconnection Customer's Interconnection Facilities shall be designed, constructed, operated and maintained in accordance with the Participating TO's Interconnection Handbook. In the event of a conflict between the terms of the SGIP and the terms of the Participating TO's Interconnection Handbook, the terms in the SGIP shall govern.

Attachment 1

[INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

Attachment 2

SMALL GENERATOR INTERCONNECTION REQUEST (Application Form)

California Independent System Operator:

Designated Contact Person:
Address:
Telephone Number:
Fax:
E-Mail Address:

An Interconnection Request is considered complete when it provides all applicable and correct information required below and evidence of Site Control pursuant to Section 2.5 of this SGIP.

Preamble and Instructions

Request for Deliverability Assessment – Yes ___ No ___

An Interconnection Customer seeking to interconnect to the ISO Controlled Grid that desires to have a Deliverability Assessment performed for the Small Generating Facility is required to have its Interconnection Request processed under the Large Generator Interconnection Procedures (SGIP) or ISO Tariff Appendix W, as applicable.

An Interconnection Customer who requests a Federal Energy Regulatory Commission jurisdictional interconnection must submit this Interconnection Request by hand delivery, mail, e-mail, or fax to the ISO.

Deposit:

The Interconnection Customer shall submit to the ISO a deposit not to exceed \$1,000 towards the cost of the feasibility study.

Interconnection Customer Information

Legal Name of the Interconnection Customer (or, if an individual, individual's name)

Name:

Contact Person:

Mailing Address:

Issued by:	Charles F. Robinson,	Vice President and General	Counsel	
Issued on:	February 10, 2006		Effective:	Date Assigned by Commission

CALIFORNIA INDEPEN FERC ELECTRIC TARIF	DENT SYSTEM OPERATOR CORPOR	ATION Original Sheet No. 1302
City:	State:	Zin:
Eacility Location (if differ	rent from above):	
Telephone (Dav):	Telephone (Eveni	ina):
Fax:	E-Mail Address:	
Alternative Contact Infor	rmation (if different from the Interconnec	tion Customer)
Contact Name:		
Title:		
Address:		
Telephone (Day):	Telephone (Eveni	ing):
Fax:	E-Mail Addr	ess:
Application is for:	New Small Generating FacilityCapacity addition to Existing Small	Generating Facility
If capacity addition to ex	xisting facility, please describe:	
Will the Small Generatin	a Facility be used for any of the followin	a?
Net Metering? Y	/es No	9.
To Supply Powe To Supply Powe	er to the Interconnection Customer? Yes er to Others? Yes No	No
For installations at locati will interconnect, provide	ions with existing electric service to whic e:	the proposed Small Generating Facility
(Local Electric Service P	Provider*)	(Existing Account Number*)
[*To be provided by the Participating TO]	Interconnection Customer if the local ele	ectric service provider is different from the
Contact Name:		
Title:		
Address:		
Issued by: Charles F. R Issued on: February 10,	obinson, Vice President and General Co , 2006	ounsel Effective: Date Assigned by Commission

Original Sheet No. 1303

Telephone (Day):	Telephone (Evening):
Fax:	_ E-Mail Address:
Requested Point of Interconnection:	
Interconnection Customer's Requested In-Service Date:	
Small Generating Facility Information Data apply only to the Small Generating Facility, not the	Interconnection Facilities.
Energy Source: Solar Wind Hydro Diesel Natural Gas Fuel Oil Oth	Hydro Type (e.g. Run-of-River): ner (state type)
Prime Mover:Fuel CellRecip Engine MicroturbinePV	Gas TurbSteam Turb Other
Type of Generator:SynchronousInduction	Inverter
Generator Nameplate Rating:kW (Typical)	Generator Nameplate kVAR:
Interconnection Customer or Customer-Site Load:	kW (if none, so state)
Typical Reactive Load (if known):	
Maximum Physical Export Capability Requested:	kW
List components of the Small Generating Facility equipn	nent package that are currently certified:
Equipment Type 1. 2. 3. 4. 5.	Certifying Entity
Is the prime mover compatible with the certified protective	ve relay package?YesNo
Generator (or solar collector) Manufacturer, Model Name & Number: Version Number:	
Nameplate Output Power Rating in kW: (Summer) Nameplate Output Power Rating in kVA: (Summer)	(Winter) (Winter)
Individual Generator Power Factor Rated Power Factor: Leading:Lagging: Issued by: Charles F. Robinson, Vice President and Ge Issued on: February 10, 2006	eneral Counsel Effective: Date Assigned by Commission

Total Number of Generators in wind farm farm for the second secon	to be interconnecte evation:	ed pursuant to this Single phase	Three phase
Inverter Manufacturer, Model Name & Nur	mber (if used):		
List of adjustable set points for the protect	tive equipment or s	oftware:	
Note: A completed Power Systems Load F Request.	Flow data sheet mu	ust be supplied with the Intere	connection
Small Generating Facility (Characteristic Data	(for inverter-based machines	<u>s)</u>
Max design fault contribution current:		Instantaneous or RMS	?
Harmonics Characteristics:			
Start-up requirements:			
Small Generating Facili RPM Frequency:(*) Neutral Grounding Resistor (If Applicat	ity Characteristic D	Data (for rotating machines)	
Synchronous Generators: Direct Axis Synchronous Reactance, Xd: _ Direct Axis Transient Reactance, X' d: Direct Axis Subtransient Reactance, X'' d: Direct Axis Subtransient Reactance, X'' d: Negative Sequence Reactance, X_2: Zero Sequence Reactance, X_0: KVA Base:	P.U. P.U. P.U. P.U. 	P.U.	
Motoring Power (KW): l ₂ ² t or K (Heating Time Constant): Rotor Resistance, Rr: Stator Resistance, Rs: Stator Reactance, Xs: Rotor Reactance, Xr: Magnetizing Reactance, Xm: Short Circuit Reactance, Xd": Exciting Current:			
Issued by: Charles F. Robinson, Vice Pre Issued on: February 10, 2006	sident and Genera	al Counsel Effective: Date Assigned	d by Commission
Original Sheet No. 1305

Temperature Rise:	
Frame Size:	
Design Letter:	
Reactive Power Required In Vars (No Lo	ad):
Reactive Power Required In Vars (Full Lo	oad):
Total Rotating Inertia, H:	Per Unit on kVA Base

Note: Please contact the ISO prior to submitting the Interconnection Request to determine if the specified information above is required.

Excitation and Governor System Data for Synchronous Generators Only

Provide appropriate IEEE model block diagram of excitation system, governor system and power system stabilizer (PSS) in accordance with the regional reliability council criteria. A PSS may be determined to be required by applicable studies. A copy of the manufacturer's block diagram may not be substituted.

Interconnection Facilities Information

Will a transformer be used between the generator and the point of common coupling? ____Yes ____No

Will the transformer be provided by the Interconnection Customer? _____Yes _____No

Transformer Data (If Applicable, for Interconnection Customer-Owned Transformer):

Is the transformer: Transformer Impedance	_single phase e:% on	_three phase? kVA Bas	Se	ize:	_kVA
If Three Phase: Transformer Primary: Transformer Secondary Transformer Tertiary:	r: Volts r: Volts Volts	_DeltaWye _DeltaWye _DeltaWye	e Wye Gro e Wye Gro Wye Gro	ounded ounded ounded	
Transformer Fuse Data	(If Applicable, for In	terconnection Cu	stomer-Owned	-use):	
(Attach copy of fuse ma	nufacturer's Minimu	m Melt and Total	Clearing Time-0	Current Curves)	
Manufacturer:	Туре	·	Size:	Speed:	
Interconnecting Circuit I	<u>Breaker (if applicabl</u>	<u>e):</u>			
Manufacturer: Load Rating (Amps):	Interrupting	Type: Rating (Amps):	Trip Sp	eed (Cycles):	
Interconnection Protect	ive Relays (If Applic	able):			
If Microprocess	or-Controlled:				
List of Functions and Ad	djustable Setpoints	for the protective	equipment or so	ftware:	

CALIFORNIA INDEPENDENT SYSTEM OPERATOR CORPORATION	
FERC ELECTRIC TARIFF	
FIRST REPLACEMENT VOLUME NO. I	Original Sheet No. 1306

If Discrete Components:

(Enclose Copy of any Proposed Time-Overcurrent Coordination Curves)

6. _____

Manufacturer:	Туре:	Style/Catalog No.:	Proposed Setting:
Manufacturer:	Type:	Style/Catalog No.:	Proposed Setting:
Manufacturer:	Type:	Style/Catalog No.:	Proposed Setting:
Manufacturer:	Type:	Style/Catalog No.:	Proposed Setting:
Manufacturer:	Type:	Style/Catalog No.:	Proposed Setting:

Current Transformer Data (If Applicable):

(Enclose Copy of Manufacturer's Excitation and Ratio Correction Curves)

Manufacturer:	
Туре:	Accuracy Class: Proposed Ratio Connection:
Manufacturer:	
Туре:	Accuracy Class: Proposed Ratio Connection:
Potential Transforme	r Data (If Applicable):
Manufacturer:	
Туре:	Accuracy Class: Proposed Ratio Connection:
Manufacturer:	
Туре:	Accuracy Class: Proposed Ratio Connection:

General Information

Enclose copy of site electrical one-line diagram showing the configuration of all Small Generating Facility equipment, current and potential circuits, and protection and control schemes. This one-line diagram must be signed and stamped by a licensed Professional Engineer. Is One-Line Diagram Enclosed? ____Yes ____No Issued by: Charles F. Robinson, Vice President and General Counsel

Issued on: February 10, 2006 Effective: Date Assigned by Commission

Original Sheet No. 1307

Enclose copy of any site documentation that indicates the precise physical location of the proposed Small Generating Facility (<u>e.g.</u>, USGS topographic map or other diagram or documentation).

Proposed location of protective interface equipment on property (include address if different from the Interconnection Customer's address)

Enclose copy of any site documentation that describes and details the operation of the protection and control schemes. Is Available Documentation Enclosed? ____Yes ____No

Enclose copies of schematic drawings for all protection and control circuits, relay current circuits, relay potential circuits, and alarm/monitoring circuits (if applicable). Are Schematic Drawings Enclosed? ____Yes ____No

Applicant Signature

I hereby certify that, to the best of my knowledge, all the information provided in this Interconnection Request is true and correct.

For Interconnection Customer:	Date:
	<u></u>

Attachment 3

[INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

Original Sheet No. 1309

Attachment 4

[INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

Original Sheet No. 1310

Attachment 5

[INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

Attachment 6

Feasibility Study Agreement

THIS AGREEMENT is made and entered into this day of

20_____by and between______, a______organized and existing under the laws of the State of _______, ("Interconnection Customer,") and the California Independent System Operator Corporation, a California nonprofit public benefit corporation

the California Independent System Operator Corporation, a California nonprofit public benefit corporation existing under the laws of the State of California, ("ISO"). Interconnection Customer and ISO each may be referred to as a "Party," or collectively as the "Parties."

RECITALS

WHEREAS, Interconnection Customer is proposing to develop a Small Generating Facility or generating capacity addition to an existing Small Generating Facility consistent with the Interconnection Request completed by Interconnection Customer on_____; and

WHEREAS, Interconnection Customer desires to interconnect the Small Generating Facility with the ISO Controlled Grid; and

WHEREAS, Interconnection Customer has requested the ISO to conduct or cause to be performed a feasibility study to assess the feasibility of interconnecting the proposed Small Generating Facility with the ISO Controlled Grid, and of any Affected Systems;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of and subject to the mutual covenants contained herein the Parties agreed as follows:

- 1.0 When used in this Agreement, with initial capitalization, the terms specified shall have the meanings indicated or the meanings specified in the Master Definitions Supplement, Appendix A of the ISO Tariff.
- 2.0 The Interconnection Customer elects and the ISO shall conduct or cause to be performed an interconnection feasibility study consistent the standard Small Generator Interconnection Procedures in accordance with the ISO Tariff.
- 3.0 The scope of the feasibility study shall be subject to the assumptions set forth in Attachment A to this Agreement.
- 4.0 The feasibility study shall be based on the technical information provided by the Interconnection Customer in the Interconnection Request, as may be modified as the result of the Scoping Meeting. The ISO reserves the right to request additional technical information from the Interconnection Customer as may reasonably become necessary consistent with Good Utility Practice during the course of the feasibility study and as designated in accordance with the standard Small Generator Interconnection Procedures. If the Interconnection Customer modifies its Interconnection Request, the time to complete the feasibility study may be extended by agreement of the Parties.

Original Sheet No. 1312

- 5.0 In performing the study, the ISO shall rely, to the extent reasonably practicable, on existing studies of recent vintage. The Interconnection Customer shall not be charged for such existing studies; however, the Interconnection Customer shall be responsible for charges associated with any new study or modifications to existing studies that are reasonably necessary to perform the feasibility study.
- 6.0 The feasibility study report shall provide the following analyses for the purpose of identifying any potential adverse system impacts that would result from the interconnection of the Small Generating Facility as proposed:
 - 6.1 Initial identification of any circuit breaker short circuit capability limits exceeded as a result of the interconnection;
 - 6.2 Initial identification of any thermal overload or voltage limit violations resulting from the interconnection;
 - 6.3 Initial review of grounding requirements and electric system protection;
 - 6.4 preliminary identification of financial impacts, if any, on Local Furnishing Bonds; and
 - 6.5 Description and non-bonding estimated cost of facilities required to interconnect the proposed Small Generating Facility and to address the identified short circuit and power flow issues.
- 7.0 The feasibility study shall model the impact of the Small Generating Facility regardless of purpose in order to avoid the further expense and interruption of operation for reexamination of feasibility and impacts if the Interconnection Customer later changes the purpose for which the Small Generating Facility is being installed.
- 8.0 The study shall include the feasibility of any interconnection at a proposed project site where there could be multiple potential Points of Interconnection, as requested by the Interconnection Customer and at the Interconnection Customer's cost.
- 9.0 A deposit of the lesser of 50 percent of good faith estimated feasibility study costs or earnest money of \$1,000 shall be required from the Interconnection Customer.
- 10.0 Once the feasibility study is completed, a feasibility study report shall be prepared and transmitted to the Interconnection Customer. Barring unusual circumstances, the feasibility study must be completed and the feasibility study report transmitted within 40 Business Days of the Interconnection Customer's agreement to conduct a feasibility study.
- 11.0 Any study fees shall be based on the ISO's actual costs and will be invoiced to the Interconnection Customer after the study is completed and delivered and will include a summary of professional time.
- 12.0 The Interconnection Customer must pay any study costs that exceed the deposit without interest within 30 Calendar Days on receipt of the invoice or resolution of any dispute. If the deposit exceeds the invoiced fees, the ISO shall refund such excess within 30 Calendar Days of the invoice without interest.

- 13.0 Miscellaneous.
- 13.1 Dispute Resolution. Any dispute, or assertion of a claim, arising out of or in connection with this Agreement, shall be resolved in accordance with Section 4.2 of the SGIP.
- 13.2 Confidentiality. Confidential Information shall be treated in accordance with Section 4.5 of the SGIP.
- 13.3 Binding Effect. This Agreement and the rights and obligations hereof, shall be binding upon and shall inure to the benefit of the successors and assigns of the Parties hereto.
- 13.4 Conflicts. In the event of a conflict between the body of this Agreement and any attachment, appendices or exhibits hereto, the terms and provisions of the body of this Agreement shall prevail and be deemed the final intent of the Parties.
- 13.5 Rules of Interpretation. This Agreement, unless a clear contrary intention appears, shall be construed and interpreted as follows: (1) the singular number includes the plural number and vice versa; (2) reference to any person includes such person's successors and assigns but, in the case of a Party, only if such successors and assigns are permitted by this Agreement, and reference to a person in a particular capacity excludes such person in any other capacity or individually; (3) reference to any agreement (including this Section, or other provision hereof or thereof); (4) reference to any applicable laws and regulations means such applicable laws and regulations as amended, modified, codified, or reenacted, in whole or in part, and in effect from time to time, including, if applicable, rules and regulations promulgated thereunder; (5) unless expressly stated otherwise, reference to any Article, Section, Attachment, or Appendix means such Article or Section of this Agreement or such Attachment or Appendix to this Agreement, or such Section of the SGIP or such Attachment or Appendix to the SGIP, as the case may be; (6) "hereunder", "hereof", "herein", "hereto" and words of similar import shall be deemed references to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular Section; (7) "including" (and with correlative meaning "include") means including without limiting the generality of any description preceding such term; and (8) relative to the determination of any period of time. "from" means "from and including", "to" means "to but excluding" and "through" means "through and including".
- 13.6 Entire Agreement. This Agreement, including all Appendices and Schedules attached hereto, constitutes the entire agreement between the Parties with reference to the subject matter hereof, and supersedes all prior and contemporaneous understandings or agreements, oral or written, between the Parties with respect to the subject matter of this Agreement. There are no other agreements, representations, warranties, or covenants which constitute any part of the consideration for, or any condition to, any Party's compliance with its obligations under this Agreement.
- 13.7 No Third Party Beneficiaries. This Agreement is not intended to and does not create rights, remedies, or benefits of any character whatsoever in favor of any persons, corporations, associations, or entities other than the Parties, and the obligations herein assumed are solely for the use and benefit of the Parties, their successors in interest and, where permitted, their assigns.

Original Sheet No. 1314

13.8 Waiver. The failure of a Party to this Agreement to insist, on any occasion, upon strict performance of any provision of this Agreement will not be considered a waiver of any obligation, right, or duty of, or imposed upon, such Party.

Any waiver at any time by either Party of its rights with respect to this Agreement shall not be deemed a continuing waiver or a waiver with respect to any other failure to comply with any other obligation, right, duty of this Agreement. Termination or default of this Agreement for any reason by the Interconnection Customer shall not constitute a waiver of the Interconnection Customer's legal rights to obtain an interconnection from the Participating TO or ISO. Any waiver of this Agreement shall, if requested, be provided in writing.

Any waivers at any time by any Party of its rights with respect to any default under this Agreement, or with respect to any other matter arising in connection with this Agreement, shall not constitute or be deemed a waiver with respect to any subsequent default or other matter arising in connection with this Agreement. Any delay, short of the statutory period of limitations, in asserting or enforcing any right under this Agreement shall not constitute or be deemed a waiver of such right.

- 13.9 Headings. The descriptive headings of the various Articles and Sections of this Agreement have been inserted for convenience of reference only and are of no significance in the interpretation or construction of this Agreement.
- 13.10 Multiple Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts, each of which is deemed an original but all constitute one and the same instrument.
- 13.11 Amendment. The Parties may by mutual agreement amend this Agreement by a written instrument duly executed by both of the Parties.
- 13.12 Modification by the Parties. The Parties may by mutual agreement amend the Appendices to this Agreement by a written instrument duly executed by both of the Parties. Such amendment shall become effective and a part of this Agreement upon satisfaction of all applicable laws and regulations.
- 13.13 Reservation of Rights. The ISO shall have the right to make a unilateral filing with FERC to modify this Agreement with respect to any rates, terms and conditions, charges, classifications of service, rule or regulation under section 205 or any other applicable provision of the Federal Power Act and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder, and Interconnection Customer shall have the right to make a unilateral filing with FERC to modify this Agreement pursuant to section 206 or any other applicable provision of the Federal Power Act and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder; provided that each Party shall have the right to protest any such filing by another Party and to participate fully in any proceeding before FERC in which such modifications may be considered. Nothing in this Agreement shall limit the rights of the Parties or of FERC under sections 205 or 206 of the Federal Power Act and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder, except to the extent that the Parties otherwise mutually agree as provided herein.
- 13.14 No Partnership. This Agreement shall not be interpreted or construed to create an association, joint venture, agency relationship, or partnership between the Parties or to impose any partnership obligation or partnership liability upon any Party. No Party shall have any right, power

Original Sheet No. 1315

or authority to enter into any agreement or undertaking for, or act on behalf of, or to act as or be an agent or representative of, or to otherwise bind, another Party.

13.15 Assignment. This Agreement may be assigned by a Party only with the written consent of the other Party; provided that a Party may assign this Agreement without the consent of the other Party to any Affiliate of the assigning Party with an equal or greater credit rating and with the legal authority and operational ability to satisfy the obligations of the assigning Party under this Agreement; and provided further that the Interconnection Customer shall have the right to assign this Agreement, without the consent of the other Party, for collateral security purposes to aid in providing financing for the Generating Unit, provided that the Interconnection Customer will require any secured party, trustee or mortgagee to notify the other Party of any such assignment. Any financing arrangement entered into by the Interconnection Customer pursuant to this Article will provide that prior to or upon the exercise of the secured party's, trustee's or mortgagee's assignment rights pursuant to said arrangement, the secured creditor, the trustee or mortgagee will notify the other Party of the date and particulars of any such exercise of assignment right(s). Any attempted assignment that violates this Article is void and ineffective. Any assignment under this Agreement shall not relieve a Party of its obligations, nor shall a Party's obligations be enlarged, in whole or in part, by reason thereof. Where required, consent to assignment will not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have caused this Agreement to be duly executed by their duly authorized officers or agents on the day and year first above written.

California Independent System Operator Corporation [Insert name of Interconnection Customer]

o		
Signed	Signed	
Name (Printed):	Name (Printed):	
Title	Title	

Attachment A to Feasibility Study Agreement

Assumptions Used in Conducting the Feasibility Study

The feasibility study will be based upon the information set forth in the Interconnection Request and agreed upon in the Scoping Meeting held on ______:

- 1) Designation of Point of Interconnection and configuration to be studied.
- 2) Designation of alternative Points of Interconnection and configuration.

1) and 2) are to be completed by the Interconnection Customer. Other assumptions (listed below) are to be provided by the Interconnection Customer and the ISO.

Attachment 7

System Impact Study Agreement

 THIS AGREEMENT is made and entered into this _____day of ______

 20_____by and between ______,

 a_______organized and existing under the laws of the State of ______, ("Interconnection Customer,") and the California Independent System Operator Corporation, a California nonprofit public benefit corporation

the California Independent System Operator Corporation, a California nonprofit public benefit corporation existing under the laws of the State of California, ("ISO"). Interconnection Customer and ISO each may be referred to as a "Party," or collectively as the "Parties."

RECITALS

WHEREAS, the Interconnection Customer is proposing to develop a Small Generating Facility or generating capacity addition to an existing Small Generating Facility consistent with the Interconnection Request completed by the Interconnection Customer on_____; and

WHEREAS, the Interconnection Customer desires to interconnect the Small Generating Facility with the ISO Controlled Grid;

WHEREAS, the ISO has completed a feasibility study and provided the results of said study to the Interconnection Customer (This recital to be omitted if the Parties have agreed to forego the feasibility study.); and

WHEREAS, the Interconnection Customer has requested the ISO to conduct or cause to be performed a system impact study(s) to assess the impact of interconnecting the Small Generating Facility with the ISO Controlled Grid, and of any Affected Systems;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of and subject to the mutual covenants contained herein the Parties agreed as follows:

- 1.0 When used in this Agreement, with initial capitalization, the terms specified shall have the meanings indicated or the meanings specified in the Master Definitions Supplement, Appendix A of the ISO Tariff.
- 2.0 The Interconnection Customer elects and the ISO shall conduct or cause to be performed a system impact study(s) consistent with the standard Small Generator Interconnection Procedures in accordance with the ISO Tariff.
- 3.0 The scope of a system impact study shall be subject to the assumptions set forth in Attachment A to this Agreement.
- 4.0 A system impact study will be based upon the results of the feasibility study and the technical information provided by Interconnection Customer in the Interconnection Request. The ISO reserves the right to request additional technical information from the Interconnection Customer as may reasonably become necessary consistent with Good Utility Practice during the course of

the system impact study. If the Interconnection Customer modifies its designated Point of Interconnection, Interconnection Request, or the technical information provided therein is modified, the time to complete the system impact study may be extended.

- 5.0 A system impact study shall consist of a short circuit analysis, a stability analysis, a power flow analysis, voltage drop and flicker studies, protection and set point coordination studies, an assessment of the potential magnitude of financial impacts, if any, on Local Furnishing Bonds and a proposed resolution, and grounding reviews, as necessary. A system impact study shall state the assumptions upon which it is based, state the results of the analyses, and provide the requirement or potential impediments to providing the requested interconnection service, including a preliminary indication of the cost and length of time that would be necessary to correct any problems identified in those analyses and implement the interconnection. A system impact study shall provide a list of facilities that are required as a result of the Interconnection Request and non-binding good faith estimates of cost responsibility and time to construct.
- 6.0 A Distribution System impact study shall incorporate a distribution load flow study, an analysis of equipment interrupting ratings, protection coordination study, voltage drop and flicker studies, protection and set point coordination studies, grounding reviews, and the impact on electric system operation, as necessary.
- 7.0 Affected Systems may participate in the preparation of a system impact study, with a division of costs among such entities as they may agree. All Affected Systems shall be afforded an opportunity to review and comment upon a system impact study that covers potential adverse system impacts on their electric systems, and the ISO has 20 additional Business Days to complete a system impact study requiring review by Affected Systems.
- 8.0 If the ISO uses a queuing procedure for sorting or prioritizing projects and their associated cost responsibilities for any required Network Upgrades, the system impact study shall consider all generating facilities (and with respect to paragraph 8.3 below, any identified Upgrades associated with such higher queued interconnection) that, on the date the system impact study is commenced
 - 8.1 Are directly interconnected with the ISO Controlled Grid; or
 - 8.2 Are interconnected with Affected Systems and may have an impact on the proposed interconnection; and
 - 8.3 Have a pending higher queued Interconnection Request to interconnect with the ISO Controlled Grid.
- 9.0 A Distribution System impact study, if required, shall be completed and the results transmitted to the Interconnection Customer within 40 Business Days after this Agreement is signed by the Parties. An ISO Controlled Grid system impact study, if required, shall be completed and the results transmitted to the Interconnection Customer within 55 Business Days after this Agreement is signed by the Parties, or in accordance with the ISO queuing procedures.
- 10.0 A deposit of the equivalent of the good faith estimated cost of a Distribution System impact study and one half the good faith estimated cost of an ISO Controlled Grid system impact study shall be required from the Interconnection Customer.

- 11.0 Any study fees shall be based on the ISO actual costs and will be invoiced to the Interconnection Customer after the study is completed and delivered and will include a summary of professional time.
- 12.0 The Interconnection Customer must pay any study costs that exceed the deposit without interest within 30 Calendar Days on receipt of the invoice or resolution of any dispute. If the deposit exceeds the invoiced fees, the ISO shall refund such excess within 30 Calendar Days of the invoice without interest.
- 13.0 Miscellaneous.
- 13.1 Dispute Resolution. Any dispute, or assertion of a claim, arising out of or in connection with this Agreement, shall be resolved in accordance with Section 4.2 of the SGIP.
- 13.2 Confidentiality. Confidential Information shall be treated in accordance with Section 4.5 of the SGIP.
- 13.3 Binding Effect. This Agreement and the rights and obligations hereof, shall be binding upon and shall inure to the benefit of the successors and assigns of the Parties hereto.
- 13.4 Conflicts. In the event of a conflict between the body of this Agreement and any attachment, appendices or exhibits hereto, the terms and provisions of the body of this Agreement shall prevail and be deemed the final intent of the Parties.
- 13.5 Rules of Interpretation. This Agreement, unless a clear contrary intention appears, shall be construed and interpreted as follows: (1) the singular number includes the plural number and vice versa; (2) reference to any person includes such person's successors and assigns but, in the case of a Party, only if such successors and assigns are permitted by this Agreement, and reference to a person in a particular capacity excludes such person in any other capacity or individually; (3) reference to any agreement (including this Section, or other provision hereof or thereof); (4) reference to any applicable laws and regulations means such applicable laws and regulations as amended, modified, codified, or reenacted, in whole or in part, and in effect from time to time, including, if applicable, rules and regulations promulgated thereunder; (5) unless expressly stated otherwise, reference to any Article, Section, Attachment, or Appendix means such Article or Section of this Agreement or such Attachment or Appendix to this Agreement, or such Section of the SGIP or such Attachment or Appendix to the SGIP, as the case may be; (6) "hereunder", "hereof", "herein", "hereto" and words of similar import shall be deemed references to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular Section; (7) "including" (and with correlative meaning "include") means including without limiting the generality of any description preceding such term; and (8) relative to the determination of any period of time, "from" means "from and including", "to" means "to but excluding" and "through" means "through and including".
- 13.6 Entire Agreement. This Agreement, including all Appendices and Schedules attached hereto, constitutes the entire agreement between the Parties with reference to the subject matter hereof, and supersedes all prior and contemporaneous understandings or agreements, oral or written, between the Parties with respect to the subject matter of this Agreement. There are no other agreements, representations, warranties, or covenants which constitute any part of the

consideration for, or any condition to, any Party's compliance with its obligations under this Agreement.

- 13.7 No Third Party Beneficiaries. This Agreement is not intended to and does not create rights, remedies, or benefits of any character whatsoever in favor of any persons, corporations, associations, or entities other than the Parties, and the obligations herein assumed are solely for the use and benefit of the Parties, their successors in interest and, where permitted, their assigns.
- 13.8 Waiver. The failure of a Party to this Agreement to insist, on any occasion, upon strict performance of any provision of this Agreement will not be considered a waiver of any obligation, right, or duty of, or imposed upon, such Party.

Any waiver at any time by either Party of its rights with respect to this Agreement shall not be deemed a continuing waiver or a waiver with respect to any other failure to comply with any other obligation, right, duty of this Agreement. Termination or default of this Agreement for any reason by the Interconnection Customer shall not constitute a waiver of the Interconnection Customer's legal rights to obtain an interconnection from the Participating TO or ISO. Any waiver of this Agreement shall, if requested, be provided in writing.

Any waivers at any time by any Party of its rights with respect to any default under this Agreement, or with respect to any other matter arising in connection with this Agreement, shall not constitute or be deemed a waiver with respect to any subsequent default or other matter arising in connection with this Agreement. Any delay, short of the statutory period of limitations, in asserting or enforcing any right under this Agreement shall not constitute or be deemed a waiver of such right.

- 13.9 Headings. The descriptive headings of the various Articles and Sections of this Agreement have been inserted for convenience of reference only and are of no significance in the interpretation or construction of this Agreement.
- 13.10 Multiple Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts, each of which is deemed an original but all constitute one and the same instrument.
- 13.11 Amendment. The Parties may by mutual agreement amend this Agreement by a written instrument duly executed by both of the Parties.
- 13.12 Modification by the Parties. The Parties may by mutual agreement amend the Appendices to this Agreement by a written instrument duly executed by both of the Parties. Such amendment shall become effective and a part of this Agreement upon satisfaction of all applicable laws and regulations.
- 13.13 Reservation of Rights. The ISO shall have the right to make a unilateral filing with FERC to modify this Agreement with respect to any rates, terms and conditions, charges, classifications of service, rule or regulation under section 205 or any other applicable provision of the Federal Power Act and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder, and Interconnection Customer shall have the right to make a unilateral filing with FERC to modify this Agreement pursuant to section 206 or any other applicable provision of the Federal Power Act and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder. The regulations thereunder, and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder, and present pursuant to section 206 or any other applicable provision of the Federal Power Act and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder; provided that each Party shall have the right to protest any such filing by another Party and to participate fully in any proceeding before FERC in which such modifications may be

considered. Nothing in this Agreement shall limit the rights of the Parties or of FERC under sections 205 or 206 of the Federal Power Act and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder, except to the extent that the Parties otherwise mutually agree as provided herein.

- 13.14 No Partnership. This Agreement shall not be interpreted or construed to create an association, joint venture, agency relationship, or partnership between the Parties or to impose any partnership obligation or partnership liability upon any Party. No Party shall have any right, power or authority to enter into any agreement or undertaking for, or act on behalf of, or to act as or be an agent or representative of, or to otherwise bind, another Party.
- 13.15 Assignment. This Agreement may be assigned by a Party only with the written consent of the other Party; provided that a Party may assign this Agreement without the consent of the other Party to any Affiliate of the assigning Party with an equal or greater credit rating and with the legal authority and operational ability to satisfy the obligations of the assigning Party under this Agreement; and provided further that the Interconnection Customer shall have the right to assign this Agreement, without the consent of the other Party, for collateral security purposes to aid in providing financing for the Generating Unit, provided that the Interconnection Customer will require any secured party, trustee or mortgagee to notify the other Party of any such assignment. Any financing arrangement entered into by the Interconnection Customer pursuant to this Article will provide that prior to or upon the exercise of the secured party's, trustee's or mortgagee's assignment rights pursuant to said arrangement, the secured creditor, the trustee or mortgagee will notify the other Party of the date and particulars of any such exercise of assignment right(s). Any attempted assignment that violates this Article is void and ineffective. Any assignment under this Agreement shall not relieve a Party of its obligations, nor shall a Party's obligations be enlarged, in whole or in part, by reason thereof. Where required, consent to assignment will not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed.

IN WITNESS THEREOF, the Parties have caused this Agreement to be duly executed by their duly authorized officers or agents on the day and year first above written.

California Independent System Operator Corporation] [Insert name of Interconnection Customer]

Signed	Signed	
Name (Printed):	Name (Printed):	
Title	Title	
Title	I lue	
Issued by: Charles F. Robins	on. Vice President and General Counsel	

Attachment A to System Impact Study Agreement

Assumptions Used in Conducting the System Impact Study

The system impact study shall be based upon the results of the feasibility study, subject to any modifications in accordance with the standard Small Generator Interconnection Procedures, and the following assumptions:

- 1) Designation of Point of Interconnection and configuration to be studied.
- 2) Designation of alternative Points of Interconnection and configuration.

1) and 2) are to be completed by the Interconnection Customer. Other assumptions (listed below) are to be provided by the Interconnection Customer and the ISO.

Attachment 8

Facilities Study Agreement

THIS AGREEMENT is made and entered into this day of

20 by and between

а

_organized and existing under the laws of the State of _____, ("Interconnection Customer,") and

the California Independent System Operator Corporation, a California nonprofit public benefit corporation existing under the laws of the State of California, ("ISO"). Interconnection Customer and ISO each may be referred to as a "Party," or collectively as the "Parties."

RECITALS

WHEREAS, the Interconnection Customer is proposing to develop a Small Generating Facility or generating capacity addition to an existing Small Generating Facility consistent with the Interconnection Request completed by the Interconnection Customer on_____; and

WHEREAS, the Interconnection Customer desires to interconnect the Small Generating Facility with the ISO Controlled Grid;

WHEREAS, the ISO has completed a system impact study and provided the results of said study to the Interconnection Customer; and

WHEREAS, the Interconnection Customer has requested the ISO to conduct or cause to be performed a facilities study to specify and estimate the cost of the equipment, engineering, procurement and construction work needed to implement the conclusions of the system impact study in accordance with Good Utility Practice to physically and electrically connect the Small Generating Facility with the ISO Controlled Grid.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of and subject to the mutual covenants contained herein the Parties agreed as follows:

- 1.0 When used in this Agreement, with initial capitalization, the terms specified shall have the meanings indicated or the meanings specified in the Master Definitions Supplement, Appendix A of the ISO Tariff.
- 2.0 The Interconnection Customer elects and the ISO shall cause a facilities study consistent with the standard Small Generator Interconnection Procedures to be performed in accordance with the ISO Tariff.
- 3.0 The scope of the facilities study shall be subject to data provided in Attachment A to this Agreement.
- 4.0 The facilities study shall specify and estimate the cost, including, if applicable, the cost of remedial measures that address the financial impacts, if any, on Local Furnishing Bonds, of the equipment, engineering, procurement and construction work (including overheads) needed to implement the conclusions of the system impact study(s). The facilities study shall also identify

Original Sheet No. 1324

(1) the electrical switching configuration of the equipment, including, without limitation, transformer, switchgear, meters, and other station equipment, (2) the nature and estimated cost of the Participating TO's Interconnection Facilities and Upgrades necessary to accomplish the interconnection, and (3) an estimate of the time required to complete the construction and installation of such facilities or for effecting remedial measures that address the financial impacts, if any, on Local Furnishing Bonds.

- 5.0 The ISO may propose to group facilities required for more than one Interconnection Customer in order to minimize facilities costs through economies of scale, but any Interconnection Customer may require the installation of facilities required for its own Small Generating Facility if it is willing to pay the costs of those facilities.
- 6.0 A deposit of the good faith estimated facilities study costs shall be required from the Interconnection Customer.
- 7.0 In cases where Upgrades are required, the facilities study must be completed within 55 Business Days of the receipt of this Agreement. In cases where no Upgrades are necessary, and the required facilities are limited to Interconnection Facilities, the facilities study must be completed within 40 Business Days.
- 8.0 Once the facilities study is completed, a facilities study report shall be prepared and transmitted to the Interconnection Customer. Barring unusual circumstances, the facilities study must be completed and the facilities study report transmitted within 40 Business Days where no Upgrades are necessary, and within 55 Business Days where Upgrades are necessary, of the Interconnection Customer's agreement to conduct a facilities study.
- 9.0 Any study fees shall be based on the ISO's actual costs and will be invoiced to the Interconnection Customer after the study is completed and delivered and will include a summary of professional time.
- 10.0 The Interconnection Customer must pay any study costs that exceed the deposit without interest within 30 Calendar Days on receipt of the invoice or resolution of any dispute. If the deposit exceeds the invoiced fees, the ISO shall refund such excess within 30 Calendar Days of the invoice without interest.
- 11.0 Miscellaneous.
- 11.1 Dispute Resolution. Any dispute, or assertion of a claim, arising out of or in connection with this Agreement, shall be resolved in accordance with Section 4.2 of the SGIP.
- 11.2 Confidentiality. Confidential Information shall be treated in accordance with Section 4.5 of the SGIP.
- 11.3 Binding Effect. This Agreement and the rights and obligations hereof, shall be binding upon and shall inure to the benefit of the successors and assigns of the Parties hereto.
- 11.4 Conflicts. In the event of a conflict between the body of this Agreement and any attachment, appendices or exhibits hereto, the terms and provisions of the body of this Agreement shall prevail and be deemed the final intent of the Parties.

- 11.5 Rules of Interpretation. This Agreement, unless a clear contrary intention appears, shall be construed and interpreted as follows: (1) the singular number includes the plural number and vice versa; (2) reference to any person includes such person's successors and assigns but, in the case of a Party, only if such successors and assigns are permitted by this Agreement, and reference to a person in a particular capacity excludes such person in any other capacity or individually; (3) reference to any agreement (including this Section, or other provision hereof or thereof); (4) reference to any applicable laws and regulations means such applicable laws and regulations as amended, modified, codified, or reenacted, in whole or in part, and in effect from time to time, including, if applicable, rules and regulations promulgated thereunder; (5) unless expressly stated otherwise, reference to any Article, Section, Attachment, or Appendix means such Article or Section of this Agreement or such Attachment or Appendix to this Agreement, or such Section of the SGIP or such Attachment or Appendix to the SGIP, as the case may be; (6) "hereunder", "hereof", "herein", "hereto" and words of similar import shall be deemed references to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular Section; (7) "including" (and with correlative meaning "include") means including without limiting the generality of any description preceding such term; and (8) relative to the determination of any period of time, "from" means "from and including", "to" means "to but excluding" and "through" means "through and including".
- 11.6 Entire Agreement. This Agreement, including all Appendices and Schedules attached hereto, constitutes the entire agreement between the Parties with reference to the subject matter hereof, and supersedes all prior and contemporaneous understandings or agreements, oral or written, between the Parties with respect to the subject matter of this Agreement. There are no other agreements, representations, warranties, or covenants which constitute any part of the consideration for, or any condition to, any Party's compliance with its obligations under this Agreement.
- 11.7 No Third Party Beneficiaries. This Agreement is not intended to and does not create rights, remedies, or benefits of any character whatsoever in favor of any persons, corporations, associations, or entities other than the Parties, and the obligations herein assumed are solely for the use and benefit of the Parties, their successors in interest and, where permitted, their assigns.
- 11.8 Waiver. The failure of a Party to this Agreement to insist, on any occasion, upon strict performance of any provision of this Agreement will not be considered a waiver of any obligation, right, or duty of, or imposed upon, such Party.

Any waiver at any time by either Party of its rights with respect to this Agreement shall not be deemed a continuing waiver or a waiver with respect to any other failure to comply with any other obligation, right, duty of this Agreement. Termination or default of this Agreement for any reason by the Interconnection Customer shall not constitute a waiver of the Interconnection Customer's legal rights to obtain an interconnection from the Participating TO or ISO. Any waiver of this Agreement shall, if requested, be provided in writing.

Any waivers at any time by any Party of its rights with respect to any default under this Agreement, or with respect to any other matter arising in connection with this Agreement, shall not constitute or be deemed a waiver with respect to any subsequent default or other matter arising in connection with this Agreement. Any delay, short of the statutory period of limitations, in asserting or enforcing any right under this Agreement shall not constitute or be deemed a waiver of such right.

- 11.9 Headings. The descriptive headings of the various Articles and Sections of this Agreement have been inserted for convenience of reference only and are of no significance in the interpretation or construction of this Agreement.
- 11.10 Multiple Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts, each of which is deemed an original but all constitute one and the same instrument.
- 11.11 Amendment. The Parties may by mutual agreement amend this Agreement by a written instrument duly executed by both of the Parties.
- 11.12 Modification by the Parties. The Parties may by mutual agreement amend the Appendices to this Agreement by a written instrument duly executed by both of the Parties. Such amendment shall become effective and a part of this Agreement upon satisfaction of all applicable laws and regulations.
- 11.13 Reservation of Rights. The ISO shall have the right to make a unilateral filing with FERC to modify this Agreement with respect to any rates, terms and conditions, charges, classifications of service, rule or regulation under section 205 or any other applicable provision of the Federal Power Act and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder, and Interconnection Customer shall have the right to make a unilateral filing with FERC to modify this Agreement pursuant to section 206 or any other applicable provision of the Federal Power Act and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder, and Interconnection Customer shall have the right to make a unilateral filing with FERC to modify this Agreement pursuant to section 206 or any other applicable provision of the Federal Power Act and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder; provided that each Party shall have the right to protest any such filing by another Party and to participate fully in any proceeding before FERC in which such modifications may be considered. Nothing in this Agreement shall limit the rights of the Parties or of FERC under sections 205 or 206 of the Federal Power Act and FERC's rules and regulations thereunder, except to the extent that the Parties otherwise mutually agree as provided herein.
- 11.14 No Partnership. This Agreement shall not be interpreted or construed to create an association, joint venture, agency relationship, or partnership between the Parties or to impose any partnership obligation or partnership liability upon any Party. No Party shall have any right, power or authority to enter into any agreement or undertaking for, or act on behalf of, or to act as or be an agent or representative of, or to otherwise bind, another Party.
- 11.15 Assignment. This Agreement may be assigned by a Party only with the written consent of the other Party; provided that a Party may assign this Agreement without the consent of the other Party to any Affiliate of the assigning Party with an equal or greater credit rating and with the legal authority and operational ability to satisfy the obligations of the assigning Party under this Agreement; and provided further that the Interconnection Customer shall have the right to assign this Agreement, without the consent of the other Party, for collateral security purposes to aid in providing financing for the Generating Unit, provided that the Interconnection Customer will require any secured party, trustee or mortgagee to notify the other Party of any such assignment. Any financing arrangement entered into by the Interconnection Customer pursuant to this Article will provide that prior to or upon the exercise of the secured party's, trustee's or mortgagee will notify the other Party of the date and particulars of any such exercise of assignment right(s). Any attempted assignment that violates this Article is void and ineffective. Any assignment under this Agreement shall not relieve a Party of its obligations, nor shall a Party's obligations be enlarged, in whole or in part, by reason thereof. Where required, consent to assignment will not

Original Sheet No. 1327

be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have caused this Agreement to be duly executed by their duly authorized officers or agents on the day and year first above written.

California Independent System Operator Corporation [Insert name of Interconnection Customer]

Signed	Signed	
Name (Printed):	Name (Printed):	
Title	Title	

Attachment A to Facilities Study Agreement

Data to Be Provided by the Interconnection Customer with the Facilities Study Agreement

Provide location plan and simplified one-line diagram of the plant and station facilities. For staged projects, please indicate future generation, transmission circuits, etc.

On the one-line diagram, indicate the generation capacity attached at each metering location. (Maximum load on CT/PT)

On the one-line diagram, indicate the location of auxiliary power. (Minimum load on CT/PT) Amps

One set of metering is required for each generation connection to the new ring bus or existing Participating TO station. Number of generation connections: _____

Will an alternate source of auxiliary power be available during CT/PT maintenance? Yes _____ No _____

Will a transfer bus on the generation side of the metering require that each meter set be designed for the total plant generation? Yes _____ No _____ (Please indicate on the one-line diagram).

What type of control system or PLC will be located at the Small Generating Facility?

What protocol does the control system or PLC use?

Please provide a 7.5-minute quadrangle map of the site. Indicate the plant, station, transmission line, and property lines.

Physical dimensions of the proposed interconnection station:

Bus length from generation to interconnection station:

Original Sheet No. 1329

Line length from interconnection station to ISO Controlled Grid.

Tower number observed in the field. (Painted on tower leg)*:

Number of third party easements required for transmission lines*:

* To be completed in coordination with Participating TO.

Is the Small Generating Facility located in Participating TO's service area?

Yes _____ No _____ If No, please provide name of local provider:

Please provide the following proposed schedule dates:

Begin Construction		Date:
Generator step-up transformers receive back feed power	Date:	
Generation Testing		Date:
Commercial Operation	Date:	

Attachment 9

INTERCONNECTION PROCEDURES FOR A WIND GENERATING PLANT

Attachment 9 sets forth procedures specific to a wind generating plant. All other requirements of this SGIP continue to apply to wind generating plant interconnections.

A. Special Procedures Applicable to Wind Generators

The wind plant Interconnection Customer, in completing the Interconnection Request required by Section 2.3 of this SGIP, may provide to the ISO a set of preliminary electrical design specifications depicting the wind plant as a single equivalent generator. Upon satisfying these and other applicable Interconnection Request conditions, the wind plant may enter the queue and receive the Base Case data as provided for in this SGIP.

No later than six months after submitting an Interconnection Request completed in this manner, or accompanying the Interconnection Customer's return of an executed interconnection study agreement, the wind plant Interconnection Customer must submit completed detailed electrical design specifications and other data (including collector system layout data) needed to allow the ISO to complete the interconnection study.

ATTACHMENT D

5.7 Interconnection of Generating Units and Generating Facilities to the ISO Controlled Grid.

5.7.1 Applicability.

This Section 5.7 and the Standard Large Generator Interconnection Procedures (LGIP) set forth in ISO Tariff Appendix U, the Small Generator Interconnection Procedures (SGIP) set forth in ISO Tariff Appendix X, or ISO Tariff Appendix W, as applicable, shall apply to:

- (a) each new Generating Unit that seeks to interconnect to the ISO Controlled Grid;
- (b) each existing Generating Unit connected to the ISO Controlled Grid that will be modified with a resulting increase in the total capability of the power plant;
- (c) each existing Generating Unit connected to the ISO Controlled Grid that will be modified without increasing the total capability of the power plant but has changed the electrical characteristics of the power plant such that its re-energization may violate Applicable Reliability Criteria; and
- (d) each existing qualifying facility Generating Unit connected to the ISO Controlled Grid whose total Generation was previously sold to a Participating TO or on-site customer but whose Generation, or any portion thereof, will now be sold in the wholesale market, subject to Section 5.7.1.2 below.

5.7.1.1 The owner of a Generating Unit described in Section 5.7.1(a), (b), or (c), or its designee, shall be an Interconnection Customer required to submit an Interconnection Request and comply with the LGIP<u>. SGIP</u>, or ISO Tariff Appendix W, as applicable<u>, which applicability shall be based on the maximum rated capacity of the new total capability of the power plant, including the capability of all of multiple energy production devices at a site, consistent with Section 4.10 of the SGIP.</u>

5.7.1.2 If the owner of a qualifying facility described in Section 5.7.1(d), or its designee, represents that the total capability and electrical characteristics of the qualifying facility will be substantially unchanged, then that entity must submit an affidavit to the ISO and the applicable Participating TO representing that the total capability and electrical characteristics of the qualifying facility will remain substantially unchanged. If there is any change to the total capability and electrical characteristics of the qualifying facility of the qualifying facility, however, the affidavit shall include supporting information describing any such changes.

The ISO and the applicable Participating TO shall have the right to verify whether or not the total capability or electrical characteristics of the qualifying facility have changed or will change.

5.7.1.2.1 If the ISO and the applicable Participating TO confirm that the electrical characteristics are substantially unchanged, then that request will not be placed into the interconnection queue. However, the owner of the qualifying facility, or its designee, will be required to execute either a Standard Large Generator Interconnection Agreement in accordance with Section 11 of the LGIP, a Small Generator Interconnection Agreement in accordance with Section 3.3.4.
3.4.5, or 3.5.7 and Section 4.8 of the SGIP, or an interconnection agreement in accordance with ISO Tariff Appendix W, as applicable.

5.7.1.2.2 If the ISO and the applicable Participating TO cannot confirm that the total capability and electrical characteristics are and will be substantially unchanged, then the owner of the qualifying facility, or its designee, shall be an Interconnection Customer required to submit an Interconnection Request and comply with <u>either the LGIP, the SGIP</u>, or ISO Tariff Appendix W, as applicable.

5.7.2 Interconnections to the Distribution System.

Any proposed interconnection by the owner of a planned Generating Unit, or its designee, to connect that Generating Unit to a Distribution System of a Participating TO will be processed, as applicable, pursuant to the Wholesale Distribution Access Tariff or CPUC Rule 21, or other Local Regulatory Authority requirements, if applicable, of the Participating TO; provided, however, that the owner of the planned Generating Unit, or its designee, shall be required to mitigate any adverse impact on reliability of the ISO Controlled Grid consistent with the Standard Large Generator Interconnection Procedures. In addition, each Participating TO will provide to the ISO a copy of the system impact study used to determine the impact of a planned Generating Unit on the Distribution System and the ISO Controlled Grid pursuant to a request to interconnect under the applicable Wholesale Distribution Access Tariff or CPUC Rule 21, or other Local Regulatory Authority requirements, if applicable.

5.7.3 Maintenance of Encumbrances.

No new Generating Unit shall adversely affect the ability of the applicable Participating TO to honor its Encumbrances existing as of the time an Interconnection Customer submits its Interconnection Request to the ISO. The applicable Participating TO, in consultation with the ISO, shall identify any such adverse effect on its Encumbrances in the Interconnection System Impact Study performed under Section 7 of the LGIP or under Section 3.4 of the SGIP, or under Section 5.1 of ISO Tariff Appendix W, as applicable. To the extent the applicable Participating TO determines that the connection of the new Generating Unit will have an adverse effect on Encumbrances, the Interconnection Customer shall mitigate such adverse effect.

Revisions to ISO Tariff Master Definitions Supplement to Implement SGIP

1	Deliverability Assessment	An evaluation by the Participating TO, ISO or a third party consultant for the Interconnection Customer to determine a list of facilities, the cost of those facilities, and the time required to construct these facilities, that would ensure a Large Generating Facility could provide Energy to the ISO Controlled Grid at peak load, under a variety of severely stressed conditions, such that the aggregate of Generation in the local area can be delivered to the aggregate of Load on the ISO Controlled Grid, consistent with the ISO's reliability criteria and procedures.
1	Interconnection Handbook	A handbook, developed by the Participating TO and posted on the Participating TO's web site or otherwise made available by the Participating TO, describing technical and operational requirements for wholesale generators and loads connected to the Participating TO's portion of the ISO Controlled Grid, as such handbook may be modified or superseded from time to time. Participating TO's standards contained in the Interconnection Handbook shall be deemed consistent with Good Utility Practice and Applicable Reliability Criteria. In the event of a conflict between the terms of the LGIP <u>or SGIP</u> and the terms of the Participating TO's Interconnection Handbook, the terms in the LGIP <u>or SGIP</u> shall apply.
	Interconnection Request	An Interconnection Customer's request, in the form of Appendix 1 to the Standard Large Generator Interconnection Procedures or Attachment 2 to the Small Generator Interconnection <u>Procedures</u> , in accordance with Section 5.7.1 of the ISO Tariff.
I	Material Modification	Those <u>A</u> modifications that has ve a material impact on the cost or timing of any Interconnection Request or any other valid interconnection request with a later queue priority date.
	Network Upgrades	The additions, modifications, and upgrades to the ISO Controlled Grid required at or beyond the Point of Interconnection to accommodate the interconnection of the Large-Generating Facility to the ISO Controlled Grid. Network Upgrades shall consist of Delivery Network Upgrades and Reliability Network Upgrades. <u>Network Upgrades do not include Distribution</u> <u>Upgrades.</u>
	Point of Interconnection	The point, as set forth in Appendix A to the Standard Large Generator Interconnection Agreement or Attachment 3 to the Small Generator Interconnection Agreement, where the Interconnection Facilities connect to the ISO Controlled Grid.
	<u>Upgrades</u>	The required additions and modifications to the ISO Controlled Grid and the Distribution System at or beyond the Point of Interconnection. Upgrades may be Network Upgrades or Distribution Upgrades. Upgrades do not include Interconnection Facilities.

ATTACHMENT E

5.7 Interconnection of Generating Units and Generating Facilities to the ISO Controlled Grid.

5.7.1 Applicability.

This Section 5.7 and the Standard Large Generator Interconnection Procedures (LGIP) set forth in ISO Tariff Appendix U, the Small Generator Interconnection Procedures (SGIP) set forth in ISO Tariff Appendix X, or ISO Tariff Appendix W, as applicable, shall apply to:

- (a) each new Generating Unit that seeks to interconnect to the ISO Controlled Grid;
- (b) each existing Generating Unit connected to the ISO Controlled Grid that will be modified with a resulting increase in the total capability of the power plant;
- (c) each existing Generating Unit connected to the ISO Controlled Grid that will be modified without increasing the total capability of the power plant but has changed the electrical characteristics of the power plant such that its re-energization may violate Applicable Reliability Criteria; and
- (d) each existing qualifying facility Generating Unit connected to the ISO Controlled Grid whose total Generation was previously sold to a Participating TO or on-site customer but whose Generation, or any portion thereof, will now be sold in the wholesale market, subject to Section 5.7.1.2 below.

5.7.1.1 The owner of a Generating Unit described in Section 5.7.1(a), (b), or (c), or its designee, shall be an Interconnection Customer required to submit an Interconnection Request and comply with the LGIP, SGIP, or ISO Tariff Appendix W, as applicable, which applicability shall be based on the maximum rated capacity of the new total capability of the power plant, including the capability of all of multiple energy production devices at a site, consistent with Section 4.10 of the SGIP.

5.7.1.2 If the owner of a qualifying facility described in Section 5.7.1(d), or its designee, represents that the total capability and electrical characteristics of the qualifying facility will be substantially unchanged, then that entity must submit an affidavit to the ISO and the applicable Participating TO representing that the total capability and electrical characteristics of the qualifying facility will remain substantially unchanged. If there is any change to the total capability and electrical characteristics of the qualifying facility of the qualifying facility, however, the affidavit shall include supporting information describing any such changes.

The ISO and the applicable Participating TO shall have the right to verify whether or not the total capability or electrical characteristics of the qualifying facility have changed or will change.

5.7.1.2.1 If the ISO and the applicable Participating TO confirm that the electrical characteristics are substantially unchanged, then that request will not be placed into the interconnection queue. However, the owner of the qualifying facility, or its designee, will be required to execute a Standard Large Generator Interconnection Agreement in accordance with Section 11 of the LGIP, a Small Generator Interconnection Agreement in accordance with Section 3.3.4, 3.4.5, or 3.5.7 and Section 4.8 of the SGIP, or an interconnection agreement in accordance with ISO Tariff Appendix W, as applicable.

5.7.1.2.2 If the ISO and the applicable Participating TO cannot confirm that the total capability and electrical characteristics are and will be substantially unchanged, then the owner of the qualifying facility, or its designee, shall be an Interconnection Customer required to submit an Interconnection Request and comply with the LGIP, the SGIP, or ISO Tariff Appendix W, as applicable.

5.7.2 Interconnections to the Distribution System.

Any proposed interconnection by the owner of a planned Generating Unit, or its designee, to connect that Generating Unit to a Distribution System of a Participating TO will be processed, as applicable, pursuant to the Wholesale Distribution Access Tariff or CPUC Rule 21, or other Local Regulatory Authority requirements, if applicable, of the Participating TO; provided, however, that the owner of the planned Generating Unit, or its designee, shall be required to mitigate any adverse impact on reliability of the ISO Controlled Grid consistent with the Standard Large Generator Interconnection Procedures. In addition, each Participating TO will provide to the ISO a copy of the system impact study used to determine the impact of a planned Generating Unit on the Distribution System and the ISO Controlled Grid pursuant to a request to interconnect under the applicable Wholesale Distribution Access Tariff or CPUC Rule 21, or other Local Regulatory Authority requirements, if applicable.

5.7.3 Maintenance of Encumbrances.

No new Generating Unit shall adversely affect the ability of the applicable Participating TO to honor its Encumbrances existing as of the time an Interconnection Customer submits its Interconnection Request to the ISO. The applicable Participating TO, in consultation with the ISO, shall identify any such adverse effect on its Encumbrances in the Interconnection System Impact Study performed under Section 7 of the LGIP or under Section 3.4 of the SGIP, or under Section 5.1 of ISO Tariff Appendix W, as applicable. To the extent the applicable Participating TO determines that the connection of the new Generating Unit will have an adverse effect on Encumbrances, the Interconnection Customer shall mitigate such adverse effect.

CALIFORNIA INDEPENDENT SYSTEM OPERATOR CORPORATIONFERC ELECTRIC TARIFFFourth Revised Sheet No. 310FIRST REPLACEMENT VOLUME NO. ISuperseding Third Revised Sheet No. 310

Deliverability Assessment	An evaluation by the Participating TO, ISO or a third party
	consultant for the Interconnection Customer to determine a list
	of facilities, the cost of those facilities, and the time required to
	construct these facilities, that would ensure a Generating
	Facility could provide Energy to the ISO Controlled Grid at
	peak load, under a variety of severely stressed conditions,
	such that the aggregate of Generation in the local area can be
	delivered to the aggregate of Load on the ISO Controlled Grid,
	consistent with the ISO's reliability criteria and procedures.
Delivery Network	Transmission facilities at or beyond the Point of
<u>Opgrades</u>	Interconnection, other than Reliability Network Upgrades,
	identified in the Interconnection Studies to relieve constraints
	on the ISO Controlled Grid.
Delivery Point	The point where a transaction between Scheduling
	Coordinators is deemed to take place. It can be either the
	Generation input point, a Demand Take-Out Point, or a
	transmission bus at some intermediate location.
<u>Demand</u>	The rate at which Energy is delivered to Loads and Scheduling
	Points by Generation, transmission or distribution facilities. It is
	the product of voltage and the in-phase component of
	alternating current measured in units of watts or standard
	multiples thereof, e.g., 1,000W=1kW, 1,000kW=1MW, etc.
Demand Forecast	An estimate of Demand over a designated period of time.
CALIFORNIA INDEPENDENT SYSTEM OPERATOR CORPORATION FERC ELECTRIC TARIFF First Revised Sheet No. 325B FIRST REPLACEMENT VOLUME NO. I Superseding Original Sheet No. 325B

Interconnection Handbook	A handbook, developed by the Participating TO and posted on
	the Participating TO's web site or otherwise made available by
	the Participating TO, describing technical and operational
	requirements for wholesale generators and loads connected to
	the Participating TO's portion of the ISO Controlled Grid, as
	such handbook may be modified or superseded from time to
	time. Participating TO's standards contained in the
	Interconnection Handbook shall be deemed consistent with
	Good Utility Practice and Applicable Reliability Criteria. In the
	event of a conflict between the terms of the LGIP or SGIP and
	the terms of the Participating TO's Interconnection Handbook,
	the terms in the LGIP or SGIP shall apply.
Interconnection Request	An Interconnection Customer's request, in the form of
	Appendix 1 to the Standard Large Generator Interconnection
	Procedures or Attachment 2 to the Small Generator
	Interconnection Procedures, in accordance with Section 5.7.1
	of the ISO Tariff.
Interconnection Service	The service provided by the Participating TO and ISO
	associated with interconnecting the Interconnection Customer's
	Generating Facility to the ISO Controlled Grid and enabling it to
	receive electric energy and capacity from the Generating
	Facility at the Point of Interconnection, pursuant to the terms of

Participating TO's TO Tariff, and the ISO Tariff.

the Standard Large Generator Interconnection Agreement, the

CALIFORNIA INDEPENDENT S FERC ELECTRIC TARIFF FIRST REPLACEMENT VOLUM	YSTEM OPERATOR CORPORATION Fifth Revised Sheet No. 333A IE NO. I Superseding Fourth Revised Sheet No. 333A
Master File	A file containing information regarding Generating Units, Loads
	and other resources.
Material Modification	A modification that has a material impact on the cost or timing
	of any Interconnection Request or any other valid
	interconnection request with a later queue priority date.
<u>Meter Data</u>	Energy usage data collected by a metering device or as may
	be otherwise derived by the use of Approved Load Profiles.
Meter Points	Locations on the ISO Controlled Grid at which the ISO requires
	the collection of Meter Data by a metering device.
<u>Metered Control Area</u> Load	For purposes of calculating and billing the Grid Management
	Charge, Metered Control Area Load is:
	(a) all metered Demand for Energy of Scheduling Coordinators
	for the supply of Loads in the ISO's Control Area, plus (b) all
	Energy for exports by Scheduling Coordinators from the ISO
	Control Area; less (c) Energy associated with the Load of a
	retail customer of a Scheduling Coordinator, UDC, or MSS that
	is served by a Generating Unit that: (i) is located on the same
	site as the customer's Load or provides service to the
	customer's Load through arrangements as authorized by
	Section 218 of the California Public Utilities Code; (ii) is a
	qualifying small power production facility or qualifying
	cogeneration facility, as those terms are defined in FERC's
	regulations implementing Section 201 of the Public Utility
	Regulatory Policies Act of 1978; and (iii) the customer secures
	Standby Service from a Participating TO under terms approved
	by a Local Regulatory Authority or FERC, as applicable, or the
	customer's Load can be curtailed concurrently with an outage
	of the Generating Unit.

CALIFORNIA INDEPENDENT SYSTEM OPERATOR CORPORATION FERC ELECTRIC TARIFF Ninth Revised Sheet No. 334A FIRST REPLACEMENT VOLUME NO. I Superseding Sub. Eighth Revised Sheet No. 334A		
<u>Net Output</u>	The gross Energy output from a Generating Unit less the	
	Station Power requirements for such Generating Unit during	
	the Netting Period, or the Energy available to provide Remote	
	Self-Supply from a generating facility in another Control Area	
	during the Netting Period.	
Netting Period	A calendar month, representing the interval over which the Net	
	Output of one or more generating resources in a Station Power	
	Portfolio is available to be attributed to the self-supply of	
	Station Power in that Station Power Portfolio.	
Network Upgrades	The additions, modifications, and upgrades to the ISO	
	Controlled Grid required at or beyond the Point of	
	Interconnection to accommodate the interconnection of the	
	Generating Facility to the ISO Controlled Grid. Network	
	Upgrades shall consist of Delivery Network Upgrades and	
	Reliability Network Upgrades. Network Upgrades do not	
	include Distribution Upgrades.	
New High Voltage Facility	A High Voltage Transmission Facility of a Participating TO that	
	is placed in service after the beginning of the transition period	
	described in Section 4 of Schedule 3 of Appendix F, or a	
	capital addition made and placed in service after the beginning	
	of the transition period described in Section 4.2 of Schedule 3	
	of Appendix F to an Existing High Voltage Facility.	
New Participating TO	A Participating TO that is not an Original Participating TO.	
<u>Nomogram</u>	A set of operating or scheduling rules which are used to ensure	
	that simultaneous operating limits are respected, in order to	
	meet NERC and WECC operating criteria.	

CALIFORNIA INDEPENDENT S FERC ELECTRIC TARIFF	SYSTEM OPERATOR CORPORATION Third Revised Sheet No. 339
FIRST REPLACEMENT VOLUN	AE NO. I Superseding Second Revised Sheet No. 339
	v) metered output is available only for the combined output of
	related multiple generating components and separate
	generating component metering is either impractical or
	economically inefficient.
<u>PMS (Power Management</u> <u>System)</u>	The ISO computer control system used to monitor the real-time
	performance of the various elements of the ISO Controlled
	Grid, control Generation, and perform operational power flow
	studies.
<u>Point of Change of</u> <u>Ownership</u>	The point, as set forth in Appendix A to the Standard Large
	Generator Interconnection Agreement, where the
	Interconnection Customer's Interconnection Facilities connect
	to the Participating TO's Interconnection Facilities.
Point of Interconnection	The point, as set forth in Appendix A to the Standard Large
	Generator Interconnection Agreement or Attachment 3 to the
	Small Generator Interconnection Agreement, where the
	Interconnection Facilities connect to the ISO Controlled Grid.
<u>Power Flow Model</u>	The computer software used by the ISO to model the voltages,
	power injections and power flows on the ISO Controlled Grid
	and determine the expected Transmission Losses and
	Generation Meter Multipliers.
Preferred Day-Ahead Schedule	A Scheduling Coordinator's Preferred Schedule for the ISO
	Day-Ahead scheduling process.
Preferred Hour-Ahead Schedule	A Scheduling Coordinator's Preferred Schedule for the ISO
	Hour-Ahead scheduling process.

Original Sheet No. 355A

<u>Upgrade</u>	The required additions and modifications to the ISO Controlled
	Grid and the Distribution System at or beyond the Point of
	Interconnection. Upgrades may be Network Upgrades or
	Distribution Upgrades. Upgrades do not include
	Interconnection Facilities.
Usage Charge	The amount of money, per 1 kW of scheduled flow, that the
	ISO charges a Scheduling Coordinator for use of a specific
	Congested Inter-Zonal Interface during a given hour.